

LUND UNIVERSITY

The asthmatic airway response – effects on physiology and biomarkers

Stenberg, Henning

2017

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Stenberg, H. (2017). *The asthmatic airway response – effects on physiology and biomarkers*. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Respiratory Medicine, Allergology, and Palliative Medicine]. Lund University: Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

The asthmatic airway response

- effects on physiology and biomarkers

Henning Stenberg



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION by due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended in Föreläsningssal 4, Centralblocket, SUS Lund, on Friday 29th of September 2017 at 09:00.

Faculty opponent

Professor Peter Sterk Dept of Respiratory Medicine, Academic Medical Centre University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands

Organization	Document name		
Department of Clinical Science, Lun			
BMC D12, 221 84 Lund	September 29 th , 2017		
Author: Henning Stenberg	Sponsoring organization		
Title and subtitle:	acts on physiology and hismarkers		
Ab stresst			
Asthma is a common airway inflamm heterogeneous condition with large v vary from time to time. Taken togeth challenging. Peripheral airway inflam methods used to assess the airways airway dysfunction. Exhaled breath t and club cell protein (CC16) has bee The aim of this thesis was to explore mechanisms that can be measured l response, we used different types of in clinical practice to confirm the diag Five different types of airway provoc eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation	atory disease, associated with a variable degree ariations in severity and clinical presentation. M er, these factors make the diagnosis, monitoring mation has been shown to be of clinical importa in clinical practice today are not adequately des emperature (EBT) has been suggested as a ma n suggested as a marker of airway epithelial dys the different aspects of the asthmatic airway re by the traditional physiology assessment, i.e. spi airway provocations that are often used in asthm nosis of asthma or assess airway inflammatory ations were used to elicit airway responses in as EVH). methacholine challenge test (MCT). man	e of airway obstruction. It is a oreover, disease activity can and treatment of asthma nce in asthma, but the signed to detect peripheral rker of airway inflammation, sfunction. sponse, beyond the rometry. To study the airway ma research and occasionally status. thmatic subjects: exercise, nitol and inhaled allergen	
challenge. Responses to exercise, EVH and MCT were also tested in healthy controls for comparison. EBT was measured before and repeatedly after exercise, MCT, EVH and allergen challenge. Small airway physiology was measured with impulse oscillometry (IOS), inert gas washout (IGW) and body plethysmography before and repeatedly after the allergen challenge. Levels of CC16 were measured in several compartments before and after exercise and allergen challenge.			
We found that EBT is increased after exercise, EVH, MCT and during the late phase of the allergic airway response. The increase in EBT correlated to the drop in FEV ₁ after exercise and EVH, but not after the MCT, indicating an airway epithelial effect. EBT did not differ between asthmatic subjects and healthy controls before or after provocations, suggesting that an increase in EBT is a normal physiological response rather than a specific sign of airway inflammation. However, the duration of the increase in EBT was longer in asthmatic subjects with a more pronounced airway response after exercise, indicative of a sustaining effect of airway inflammation. CC16 is increased in plasma after exercise and during the early phase of the allergic response. It is also increased in urine after exercise but not after the allergen challenge, indicating differences in real excretion after the two provocations. A late phase response after the allergen challenge was associated with a significant small airway dysfunction, consisting of both increased airway resistance and ventilation heterogeneity. Our results have increased our understanding of effects on the airway physiology, the respiratory epithelium and small airway dysfunction by different types of stimuli that are known to elicit asthmatic airway responses. We have explored effects on physiology parameters and biomarkers that may be used in research and care of pulmonary diseases in the near future.			
Key words: asthma, exhaled breath temperature, exercise, allergen challenge, small airways, airway provocations, spirometry, impulse oscillometry, inert gas washout, body plethysmography, club cell protein (CC16).			
Classification system and/or index te	rms (if any)		
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language English	
ISSN and key title: 1652-8220, Lund University, Faculty	of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2017:1	ISBN 22 978-7619-505-5	
Recipient's notes	Number of pages: 81	Price	
	Security classification	1	

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Date: August 21, 2017

The asthmatic airway response

- effects on physiology and biomarkers

Henning Stenberg



Front cover: a colorized electron microscope image of miscellaneous pollen magnified by approximately x500, by Dartmouth Electron Microscope Facility, Dartmouth College.

Copyright © Henning Stenberg

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2017:122 ISBN 978-91-7619-505-5 ISSN 1652-8220

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2017









Till Hugo och Johanna

Contents

Contents	7
List of papers	9
Other papers	10
Abbreviations	11
Introduction	13
Background	15
Asthma	
Phenotypes and treatment	15
Allergic asthma and rhinitis	17
Exercise-induced asthma	17
The airways – structure and function	18
Peripheral airways	19
Airway provocations	20
Exercise challenge test	21
Eucaphic voluntary hyperventilation	22
Mannitol challenge test	22
Methacholine challenge test	22
Inhaled allergen challenge	23
Lung function tests	24
Spirometry	24
Body plethysmography	24
Carbon monoxide diffusion capacity	26
Impulse oscillometry system	26
Inert gas washout	29
Biomarkers of airway pathology	32
Exhaled breath temperature	32
Club cells and CC16	33
F _E NO	35
Aims	37
Specific aims of papers I-V	37

Materials and methods	
Study population General criteria	39 39
Study design	40
Lung function tests	41
Spirometry	41
Body plethysmography	41
Carbon monoxide diffusion capacity	42
Impulse oscillometry	42
Multiple breath washout	42
ACT	43
Biomarkers	43
Exhaled breath temperature	43
F _E NO	43
CC16	44
Airway provocations	44
Exercise challenge test (I-II)	44
Eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation (III)	45
Mannitol challenge test (IV-V)	45
Methacholine challenge test (III-V)	45
Allergen inhalation challenge (IV-V)	46
Statistics	46
Results	49
Exhaled breath temperature	49
CC16 and F _E NO	50
Small airway physiology	53
Discussion	
Conclusions and future perspectives	61
	(2)
Popularvetenskaplig sammanfattning	
Acknowledgements	
References	69

List of papers

This thesis is based on the following papers, which hereafter will be referred to by their Roman numerals.

I. <u>Svensson H</u>^{*}, Nilsson D^{*}, Bjermer L, Tufvesson E: Exhaled breath temperature after exercise in asthmatics and healthy controls. *Respiration* 2012;84:283-290.

*Shared authorship.

- II. Tufvesson E, <u>Svensson H</u>, Ankerst J, Bjermer L: Increase of club cell (Clara) protein (CC16) in plasma and urine after exercise challenge in asthmatics and healthy controls, and correlations to exhaled breath temperature and exhaled nitric oxide. *Respiratory Medicine* 2013;107:1675-1681.
- III. <u>Svensson H</u>, Bjermer L, Tufvesson E: Exhaled breath temperature in asthmatics and controls after eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation and a methacholine challenge test. *Respiration* 2014;87:149-157.
- IV. <u>Stenberg H</u>, Diamant Z, Ankerst J, Bjermer L, Tufvesson E. Small airways involvement in the late allergic response in asthma. Submitted to *Clinical & Experimental Allergy* July 2017
- V. <u>Stenberg H</u>, Wadelius E, Moitra S, Åberg I, Ankerst J, Diamant Z, Bjermer L, Tufvesson E. Club cell protein (CC16) in plasma, bronchial brushes, BAL and urine following an inhaled allergen challenge in allergic asthmatics. Submitted to *Biomarkers* August 2017

Published articles are reproduced with permission from the publishers.

Other papers

Additional papers, not included in the thesis:

Ekstedt S, Säfholm J, <u>Stenberg H</u>, Tufvesson E, Bjermer L, Kumlien Georén S, Cardell LO. Role of neutrophils in the allergic asthma response. Submitted to *Science Translational Medicine*.

Weitoft M, Rolandsson Enes S, Tykesson E, Roschupkina T, Tufvesson E, <u>Stenberg H</u>, Rydell-Törmänen K, Bjermer L, Westergren-Thorsson G. Circulating fibrocytes and possible recruitment factors in a human allergen provocation study. Manuscript in progress.

Abbreviations

ACT	Asthma control test
AHR	Airway hyper-responsiveness
AX	Area of integrated reactance between 5 Hz and resonant frequency
BAL	Broncho-alveolar lavage
CC16	Club cell 16 kDa protein
EAR	Early allergic response
EBT	Exhaled breath temperature
EIA	Exercise-induced asthma
EIB	Exercise-induced bronchoconstriction
EVH	Eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation
FDR	Frequency dependence of resistance
F _E NO	Fractional nitric oxide concentration in exhaled breath
FEV_1	Forced expiratory volume in 1 second
FOT	Forced oscillation technique
FRC	Functional residual capacity
F _{res}	Resonant frequency
FVC	Forced vital capacity
HDM	House dust mite
IC	Inspiratory capacity
ICS	Inhaled corticosteroids
IGW	Inert gas washout
IOS	Impulse oscillometry
LABA	Long-acting β_2 -agonist

LAR	Late allergic response
LCI	Lung clearance index
MBW	Multiple breath washout
MCT	Methacholine challenge test
PD_X	Cumulative dose required to decrease FEV_1 by $X\%$
RV	Residual volume
R5	Resistance at 5 Hz
R20	Resistance at 20 Hz
SABA	Short-acting β ₂ -agonist
Sacin	Ventilation heterogeneity of intra-acinar airways
S _{cond}	Ventilation heterogeneity of conducting airways
SnIII	Concentration normalized slope of phase III
TLC	Total lung capacity
V _T	Tidal volume
X5	Reactance at 5 Hz

Introduction

The subjects of this thesis are asthma and airway provocations. Asthma is a common but heterogeneous disease of the airways, with large variations in clinical, physiological and histopathological features. The severity of asthmatic disease is also varied, to say the least, ranging from mild symptoms with minimal impact on daily life to uncontrolled inflammation with devastating long-term effects and even fatal attacks. Although asthma has been studied extensively for a long time, our knowledge on why some patients do not reach acceptable clinical control despite intensified treatment is limited. Furthermore, we do not know how to correctly phenotype our patients with asthma and how to individualize treatment according to their specific features and how to adjust it properly over time as the severity of the disease fluctuate or progress. Even the seemingly simple task of making the diagnosis of asthma is still a challenge in many situations. Symptoms and classical clinical features are not always present from day to day, and the diagnostic methods commonly used are not adequately designed to detect all aspects of asthmatic disease.

Airway provocations are used both in every day clinical practice and in pulmonary research. It is both a way to elicit a response to confirm a diagnosis suspected by the clinician, and to mimic asthmatic exacerbation for purposes of studying the response.

After establishing the diagnosis of asthma in a certain patient, it is still necessary to assess the airways on a regular basis in order to adjust treatment as the inflammatory activity fluctuates over time. There is consequently a need for easily available methods to monitor the asthmatic disease, ideally managed primarily by the patient with support from the health care provider when needed.

Asthma has previously been viewed as a disease of the large airways, possibly due to the fact that commonly used methods have only been able to assess the large airways. More recently, however, there has been numerous reports on small airway disease in asthma, and there is an ongoing discussion about its importance and how it influences what type of symptoms and what severity the disease will present. In the future, we will most likely evaluate not only large airway pathology but also the rest of the respiratory tract, to characterize our patients with asthma.

This thesis will address different means to measure asthmatic airway responses in relation to airway provocations. The studies presented here explore several different methods and compare the outcomes in asthmatic and non-asthmatic subjects, and also compare results derived from different methods. Some methods used are well established in clinical practice while others are recently developed and are just investigated on an experimental stage. The aim of this thesis is to aid in understanding the asthmatic airway responses, and to increase our knowledge on the methods we may use to diagnose and follow pulmonary diseases in the future.

Background

Asthma

The Global Initiative for Asthma (GINA) suggests the following definition of asthma:

"Asthma is a heterogeneous disease, usually characterized by chronic airway inflammation. It is defined by the history of respiratory symptoms such as wheeze, shortness of breath, chest tightness and cough that vary over time and in intensity, together with variable expiratory airflow limitation."^[1]

Asthma is estimated to affect approximately 300 million people across all age groups worldwide. It imposes a huge economic burden on health care systems and society in general. As can be understood from the definition stated above, the diagnosis and monitoring of asthma is not always easy, since symptoms and clinical findings may vary between two individuals that both have asthma and from day to day in one single individual. There are however some common features of asthma that can be utilized to improve our assessment. One such feature is the airway hyper-responsiveness (AHR), an increased tendency of the airway smooth muscle cells to react to different types of stimuli. Providing such stimuli, the airway provocations have been developed both as research tools to study the asthmatic airway response, and as a way to improve the diagnostic accuracy in the clinical setting. The diagnosis of asthma can be based on a typical medical history and a pulmonary function test confirming a variable expiratory airflow limitation (with or without the use of an airway provocation) or, in cases where testing is unable to identify the variability in airflow limitation but the medical history is typical for asthma and other diagnoses are unlikely, on a positive response to treatment.

Phenotypes and treatment

Not long ago, when therapeutic options were few, asthma was regarded as a single disease. However, with the introduction of corticosteroids and later targeted immunomodulatory treatment, the need of assessing the specific triggering factors,

pathophysiology and immunological type of disease in each individual has become apparent. In an attempt to categorize the many forms of asthma, a number of different phenotypes with a set of shared clinical or pathophysiological features are often used. Commonly reported phenotypes include early onset allergic asthma, non-allergic asthma, late onset asthma, exercise-induced asthma, aspirin exacerbated respiratory disease and obesity related asthma^[2]. The most common phenotype is the early onset allergic asthma^[3]. Several categorizations of phenotypes have been suggested over time, and today a frequently used classification is based on the molecular pattern of inflammatory mediator expression, i.e. the degree of a T-helper type 2 (T_H2) inflammation^[4] (Fig. 1). More recently, the concept "endotypes" has been introduced as an alternative way to view the different aspects of asthma, being based on genetic variants and biomarkers in blood and taking into consideration the driving factor behind the disease. The work on endotypes is ongoing, and no endotype has yet been fully characterized. However, with new discoveries and studies on the effect of immunotherapy in different patients, many believe that we will see a gradual transition from the phenotypes towards the endotypes in asthma care and research.



Figure 1. Asthma phenotypes.

Some of the commonly reported asthmatic phenotypes, divided into the two main categories of $T_{H}2$ -driven and non- $T_{H}2$ -driven. The circles also show the severity and age at onset that are usually seen. Adapted from Wenzel SE^[5].

Despite the development of advanced immunotherapy, the vast majority of patients with asthma are still treated with inhaled corticosteroids (ICS), the basis of asthma maintenance therapy. ICS has a wide-ranging inhibitory effect on several parts of the immune system, e.g. T-cells and eosinophils. The effect on neutrophils is however limited, and some patients do not respond to ICS. Taking other factors such as low adherence to treatment or comorbidities into account, the consequence is that only about 50% of patients with asthma reach an acceptable clinical control^[6].

The other foundation of asthma treatment apart from ICS is the use of β_2 -agonists. There are short-acting β_2 -agonists (SABA) used as rescue medication, and long acting β_2 -agonists (LABA) used as a symptom reliever over the course of the day. β_2 -agonists exert their effect primarily on airway smooth muscle cells, but may also inhibit bronchoconstriction through effects on mast cells and sensory nerves, and possibly prevent plasma exudation into the airway lumen^[7].

Allergic asthma and rhinitis

The genetic predisposition associated with a tendency to develop immunoglobulin (Ig) E antibodies when exposed to certain allergens, i.e. proteins that can cause an allergic reaction, is called atopy. Although there are many non-atopic phenotypes of asthma, there is a strong link between allergic sensitization and the development of asthma^[8, 9]. Allergic asthma is often preceded and paralleled by allergic symptoms of the upper airways, i.e. allergic rhinitis^[10]. In fact, allergic rhinitis and asthma are sometimes viewed as one and the same disease with the only difference being the anatomical distribution^[11].

Not all patients with allergic rhinitis develop asthma though, and the cause of progression from upper to lower airway inflammation has been under investigation. Patients with concomitant asthma and allergic rhinitis have been shown to have involvement of peripheral airways, with increased peripheral resistance compared to those with allergic rhinitis only (with or without bronchial hyper-responsiveness to methacholine)^[12]. The number of IgE-receptor positive alveolar mast cells is also increased in asthmatics when compared to those with allergic rhinitis^[13]. This indicates that the tendency of developing asthma could be related to the degree of peripheral airway inflammation.

Exercise-induced asthma

A common feature of asthmatic disease is an increased responsiveness of the airways to exercise, often leading to symptoms of abnormal dyspnea, cough and

exercise^[14]. increased airway mucus production during and after Bronchoconstriction as a response to exercise has also been documented in some individuals without any asthma or any evident symptoms during exercise^[15], and might be associated with an increased risk of developing asthma later in life^[16]. exercise-induced asthma (EIA) and exercise-induced The terms bronchoconstriction (EIB) are used to describe symptomatic and non-symptomatic bronchoconstriction, respectively, arising during or directly after exercise. Both EIA and EIB are found in increased prevalence among elite athletes, especially those practicing endurance sports^[17]. The proposed explanation for this is that their airways are subject to repeated epithelial injury and repair processes due to frequent high-intensity hyperventilation^[18].

The airways – structure and function

The portion of the respiratory system below the larynx is a complex, somewhat asymmetrical structure with a range of different types of airways, from the large cartilaginous trachea with an inner diameter of about 2.5 cm to the microscopic alveolar ducts containing the alveolar openings. Dichotomous branching gives rise to approximately 23 generations of airways. Two different systems of categorization are used to separate and name the different compartments of the lung. The first principle is the division of airways into central and peripheral (or large and small), where by convention the first 8 generations constitute the central part and have inner diameters of >2 mm and walls containing cartilage. The peripheral airways, composed of non-cartilaginous bronchioles, have inner diameters of <2 mm. The second principle is the division of airways into conducting and respiratory zones, based on where the gas exchange takes place. The border between these two compartments is located where the branching of the terminal bronchioles results in two (or more) respiratory bronchioles, around the 16^{th} generation.

The airway tree is supplied with oxygenated blood from the tracheobronchial vasculature, which stems directly from the aorta and the carotid arteries, and runs along the bronchi and bronchioles approximately down to the level of the transition between conducting and respiratory airways. The tracheobronchial vasculature forms a capillary network that runs just below the epithelium, and sinuses that lies deeper and functions as a distensible capacitance system. A minor portion of the blood is carried back to the heart through the bronchial veins, while the largest remaining part flows to the pulmonary veins. Initially viewed as a source of oxygen and nutrition only, the tracheobronchial vasculature has later also been found to be of importance in delivering cells, mediators and hormones

from the blood stream, removing inflammatory mediators and cells resident in the airway walls, affecting the distribution and clearance of inhaled particles and drugs, and, last but not least, conditioning the ventilated air by exchanging heat and water⁽¹⁹⁾.

Peripheral airways

The peripheral airways represent about 95% of the total lung volume. However, due to the dramatic increase in total airway cross-sectional area for each generation of branching, only 10-20% of the total airway resistance to flow in healthy adult lungs originates from the peripheral airways^[20]. Therefore, large changes in peripheral airway physiology can occur before they are detected as a reduction in flow by the standard lung function test of spirometry. In fact, the peripheral airway compartment has often been termed "the silent lung zone" due to its inaccessibility. Invasive methods, such as transbronchial biopsies obtained during bronchoscopy, can provide evidence of peripheral airway inflammation, but are simply not feasible in everyday clinical practice.

Several studies have shown links between a peripheral airway inflammation/dysfunction and impaired asthma control^[21, 22], EIB^[23], higher frequency of exacerbations^[24, 25] and nocturnal symptoms^[26, 27]. Andersson *et al* showed that inflammatory patterns in biopsies from central airways did not differ between asthmatic subjects and subjects with allergic rhinitis only, while those taken from peripheral airways contained a markedly increased number of IgE-receptor positive mast cells in asthmatic subjects^[13]. Subjects with an increase in peripheral airway resistance also had an increase in airway hyper-responsiveness to methacholine in a study by Beretta *et al*^[28].

Sensitization to so-called perennial (present at all seasons of the year) allergens, i.e. house dust mite (HDM) and animal allergens, seems to increase the risk of developing $AHR^{[29]}$ and $asthma^{[30, 31]}$, or presenting with wheeze in the event of a rhinovirus infection^[32]. Sears et al showed in a longitudinal study of a birth cohort of 714 children that sensitization to HDM or cat dander, but not grass pollen, was an independent risk factor for developing $asthma^{[33]}$. Apart from a potentially longer time of exposure during the year, an explanation for this link between sensitization to perennial allergens and asthma development might be attributable to the fact that perennial allergen particles are smaller in size and deposit more easily in the peripheral airways. While common pollen particles have the size of about 20-30 µm in diameter and approximately 99% of them are caught in the nasopharynx during breathing^[34], a large proportion of the perennial allergen particles are $<5 \ \mu m^{[35]}$ and has a greater potential to deposit peripherally. As demonstrated by Zeidler *et al*, exposure to natural cat allergen results in a

pronounced peripheral reaction with increased amount of air trapping as measured by high-resolution computed tomography, even when changes in parameters reflecting large airway physiology are modest^[36].

Despite several studies assessing the pathophysiology of small airways, no biomarker or physiological parameter has yet been accepted as the "golden standard" of small airway disease in asthma.

Airway provocations

Airway provocations are used to produce an airway response in a controlled environment. They can be used as a diagnostic tool and in research of pulmonary disease. There are a number of different airway provocations that are divided into two groups, the indirect and the direct tests, based on their mechanism of action (Fig. 2). While the indirect tests initiate processes that lead to a cellular response with release of inflammatory mediators, the direct tests target the smooth muscle cells directly, thus not requiring an inflammatory cellular presence/activity.

Since the indirect tests rely on a pre-established presence of inflammatory cells in the asthmatic airways, they are considered more specific than the direct tests^[37]. Their sensitivity in clinical assessment of asthma is however lower.



Figure 2. Airway provocations.

Exercise challenge test

The standardized exercise challenge test is an indirect test, often used in research but also in clinical practice to confirm EIB in patients with exercise-induced respiratory symptoms. The current hypothesis is that exercise induces bronchoconstriction by evaporation of the airway surface fluid due to hyperventilation, causing increased osmolarity and a release of inflammatory mediators^[39]. At a lower intensity of exercise, the air is conditioned to a certain temperature and humidity mainly by the most proximal generations of airways^[40]. As the intensity of exercise (and ventilation) increases, the fluid volume of the central airways is insufficient to condition the air and smaller airways are recruited, thus becoming vulnerable to epithelial dehydration injury^[41]. The repair process following that injury may lead to airway smooth muscle cells being exposed to plasma and cell mediators altering their structure and function^{[18].}

The current view on the mechanisms of the indirect and direct airway provocations presented in this thesis. There are also a few additional tests that are not described here (e.g. histamine, hypertonic saline and adenosine monophosphate). EVH = eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation. Adapted from O'Byrne *et al*³⁸¹.

Eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation

The idea behind eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation (EVH) is to mimic the hyperventilation created by exercise, but without the actual need of exercising. By adding extra CO₂ to the inhaled gas, hyperventilation can be sustained for a prolonged period of time without the risk of hypocapnia. The supposed mechanism for inducing bronchoconstriction is thus the same as for the exercise challenge test. A lower humidity of the inhaled gas will lead to more dehydration of the epithelial lining fluid, and the magnitude of the response is proportional to the amount of water loss from the mucosal surface^[42]. A vulnerability of peripheral airways to hyperventilation has been shown in experimental animal studies^[43], and peripheral airway resistance and inflammatory markers were increased in dogs after repeated hyperventilation^[44].

Mannitol challenge test

Mannitol is a sugar alcohol that can be inhaled as a dry powder to cause bronchoconstriction in predisposed individuals. The mechanism for this is believed to be a release of mediators in response to increased osmolarity of the airway surface liquid^[45], similar to exercise-induced bronchoconstriction and bronchoconstriction due to EVH. Mast cells are believed to be mainly responsible as the source of mediator release, and inhibition of mast cells by disodium cromoglycate reduced the reaction to mannitol in a study by Brannan *et al*^[46].

Although both the mannitol challenge test and the EVH induce bronchoconstriction in the same principal way as exercise, the question of whether either or both of these tests can replace an exercise challenge test in diagnosing exercise-induced bronchoconstriction is controversial^[47, 48].

Methacholine challenge test

Methacholine is a non-selective muscarinic receptor agonist, used as a direct airway provocation upon inhalation. Three subtypes of muscarinic receptors have been identified in human airways: M1, M2 and M3^[49]. Although the exact function of each of the muscarinic receptors is still not fully known, activation of the M1-receptor is believed to enhance cholinergic transmission while M2 acts as a negative feedback auto-regulator to inhibit the release of acetylcholine. M3 is located on smooth muscle cells and is believed to mediate bronchoconstriction. Muscarinic receptors are found at all levels in human lungs but the concentration is higher in central airways^[50], and anti-cholinergic compounds seem to dilate large airways primarily while β_2 -agonists has a relatively greater effect on

peripheral airways^[51]. Activation of the muscarinic receptors is also believed to cause vasodilation at all levels of the tracheobronchial circulation^[52]. The methacholine challenge test (MCT) is frequently used to diagnose AHR, not only in research but also in clinical settings.

Inhaled allergen challenge

Allergen bronchoprovocation is used as a model of allergic asthma, mimicking both the acute asthmatic attack and some of the long-term chronic features of asthmatic disease. Inhalation of allergens leads to crosslinking of membrane bound IgE-antibodies on mast cells, releasing preformed inflammatory mediators such as histamine, leukotrienes and prostaglandins. The immediate bronchoconstriction is called the early allergic response (EAR). After the EAR has resolved (completely or partially), a second decline in lung function is seen in approximately 50% of subjects^[53] after a delay of around four hours. This represents the inflammatory airway reaction of the adaptive immune system, and the phenomenon is called the late allergic response (LAR). It is still unclear if the occurrence of a LAR can be predicted in any way, and it seems that developing a LAR is not simply a question of disease severity. Although a large retrospective study on allergen provocations revealed that some subjects who had a LAR were more reactive to methacholine at baseline and had a larger response during the EAR, these results varied depending on the type of allergen used for the provocation^[54]. During the LAR, activated Th2-cells release interleukin (IL)-4, IL-5, IL-13 and eotaxin^[55], leading to eosinophil activation, a switch to IgE isotype by B cells and airway smooth muscle cell proliferation^[56]. The LAR is thought to be clinically and pathophysiologically similar to the naturally occurring asthma, and the capacity to suppress the LAR experimentally has been used to evaluate the efficacy of novel asthma therapies^[57].

As described before, the size of the inhaled allergen particles affects how the allergen is deposited in the airways, and deposition will differ between different types of pollen and other allergens^[34, 58]. Repeated inhalations of the same allergen by the same subject but with different particle sizes may lead to varying types of airway responses^[59]. Pollen particles are generally larger than for example cat or house dust mite allergens, and are therefore deposited mainly in the upper airways. For example, the mean size of birch pollen (*Betula*) particles is 25 μ m^[60], while a large proportion of cat allergen (*Fel d 1*) found in homes with a cat is smaller than 5 μ m in diameter^[61]. A well-documented phenomenon is an increased number of asthmatic exacerbations after thunderstorms occurring during pollen season, called "thunderstorm asthma". A possible explanation for this is that the pollen particles become electrically charged and are fragmented into smaller particles, which leads to a more peripheral deposition^[62]. In our studies, allergens were delivered by a Spira Elektro 2 nebulizer, delivering an aerosol of lyophilized allergen extract with

an aerodynamic mass median diameter of approximately $1.6 \ \mu m^{[63]}$. Inhalation of a solution of allergen extract rather than intact particles ensured that the aerosol diameter was kept fairly consistent regardless of type of allergen. Had natural exposure to pollen or animal allergens been used instead, the deposition and resulting response could have differed.

Lung function tests

Spirometry

Spirometry is the standard method for assessing lung function. The most commonly reported parameters are forced expiratory volume in 1 second (FEV₁) and peak expiratory flow (PEF). Both being measures of flow, they are dependent on the resistance of the airways. It is widely accepted that FEV_1 does not reflect the resistance of the entire airway tree, but is rather determined by properties of those airways where resistance is highest. Since the resistance of central airways overshadows that of peripheral airways, changes in the latter may be missed by FEV₁ and PEF. Other parameters have been suggested to better reflect small airway physiology, including the forced expiratory flow between 25% and 75% of the expired volume (FEF₂₅₋₇₅) and the forced vital capacity (FVC). FEF₂₅₋₇₅ has however been shown to be heavily affected by central airway obstruction and changes in lung volumes^[64], and lacking correlations to indices of small airway inflammation found in biopsies from asthmatic subjects^[65]. Besides, when distal airway obstruction is heterogeneous, increased flow through non-obstructed airways will conceal any change in spirometric flow parameters^[66]. A decrease in FVC might however be an indirect sign of increased air trapping, a feature of small airway dysfunction. Studies evaluating treatment with extra-fine formulations of ICS compared to non-extra-fine compounds have shown a greater increase in FVC (but not in FEV₁ or PEF)^[67, 68]. Although future research might clarify the role of FVC in assessing small airway dysfunction, the present view on spirometry is however that it is insensitive to subtle changes and not specific to small airway pathophysiology^[69].

Body plethysmography

Since spirometry cannot estimate the volume of air that remains in the lungs after a maximal exhalation, i.e. the residual volume (RV), other methods are needed to complete the picture regarding total lung capacity (TLC) and the relative contributions of each of the different lung volumes (Fig. 3). Body plethysmography is a widely available method used to acquire this information, along with measures of airway resistance. It is considered relatively easy to perform, has good reproducibility and is sensitive to early changes in lung volumes and airway resistance. One drawback is however that plethysmography cannot differ between resistance of small and large airways.



Figure 3. Lung volumes.

A graphic representation of the different lung volumes. The red line illustrates a few breaths of tidal breathing, followed by a full inhalation, a full exhalation and back to tidal breathing again. The different volumes and capacities (a capacity is the sum of several volumes) are denoted with abbreviations explained on the right side of the figure.

The theoretical background for plethysmographic measurements is based on Boyle's law, which states that when a constant mass of gas is compressed or decompressed under isothermal conditions, the volume of the gas will decrease or increase so that the product of volume and pressure at any given moment will always be constant. In practice, pressure is measured at the mouth of the subject and in a closed chamber where the subject is seated. During the measurement of thoracic gas volume, a shutter valve at the mouthpiece is temporarily closed, occluding the flow of air during breathing. As the subject inhales against the closed shutter valve, the thorax expands and the pressure at the mouth decreases while the volume of gas in the chamber (and outside of the subject's thorax) decreases and the pressure in the chamber increases. By measuring three factors (mouth pressure, chamber gas volume and chamber pressure), we can calculate the fourth factor in the equation, i.e. the thoracic gas volume. The airway resistance is measured while the subject is breathing tidally with the shutter valve open, by calculation of pressure and flow at the mouthpiece.

Body plethysmography is also useful for detecting hyperinflation, defined as an abnormally large persisting lung volume after full exhalation. This happens

because a preceding airway narrowing leads to earlier and more widespread closing of airways during an exhalation with dynamic compression. The resulting air trapping is seen as an increase in RV in relation to TLC. The increase in RV/TLC can be seen in asthmatic subjects before any abnormalities are found on a regular spirometry^[70].

Carbon monoxide diffusion capacity

The estimation of lung volumes by gas dilution techniques was first developed more than 200 years ago. Different gases have been studied since, but modern standard methods use methane (CH₄) or helium to determine lung volumes, and carbon monoxide (CO) to measure the diffusion capacity of the lungs. CH₄ is not absorbed by the body, so with a known amount of CH₄ inhaled by the subject, the concentration of exhaled CH₄ will allow for calculation of the dilution and thereby the lung volumes. The absorption of CO from inhaled air is dependent on all aspects of gas transport, such as ventilation, the condition of the alveolar-capillary membrane, cardiac output and hemoglobin levels. One limitation of the gas dilution technique when it comes to measuring lung volumes is that only parts of the lung that communicate directly with the surrounding air will participate in the measurement, meaning that in for example severe obstructive disorders with air trapping, lung volumes will be underestimated. Therefore, results from gas dilution measurements and body plethysmography can differ when measured in the same patient.

Impulse oscillometry system

The forced oscillation technique (FOT) is a method used to measure respiratory mechanics by applying oscillations of pressure at the mouth superimposed on tidal breathing. Its non-invasiveness and the fact that minimal cooperation is required makes FOT a promising lung function test in many settings, including the pediatric range and in other patients who have difficulties performing spirometry.

The impulse oscillometry system (IOS) is a commercially available device utilizing the FOT. IOS uses a tidal oscillation volume of approximately 10 ml with frequencies ranging from 5 Hz to 35 Hz. Low oscillation frequencies have been shown to transmit more distally in the lung while high frequencies are blocked in intermediate-sized airways, a finding that has led to the concept that IOS can be used to isolate the resistance of peripheral airways from airway resistance in general^[71].

In contrast to spirometry, IOS does not require any deep inspirations or forced expirations, and is thus performed under close to physiologic conditions. This is important, seeing as airway caliber can change with breathing pattern in different fashions in healthy and asthmatic subjects. Deep inspirations can cause dilatation of constricted airways^[72, 73, 74], although there is a greater tendency of asthmatic airways to immediately return to a narrowed state, possibly due to an altered mechanical behavior of smooth muscle cells^[75].

IOS measures respiratory impedance, which consists of resistance and reactance. While resistance is simply the part of the pressure-flow relation in-phase with flow, reactance is a complex quantity that is related to the parts of the pressure oscillations that are out-of-phase with flow. Reactance is the sum of two components, elastance and inertance. Elastance can be viewed as the "back pressure" created after some of the flow has already occurred, i.e. elastance is *delayed* relative to flow. In contrast, inertance of the airways is the opposing force that builds up *before* flow takes place^[76]. By convention, reactant forces are designated a positive sign when pressure changes precede flow changes (and vice versa), meaning that inert forces have a positive sign and elastic forces have a negative sign.

Commonly reported parameters of resistance include R5 and R20, meaning the resistance to oscillations at 5 Hz and 20 Hz, respectively. Reactance is usually reported as the reactance at 5 Hz (X5), the resonant frequency (F_{res}), which is the frequency where elastic and inert forces are equal, and the integrated area of low frequency reactance from X5 to F_{res} (AX) (Fig. 4).



Figure 4. Airway reactance.

An example of airway reactance (X) at different oscillation frequencies. The reactance at 5 Hz (X5) is negative in sign, since the elastic forces are dominating at low frequencies. As the oscillation frequency increases, inert forces become increasingly important and the reactance becomes gradually more positive in sign. The frequency where elastic and inert forces are equal (and reactance is zero) is termed the resonant frequency (F_{res}). AX is the area of integrated reactance at frequencies between X5 and F_{res} . With increased airway stiffness, elastance increases (denoted by the arrow pointing from the blue to the purple line) with an increase in F_{res} and AX, and a decrease in X5 (towards more negative values).

In healthy lungs, resistance is fairly equal regardless of the oscillation frequency. In airway disease, however, a frequency dependence of resistance (FDR) is often visible, meaning that the resistance to low frequency oscillations is increased more than the resistance to high frequency oscillations. Since low frequency waves are transmitted more peripherally, FDR is often interpreted as a peripheral airway resistance. Another possible explanation is however also a resistance that is heterogeneously distributed among parallel airways of the same generation. When air flows into the lungs, expansion occurs through different parallel pathways simultaneously. The time required to expand the volume of every pathway, the time constant, is a product of resistance and compliance. In asthmatic disease, some of the airways will display increased resistance, and this is usually unevenly distributed^[77]. With heterogeneous ventilation, an increase in breathing frequency will lead to an apparent overall decrease in resistance and compliance since pathways with time constants that exceed the breathing frequency will no longer participate in volume changes. Consequently, heterogeneity among parallel

pathways as well as along a single pathway longitudinally, will result in a frequency dependent of resistance^[71]. Models of airway resistance have shown that heterogeneous narrowing with near closing of some of the large airways raises resistance more than the same degree of narrowing distributed more homogenously^[78, 79]. With airway closure the peripheral airways become less accessible by forced oscillations, and if closure is heterogeneous flow is directed into the airway walls leading to an increase in elastance, i.e. reactance becomes more negative in the low frequency range.

Inert gas washout

The inert gas washout (IGW) technique is designed to detect ventilation heterogeneity, and was first tested over 70 years $ago^{[80]}$. The technique is based on the principles of gas transport and mixing in the lung. In the conducting airways, flow velocity is high and gas transport is mainly a result of convection. As the airways divide, giving rise to increasing total airway cross-sectional diameter, flow decreases rapidly and at the level of transition from conducting to respiratory airways, diffusion becomes increasingly important as a driving factor in gas transport. At the level where convection and diffusion are equal in force (corresponding approximately to the 17th generation for O₂ and similarly sized molecules in healthy airways) a "diffusion-convection front" is produced^[81].

IGW utilizes analysis of exhaled gas composure, determining the concentration of an inert gas, i.e. a gas that is not taken up into the bloodstream. Nitrogen (N_2) was first used as the inert marker gas and later other molecules of different sizes were introduced, such as helium and sulphur hexafluoride. N_2 is present in ambient air at a concentration of approximately 78%, so in order to analyze how N₂ is exhaled from the lungs, the subject must "wash out" the ambient N_2 by inhaling 100% O_2 . When inhalation of 100% O₂ is followed by an exhalation, the concentration of exhaled N₂ will follow a certain pattern with three (and sometimes a fourth) different phases^[82]. The first phase represents the dead space, where no gas mixing occurs and the concentration of N₂ is close to zero, i.e. the subject is just "breathing back" the inhaled O2. The second phase arises from gas mixing with a rapidly increasing concentration of N₂ as air from more peripheral airways arrives at the mouthpiece where the gas is analyzed. The third phase (sometimes called the alveolar phase) is where the concentration of exhaled N₂ reaches a plateau, representing the air from the most peripheral lung units. This plateau would be flat if ventilation was entirely even. There is however always some degree of uneven ventilation, also in completely healthy lungs, with regional differences due to gravity accounting for about a third of the heterogeneity and anatomical asymmetries within peripheral lung units for the rest^[83]. As described above, airway obstruction in asthma is unevenly distributed and will lead to increased

ventilation heterogeneity with a steeper slope of the third phase (Fig. 5). The degree of ventilation heterogeneity in asthma has been shown to predict disease control and the response to changes in ICS treatment^[84].



Figure 5. Slopes of expired N₂.

Expired N₂ concentrations during a single exhalation in a subject with moderate allergic asthma. The measurement is preceded by inhalation of 100% O_2 , meaning that the first portion of exhaled air contains O_2 only. Three distinct phases are visible: phase I, representing the dead space; phase II, being the bronchial (or transitional) phase and phase III, termed the alveolar phase. The measurement depicted to the left was performed at baseline, while the measurement to the right was performed immediately after an inhaled allergen challenge. The red line indicates the slope that is extrapolated from phase III.

The analysis of exhaled inert gas concentrations can also be used over several consecutive breaths, producing more information about the different portions of the small airways. This is called the multiple breath washout (MBW). The drawback compared to the single-breath technique is that the MBW is more time consuming, usually taking a few minutes to complete. The subject inhales 100% O_2 during the entire measurement, and N_2 is gradually washed out until only 1/40th of the starting concentration remains in the lungs (Fig. 6). Similar to the IOS, the MBW is performed at tidal breathing and thereby avoids any potential effect on smooth muscle tone by maneuvers like deep inspiration or forced expiration. The moment when the total volume of expired air during a measurement equals the functional residual capacity of the subject, one turnover is said to have occurred. The number of turnovers required to complete the test is called the lung clearance index (LCI). LCI is an overall measure of ventilation heterogeneity, and provides no detailed information of where the heterogeneity arises.



Figure 6. Multiple breath washout.

A complete multiple breath washout (MBW) measurement, with concentrations of exhaled N₂ and O₂ for each breath. The N₂ concentration is depicted at the top and the O₂ concentration at the bottom. The maneuver is continued until the expired N₂ concentration reaches $1/40^{th}$ of its starting concentration.

After normalizing for dilution of the marker gas to allow for comparison between breaths during different parts of the measurement, the phase III slopes of each breath can be analyzed to dissect the ventilation defects of conducting airways from those of intra-acinar airways. The concentration normalized phase III slope is termed Sn_{III}. Ventilation heterogeneity of the conducting airways will lead to a progressive increase in Sn_{III} as the measurement proceeds, because of different time constants for sequential filling and emptying of parallel lung units with a dissimilar degree of obstruction. The slope of each Sn_{III} plotted between 1.5 and 6 turnovers (Δ Sn_{III}) is called S_{cond} (Fig. 7).



Figure 7. Sacin and Scon

The slopes of phase III are plotted for each breath. The x-axis denotes the number of turnovers. The phase III slope normalized for concentration (Sn_{III}) rises gradually when there is ventilation heterogeneity of small conducting airways. S_{acin} is the Sn_{III} of the first breath, while S_{cond} is the increase in Sn_{III} between 1.5 and 6 turnovers.

In contrast, the contribution of ventilation heterogeneity arising close to the diffusion-convection front to the Sn_{III} will increase initially to quickly reach a plateau with its maximum usually at around 1.5 turnovers^[85], and the Sn_{III} of the

first breath is termed S_{acin} (strictly speaking, S_{acin} is the Sn_{III} of the first breath minus the convection-dependent heterogeneity, which is determined based on the ΔSn_{III} during the measurement).

Although the model of S_{cond} and S_{acin} measured with MBW is a theoretical one, and conclusions are complex regarding specific details of the locations of pathologic events giving rise to abnormal ventilation heterogeneity, several studies have shown that the peripheral conducting airways is the major site of dysfunction in the event of an increased S_{cond} among patients with mild asthma^[86] and normal subjects after bronchoprovocation^[87, 88]. Correlations between S_{cond} and FOT parameters of the lower frequency range (5 Hz) further strengthens the concept of pathophysiological changes of peripheral conducting airways contributing to an increase in S_{cond} , at least in healthy subjects^[89]. In subjects with obstruction of the airways, however, the location of the diffusion-convection front could vary as flow velocity is changed, and the levels of airway generations represented by S_{cond} and S_{acin} , respectively, may be altered.

Biomarkers of airway pathology

Exhaled breath temperature

Exhaled breath temperature (EBT) was initially conceived as a potential marker of airway inflammation, based on the idea that the increases in blood flow in conducting airways that are found in different disease states would be followed by increased heating of the ventilated air. The airway mucosa of asthmatics is vascularized to a higher degree compared to healthy controls, with correlations among asthmatic subjects between the number of vessels and disease severity^[90, 91], and there is increased activity of several vasodilating mediators, such as bradykinin, histamine and nitric oxide (NO)^[92]. Several studies have shown an increased EBT in asthma^[93, 94], especially when uncontrolled^[95] and during exacerbations in children with asthma^[96, 97].

Later it was also realized that remodeling processes of some respiratory diseases, with destruction of vasculature and reduced contact surface area, could lead to a downward shift of EBT^[98]. In subjects with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), EBT has been found to be lower during stable disease but increase during exacerbations^[99]. It has therefore been suggested that EBT should be used to follow fluctuating changes in each individual, rather than as a diagnostic method to separate healthy airways from those affected by inflammatory processes.

Correlations between bronchial blood flow and exhaled breath temperature has been shown previously^[100], and EBT has been shown to correlate to both exhaled nitric oxide and number of sputum eosinophils in asthmatic children^[101, 102]. EBT was shown to increase after an exercise challenge test in asthmatic children and correlated to the decrease in FEV₁ after exercise, but only in subjects without ICS treatment^[103].

Two different approaches to measuring EBT have been suggested: the rate of temperature increase ($\Delta e^{\circ}T$) and the plateau of the exhaled air temperature during an exhalation (PLET). Pifferi *et al* found that, in children, the PLET but not the $\Delta e^{\circ}T$ could be used to distinguish asthmatics from healthy controls, and hypothesized that the reason is that PLET better reflects peripheral airways^[104]. Popov et al designed a device (X-Halo) that measures the plateau temperature, similar to PLET, but after a few minutes of tidal breathing instead of one single exhalation^[93]. The X-Halo was used to investigate how 8 weeks of treatment with an extra-fine formulation of ICS changed EBT, among other markers of airway or systemic inflammation. EBT decreased significantly only among the "top responders" of improved peripheral airway function, supporting the notion of a link between peripheral airway inflammation and EBT^[105].

Hamill *et al* tried to compare EBT measurements with clinical decisions to alter treatment in children with asthma, and with assessments of asthma control, without any evident associations^[106]. The study was however cross sectional and did not describe the serial measurements that EBT could potentially be used for. They also described the issue that some children were unable to complete the measurements, which could take up to 8 minutes. A new device has since been designed that can complete the measurement within 10 breaths^[107].

Measurements of EBT in elderly subjects revealed several factors influencing the temperature, including age, sex, BMI, ambient temperature and exposure to pollution from traffic^[108]. However, only a small number of subjects had any respiratory disease (asthma or COPD). The reliability of EBT measurements has been discussed, and other factors apart from those mentioned above has been suggested as necessary to take into consideration, i.e. recent food intake, use of ICS and certain other medications, infections, co-morbidities and lung volumes^[109, 110, 111]. To summarize, the debate on the role of EBT is ongoing.

Club cells and CC16

Club cells (previously known as Clara cells) are non-ciliated epithelial cells with secretory granules, found predominantly in respiratory bronchioles, and in fewer numbers in terminal bronchioles and more proximal airways^[112]. The major

secretory protein of these cells is the club cell 16 kDa protein (CC16), which is secreted apically into the airway lumen.

CC16 has been suggested as a protective mediator in the peripheral airway inflammatory response^[113]. It is an anti-inflammatory agent and natural immunosuppressor, inhibiting fibroblast^[114], monocyte and neutrophil chemotaxis and phagocytosis in vitro^[115], as well as the activity of secretory and intracellular PLA2^[116]. Reduced concentrations of CC16-positive cells have been found in the airways of asthmatics^[117], and lower levels of CC16 are seen in serum of asthmatic patients compared to healthy controls, both in children^[118] and in adults, with a further decrease in patients with a longer disease duration^[119]. CC16 is therefore a potential diagnostic marker of asthma.

A polymorphism of the CC16 gene with an alteration at position 38 (A38G) has been shown to predispose to asthma in adults^[120]. A 6.9-fold risk increase for those homozygous for the mutation and a 4.2-fold increase for those heterozygous was shown in asthmatic children^[121], the mutation was also associated with decreased plasma levels of CC16^[122]. Other studies have however found no such association^[123, 124]. In a study by Sengler et al, there was no association with the presence of asthma, but in asthmatic patients homozygous for the mutation there was an increase in bronchial hyper-responsiveness to histamine and a greater fall in FEV₁ after exercise^[125].

CC16 has also been suggested as a marker of airway epithelial damage, with increased permeability of the bronchoalveolar/blood barrier (BA/BB) and leakage of CC16 into the bloodstream^[126]. The acute effects of exacerbations and airway irritants exposure on CC16 levels are however still undefined. CC16 was increased in plasma of asthmatic children during an exacerbation, but only in those that did not have a polymorphism of the CC16 gene (the same subjects also had a milder disease)^[127]. Exposure to ambient ozone in cyclists caused an increase in serum levels of CC16^[128], while exposure to nitrogen trichloride in indoor chlorinated swimming pools (without exercising) resulted in an increase in surfactant-associated proteins A and B after 2 hours, but not any increase in serum CC16^[129]. Possible explanations for an absent CC16 response include that some exposures could cause effects exclusively on compartments where club cells are fewer in numbers (dependent on e.g. particle size), or that there is a pre-established reduction in the capacity of the club cells to produce, store and/or secrete CC16 (due to genetic factors or due to repeated chronic exposure).

A low-dose allergen inhalation challenge for seven consecutive days caused a decrease in CC16 levels in broncho-alveolar lavage (BAL) in asthmatic subjects^[130]. A challenge with inhaled glutaraldehyde, a low molecular-weight chemical, produced a significant decrease in CC16 levels in serum and BAL of individuals with occupational asthma due to glutaraldehyde, 24 hours after

provocation, but not in healthy controls or patients with non-occupational asthma^[131].

F_E**NO**

NO is produced in the human lung, and can be found in exhaled breath of all individuals. NO has a complex role in both healthy and asthmatic airways, working as a vasodilator, bronchodilator, neurotransmitter and inflammatory mediator all at the same time. NO is also a free oxygen radical which can be cytotoxic at higher concentrations. NO is produced by conversion of L-arginine to L-citrulline, a reaction catalyzed by enzymes called nitric oxide synthases (NOS) found in a large number of cell types, including vascular endothelial cells, inflammatory cells, epithelial cells and airway nerve cells^[132]. Three different types of NOS have been identified, the endothelial NOS (eNOS), the neuronal NOS (nNOS) and the inducible NOS (iNOS)^[133]. The eNOS and the nNOS are constitutively producing lower amounts of NO^[134]. iNOS, on the other hand, can produce high concentrations of NO in instances of airway inflammation and as a non-specific defense mechanism against pathogens. The iNOS is found in the respiratory epithelium in humans^[135] and is up-regulated in asthmatics compared to healthy controls^[136, 137]. High concentrations of NO measured in exhaled breath (fractional exhaled NO, F_ENO) has been found in asthmatics with an atopic phenotype, associated with eosinophilic inflammation^[138]. Correlations have been found between F_ENO levels and eosinophil counts in BAL, biopsies and sputum^[139, 140, 141]

 F_ENO is sometimes used in the diagnosis of airway inflammation. According to ATS guidelines, it can also be used to predict responsiveness to steroid treatment and to monitor airway inflammation^[142], and an ERS technical standard defined a cutpoint of $F_ENO <25$ ppb to indicate that eosinophilic airway inflammation is less likely, while $F_ENO >50$ ppb suggests that a positive response to steroid treatment can be expected. Values between 25 and 50 ppb should be "judged within the clinical context"^[143]. A problem with using F_ENO as a diagnostic tool is that a large proportion of asthmatics do not have eosinophilic inflammation, and have normal F_ENO levels^[144]. Also, other underlying conditions with eosinophilic inflammation, such as some patients with COPD^[145], eosinophilic bronchitis^[146] and allergic rhinitis^[147], can also lead to increased F_ENO levels. F_ENO should therefore be used not exclusively, but rather as a complement to other assessments of airway pathology. Analysis of the exhaled NO at different flow rates can also be used to allow for more detailed assessment of NO production in bronchial versus alveolar compartments^[148].
Aims

The overall aim of this thesis was to explore the pathophysiology and some potential biomarkers of the asthmatic airway response. This was accomplished by eliciting airway responses using several types of airway provocations in both asthmatic subjects and healthy controls.

Specific aims of papers I-V

- <u>Paper I:</u> to evaluate the use of EBT as a biomarker of an airway inflammatory response induced by exercise, both in asthmatic subjects and healthy controls with the purpose of comparing any pathophysiological response to a normal physiological response.
- <u>Paper II:</u> to measure the response in systemic levels of CC16 after an exercise challenge test in asthmatic subjects and healthy controls, and relate levels of CC16 to EBT and F_ENO to detect any injury or other effects on the airway epithelium.
- <u>Paper III:</u> to explore the response in EBT after two other types of airway provocations, EVH and methacholine inhalation challenge, to further evaluate the use of temperature measurements as a marker of an airway inflammatory response.
- <u>Paper IV</u>: to investigate the pathophysiology of small airways during the late allergic reaction induced by an allergen inhalation challenge, and to examine the effect on EBT by an allergic asthmatic reaction.
- <u>Paper V:</u> to study the effect on CC16 levels after an allergen inhalation challenge, as a way to estimate epithelial injury caused by the allergic reaction and to evaluate CC16 as a biomarker of asthma.

Materials and methods

Study population

Subjects were recruited locally in the Skåne region in the south of Sweden. Recruitment was mainly carried out by advertising in public spaces, in the university area of Lund University and in the allergy outpatient clinic at the university hospital in Lund.

Some subjects participated in more than one of the studies presented in this thesis. The overlapping numbers of subjects are distributed as follows: I and II: two subjects, I and III: twenty-four subjects, I and IV/V: three subjects, II and III: two subjects, II and IV/V: four subjects, III and IV/V: three subjects. Papers IV and V are based on the same study and thus include the same subjects.

General criteria

Subjects were not allowed to perform any exercise on the same day as any testing. No subjects were current smokers. Previous smokers had smoked less than five pack-years and stopped smoking at least 12 months before participation. A maximal daily dose of ICS equivalent to 800 μ g of budesonide (I-III) or 400 μ g of budesonide (IV-V) was allowed, and all subjects had been stable in their asthma for at least 6 months with no changes in treatment and no exacerbations. Shortacting β_2 -agonists were withheld for at least 8 h prior to any tests, and long-acting β₂-agonists for at least 48 h (I-II and IV-V) or 24 h (III). Subjects were instructed to refrain from any caffeine intake for at least 2 h (I-II) or 6 h (III-V) before any testing. If subjects had suffered from any respiratory tract infections at any time during the last two (I) or three (II-V) weeks they were excluded or had to postpone visits. Subjects with other pulmonary or cardiovascular diseases or any other conditions affecting their ability to perform pulmonary function testing were excluded. Patients treated with allergen-specific immunotherapy, muscarinic or leukotriene receptor antagonists, phosphodiesterase inhibitors, oral corticosteroids, anti-IgE treatment, beta-blockers, anti-hypertensive medications, diuretics and other medications with significant pulmonary or cardiovascular effects were

excluded. Anti-histamines were not allowed for at least five days prior to any tests (IV-V).

Study design

Paper I

Twenty asthmatic subjects and 21 healthy controls performed an exercise challenge, running on a treadmill for 8 minutes. Lung function assessed by spirometry, body temperatures and EBT were measured before and repeatedly for 1 h after the challenge.

Paper II

Twenty-two asthmatics and 18 healthy controls performed an exercise challenge test, similar to the challenge in paper I. Spirometry, levels of CC16 in plasma and urine, EBT and F_ENO were measured before the challenge and repeatedly for 1 h after the challenge.

Paper III

Twenty-six asthmatics and 29 healthy controls performed both an EVH and a MCT. Spirometry, body temperatures and EBT were measured before the challenges and repeatedly for 1 h after each of the challenges. After the measurement at 1 h, subjects inhaled salbutamol and the measurements were repeated again after 15 min.

Paper IV

Thirty-four subjects with mild to moderate allergic asthma performed an allergen inhalation challenge. Lung function was assessed by spirometry, IOS, body plethysmography, CO diffusion capacity and MBW before the challenge and repeatedly for 23 h post-allergen challenge. EBT was also measured.

Paper V

Based on the same challenge as described for paper IV, levels of CC16 in plasma and urine were measured before and repeatedly afterwards for up to 23 h. Bronchoscopy was performed in 21 of the subjects before the allergen challenge and in 19 subjects 24 h after the end of the challenge. CC16 was measured in BAL fluid and club cells and CC16 mRNA were analyzed in brush samples.

Lung function tests

Spirometry

Spirometry was performed to obtain at least three acceptable spirograms before any challenge test (I-V), using a MasterScope (Erich Jaeger GmbH, Würzburg, Germany). Measurements were performed according to ATS/ERS standards and the highest and the second highest FEV_1 had to be at least within 0.150 L^[149]. The best value was chosen and defined as baseline. One technically acceptable spirogram was generally considered enough at each time during and after the different challenges.

During a spirometry, subjects are equipped with a nose clip to avoid leaking of air through the nose, and are comfortably seated. Breathing into a mouthpiece connected to the spirometer, subjects exhale as fast as they can after a full inhalation. The exhalation continues until a plateau is reached in the volume-time curve (at least 6 s). FEV₁ is the volume of air exhaled during the first second of the maneuver, while FVC is the volume exhaled during the entire measurement. Percent of predicted values were calculated based on the reference values of Crapo *et al*^[150].

Body plethysmography

Body plethysmography was measured (IV) with a MasterScreen Body (Erich Jaeger GmbH, Würzburg, Germany). Measurements were performed according to ATS/ERS recommendations^[151] and reference values of Quanjer *et al* were used for calculating percent of predicted values^[152]. Plethysmographic measurements are preceded by stabilization of temperature and pressure with the subject placed in the box with the door closed. Equipped with a nose clip, the subject will then start to breathe tidally through a mouthpiece, where flow and pressure are measured. Lung volumes are then measured by closing the shutter valve (as described previously in this thesis). Finally, the subject performs a slow full exhalation, followed by a full inhalation and directly after that a forced expiratory maneuver. After an expiratory time of at least 6 s and after reaching a plateau in the volume-time curve, the measurement is finished. The entire process was always repeated until at least two technically acceptable measurements were achieved, both before and after the allergen challenge.

Carbon monoxide diffusion capacity

Single breath (SB) methane (CH₄) dilution carbon monoxide (CO) diffusion was measured (IV) with a MasterScreen PFT system (Erich Jaeger GmbH, Würzburg, Germany), according to manufacturer's instructions and the ATS/ERS standardizations^[153] and using the reference values of Quanjer *et al*^[152]. Subjects used a nose clip, and were instructed to breathe tidally through the mouthpiece, followed by a slow full exhalation and then a quick full inhalation. Guided by the software, subjects were then instructed to hold their breath for at least 6 s, followed by exhalation to RV again. The measurement was then finished. The software reports diffusing capacity of the lung for CO (DLCO_{SB}), DLCO divided by alveolar volume (DLCO_{SB}/VA), residual volume (RV_{SB}) and functional residual capacity measured by single breath (FRC_{SB}).

Impulse oscillometry

Airway impedance was measured (III-IV) by IOS, using a MasterScreen Impulse Oscillometry System (IOS) (Erich Jaeger GmbH, Würzburg, Germany)^[154]. When IOS and spirometry measurements coincided, IOS was always measured first to avoid any effects of deep inspirations or forced exhalations on results. Subjects were seated during measurement, they were equipped with a nose clip and had the palms of their hands pressed against their cheeks for the entire procedure in order to avoid shunting of the oscillometric pressure impulses. After waiting a few seconds for tidal breathing to stabilize, measurement of airway resistance and reactance was recorded for at least 30 s. If there was any coughing, swallowing or any other artifacts, the recording was rejected and a new test session was started. The software calculates and reports mean values of R5, R20, X5, F_{res} and AX. We also analyzed the FDR, by calculating R5-R20.

Multiple breath washout

Multiple breath washout of N_2 was measured (IV) with an Exhalyzer D (Eco Medics, Duernten, Switzerland) in accordance with previously described recommendations^[155]. Subjects were comfortably seated and equipped with a nose clip throughout the measurements. They were instructed to breath at a normal relaxed rate, guided by the software's built-in feedback program. After a few tidal breaths of room air, the measurement started by influx of 100% O₂ into the mouthpiece. Inhaled and exhaled air was continuously analyzed for concentrations of N_2 , O_2 and CO_2 . The subjects were guided to keep their breathing at a relaxed pace, and the measurement continued until an automatic stop occurred when the

concentration of exhaled marker gas (N_2) had reached $1/40^{th}$ of the starting concentration (corresponding to just below 2%). The software calculates and reports LCI, S_{cond} and S_{acin} . The latter two are multiplied by tidal volume (V_T) for each breath as correction for lung size and breathing pattern (generating $S_{cond}*V_T$ and $S_{acin}*V_T$).

ACT

Subjects with asthma completed an asthma control test (ACT) before participation (I, III-V). The ACT consists of 5 questions with options for answers ranging from 1-5 points, where higher points indicate a better asthma control^[156]. The questionnaire asks subjects to assess their symptoms and disease control during the last four weeks. Twenty-five points being the optimal score, total scores of 21-24 are usually considered acceptable while a score of less than 20 is regarded as indicative of poor asthma control.

Biomarkers

Exhaled breath temperature

EBT was measured (I-IV) with a hand-held device called X-Halo (Delmedica Investments, Singapore). The X-Halo has an insulated chamber containing a thermal block with high thermal capacity, reducing the influence of ambient environment. The subject breathes at a relaxed tidal rate and volume, inhaling through the nose and exhaling through the mouthpiece of the device. The chamber has outflow openings that release excess air, while the inflow opening to the chamber is equipped with a reversion valve that closes when the subject stops exhaling. This means that the thermal energy of the air primarily from the last portion of the exhalation (i.e. air flowing from the more peripheral airways) accumulates in the chamber. The thermal block has a high precision thermal sensor, and the device detects and signals when the temperature of the thermal block has reached a plateau. The measurement usually takes 2-6 minutes to complete.

F_E**NO**

Exhaled NO concentration was assessed with a NIOX Flex (Aerocrine AB, Stockholm, Sweden) before and after exercise (II), and before MCT and EVH

(III). During the measurement, the subject inhales ambient air depleted of NO and exhales into a mouthpiece at a steady flow rate, guided and quality controlled by the device. The measurement is repeated four times at four different flow rates (50, 100, 200 and 300 ml/s). By plotting the output of NO against the exhalation flow rate (100–300 ml/s), the slope and intercept can be calculated, representing alveolar NO concentration (CANO) and bronchial flux of NO (*J*'awNO), respectively^[148].

CC16

CC16 was measured in plasma and urine (II and V), and in BAL fluid collected during bronchoscopy (V). Plasma was extracted from blood that was collected in sodium heparin tubes and centrifuged at room temperature for 12 min at 3000 rcf to separate the plasma portion. Since CC16 is produced in small amounts in the prostate, urine samples from all male subjects were collected after discarding the first 100 ml each time. All samples were stored at -80°C until analyzed.

BAL was collected by infusion and re-aspiration of 50 ml of 0.9% phosphate buffered saline (PBS) repeated three times. The first aliquot was defined as the bronchial sample while the subsequent two aliquots were defined as alveolar samples.

CC16 concentrations in plasma, urine and BAL were measured by ELISA (Human Club Cell Protein ELISA kit, BioVendor, Modrice, Czech Republic). To compensate for variations in sampling and dilution, BAL levels of CC16 were divided by total protein concentration in BAL and CC16 levels in urine were divided by creatinine concentration.

Airway provocations

Exercise challenge test (I-II)

The exercise challenge test was performed running on a treadmill. Four ECG leads were used to measure the heart rate throughout the challenge. Subjects were not allowed to warm up beforehand. The test was divided into three phases (a-c) ranging over 8 minutes in total: a) during the first two minutes, speed and level of upward slope were set to increase the heart rate of the subject to 90% of calculated maximum capacity (defined as 220 bpm - age in years) before the end of the phase, b) the speed and level of upward slope was adjusted continuously to

maintain the subject's heart rate as stable as possible during the next four minutes, c) during the last two minutes, the speed and level of upward slope were increased further to reach maximum capacity before the end of the challenge. The test was considered positive if FEV_1 dropped $\geq 10\%$ after the test, compared to baseline.

Eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation (III)

Subjects hyperventilated for six minutes through a mouthpiece connected to a container administering dry hypercapnic air (5% CO₂) at room temperature via a dry air ventilation device (Aiolos Medical AB, Karlstad, Sweden). Subjects used a nose clip during the entire test. The flow was set to 26 l/min times the baseline value of FEV₁. Subjects were supervised at all times and were guided by a reservoir balloon attached to the ventilation device to ensure that the rate and depth of breathing remained adequate. The test was considered positive if FEV₁ dropped $\geq 10\%$ compared to baseline at any time within 30 minutes after the end of the hyperventilation phase.

Mannitol challenge test (IV-V)

A mannitol powder kit (Aridol, Pharmaxis, Frenchs Forest, Australia) containing a hand held dry powder inhaler and pre-filled mannitol capsules was used. Gradually increasing doses were administered in eight steps according to the manufacturer's instructions, delivering a maximal cumulative dose of 635 mg of mannitol. FEV₁ was measured 1 min after each inhalation and the challenge was considered positive and completed if, at any time, FEV₁ dropped \geq 15% compared to baseline.

Methacholine challenge test (III-V)

A tidal volume triggered equipment (Aerosol Provocation System, APS; Erich Jaeger GmbH, Würzburg, Germany) was used for the MCT. One inhalation of 9 mg/ml NaCl was performed first, as a negative control. FEV₁ measured after five minutes was not allowed to drop \geq 5% compared to FEV₁ measured before inhalation of NaCl, in which case the subject would be excluded from further testing. Methacholine was then inhaled repeatedly in five steps, with gradually increasing doses (50, 150, 300, 600 and 900 µg) to a maximal cumulative dose of 2000 µg. IOS was conducted 1.5 min after each inhalation and spirometry 2 min after each inhalation. A positive test was defined as a drop in FEV₁ of \geq 20% compared to baseline.

Allergen inhalation challenge (IV-V)

The allergen inhalation challenge was conducted as an incremental allergen dose challenge, meaning that increasing doses of allergen are inhaled at several steps with intervals of approximately 10 minutes. Prior to the first inhalation of allergen, FEV₁ is measured before and 5 minutes after inhalation of 0.9% NaCl. This is made to ensure that there is no general irritant effect on the airways; if FEV₁ drops \geq 5% compared to baseline after inhalation of NaCl the subject is excluded from further testing due to both safety precautions and due to the fact that it will be difficult to draw any conclusions from any further reaction to the allergen inhalations.

An automatic inhalation-synchronized dosimeter (Spira Elektro 2, Respiratory Care Center, Hämeenlinna, Finland was used for inhalation of NaCl and allergen. The allergen extract (Aquagen, ALK-Abelló, Hørsholm, Denmark) was diluted to eight separate concentrations (250, 500, 1000, 2000, 4000, 8000, 16000 and 32000 Standardized Quality units (SQ-U)/ml). The starting dose was 1.2 SQ-U. FEV1 was measured 5 minutes and 10 minutes after the inhalation. If FEV_1 had not dropped $\geq 10\%$ from baseline, the next dose was increased four-fold. The lowest FEV₁ of those measured at 5 and 10 minutes after each inhalation was used to evaluate the next dose. If FEV_1 had dropped by 10-15% from baseline, the next dose of allergen was doubled, and if FEV1 had dropped by 15-20%, the next inhalation was postponed to 30 min later, with FEV₁ being measured every 5 minutes. If FEV₁ remained stable at a 15-20% decline, the previous dose was repeated once more. Whenever FEV_1 dropped $\geq 20\%$ compared to baseline the challenge was immediately considered complete. If this had not been achieved when the cumulative dose reached 20 000 SQ-U, the test was cancelled and the subject was excluded from further testing.

Statistics

A limited number of subjects were included in our studies, and normal distribution could not be assumed for all parameters. Therefore, non-parametric statistical methods were used throughout the studies presented in this thesis, except for CC16 levels in paper II that followed normal distribution and were analyzed by parametric tests and reported as mean (SEM). All other results are presented as median (IQR). The median and the interquartile range are robust parameters, not heavily affected by outliers or skewness of data, which is why we chose to use them in most of our reports. Group comparisons were made using the Mann-Whitney test and paired measurements were analyzed with Wilcoxon's signed

rank test. Correlations were analyzed with Spearman's correlation test. To allow for analysis of the large amount of data acquired by repeated measurements (paper IV), area under the curve (AUC) was calculated for data collected during the early and the late phase after the inhaled allergen challenge. A p value of <0.05 (two-tailed) was considered statistically significant, while p values <0.1 could be described as "tendencies towards" depending on the context. For some comparisons between groups, the p-value was reported in figures regardless of its value to let the reader draw his/her own conclusions.

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism (versions 4.0, 5.0 and 7.0) and SPSS (versions 21.0 for Windows and 23.0 for Mac OS).

Results

Exhaled breath temperature

Paper I

EBT was elevated in all subjects after the exercise challenge test, but the elevation was not statistically different in asthmatic subjects compared to the healthy controls. Since exercise-induced bronchoconstriction (EIB) is not seen in all asthmatics and can in fact be found in several controls that are otherwise regarded as healthy, we also compared all subjects with EIB to those without EIB, but without finding any difference in the increase in EBT. However, there was a difference between asthmatic subjects with EIB and asthmatic subjects without EIB, in that EBT remained elevated for a longer time in the former group. Also, the drop in FEV₁ correlated significantly with EBT measured 5 min post-challenge in all subjects. EBT seemed to be closely related to oral temperature, but not to other body temperatures (axillary and auricular) to the same extent. EBT remained significantly elevated compared to baseline for at least 60 minutes.

Paper II

The findings from the previous study, that EBT is elevated after exercise, could be repeated in this study, with the only difference being that the duration of the increase in EBT was 45 min instead of 60 min. There were still no differences between asthmatic subjects and healthy controls. The correlation between EBT and the drop in FEV₁, seen previously, was not significant in this study. There were no significant correlations between absolute levels of EBT and F_ENO before or after exercise, and no correlations between the changes in levels from baseline to after the challenge.

Paper III

EBT was significantly increased in all subjects after both MCT and EVH, and the duration of increase compared to baseline was 45 and 30 min, respectively. There were no significant differences between asthmatics and healthy controls, or between responders and non-responders to the two different airway challenges. A significant correlation between the drop in FEV₁ and EBT 5 min post-challenge was seen in the asthmatic subjects after EVH, but not after MCT.

EBT and oral temperature correlated significantly at several time points before and after the challenges, as well as the changes in EBT and oral temperature from baseline to post-challenge. No correlations were seen between EBT and the other measurements of body temperature (axillary or auricular).

Paper IV

EBT was significantly increased in all subjects 7 h after the end of the allergen challenge compared to baseline temperature (Fig. 8). The increase did not differ between the single and dual responders. There was no increase during the early phase (30 min post-challenge).



Figure 8. Exhaled breath temperature after inhaled allergen challenge.

Exhaled breath temperature in all subjects before and seven hours after the end of the inhaled allergen challenge. Seven hours post-challenge is regarded as the late phase of the allergic response in this thesis, although only approximately half of the subjects actually had a significant late allergic response by the traditional definition based on central airway obstruction.

CC16 and F_ENO

Paper II

CC16 was increased in plasma immediately after the exercise challenge in all subjects, and remained elevated for the entire study time of 60 min. There were no differences in plasma levels between asthmatics and healthy controls, or between

subjects with a positive response to the challenge and subjects with a negative response. Absolute levels of CC16 in plasma were significantly higher in male subjects compared to female subjects at all time points, both before and after the challenge. However, the relative increase was not different, i.e. the magnitude of the difference between female and male subjects remained constant throughout the test.

Urinary levels of CC16 increased in all subjects 30 min after the challenge. After 60 min, urine concentrations of CC16 had dropped again but were not fully restored to baseline levels. There were no differences in urinary levels between asthmatics and controls, between responders and non-responders, or between male and female subjects.

In addition, we could show significant correlations between the maximal increase in EBT and absolute levels of CC16 in plasma after the challenge. A reverse correlation was however seen between EBT at 60 minutes and the increase in CC16 levels in plasma from baseline to every individual time point.

Both alveolar concentrations and bronchial flux of NO decreased after exercise in all subjects. There were no differences between asthmatics and healthy controls at any time. The changes in CC16 and F_ENO from baseline to post-challenge correlated significantly and inversely, meaning that subjects that had the greatest increase in CC16 also had the greatest decrease in F_ENO levels.

Paper V

Immediately after the inhaled allergen challenge, plasma levels of CC16 were increased in all subjects. In contrast to our findings presented in paper II, this was not followed by an increase of CC16 in urine. Levels of mRNA remained constant, while BAL CC16 increased in a subgroup of subjects, i.e. those without a late allergic response, who also had a significantly lower level of CC16 in BAL at baseline. The number of CC16 positive cells in brush samples was significantly higher in the subgroup of subjects with a late allergic response after the challenge, but there was no significant change from baseline to post-challenge in single or dual responders.

Significant correlations were seen between levels of CC16 in plasma and in the alveolar portion of BAL, both expressed as the change in levels from baseline to post-challenge and as absolute values post-challenge. There was however no correlation at baseline.

There was also a significant correlation between plasma levels of CC16 at baseline and the PD_{15} of the mannitol challenge test, meaning that subjects with a greater airway hyper-responsiveness to mannitol had lower circulating levels of CC16. To assess any links to the peripheral airway response and allow for analysis also in

subjects with a PD₁₅ >635 mg, we analyzed the slopes of R5-R20, X5, F_{res} and AX plotted against the cumulative inhaled dose of mannitol. The slopes of these parameters would reflect the development of a peripheral airway response, with more responsive small airways resulting in a higher (steeper) slope. The slopes were correlated with the baseline plasma levels of CC16, revealing significant associations between circulating levels of CC16 and the small airway reactance (Fig. 9).



Figure 9. Slopes of airway resistance and reactance compared with CC16 levels in plasma. Plasma levels of CC16 at baseline were compared to the slopes of (A) R5-R20, (B) X5, (C) F_{res} and (D) AX. Slopes were calculated by plotting the outcome of IOS parameters against the cumulative dose of each inhalation step of mannitol. Spearman's rho and p-values are reported. \Box = dual responders, • = single responders.

Small airway physiology

Paper III

IOS was measured before the MCT and during the challenge after each inhalation step. Increases in airway resistance after the challenge were seen in all subjects at both high and low frequencies. The frequency dependence of resistance was significantly higher in asthmatic subjects after the challenge. The MCT caused an increase in airway reactance in all subjects at the lower range of frequencies (X5 and AX). F_{res} was increased in controls only, while levels were not significantly different after the challenge, indicating that the asthmatic subjects had an established increase in airway reactance already at baseline. Airway resistance or reactance did not correlate with EBT.

Paper IV

After the inhaled allergen challenge, 15 subjects had both an early and a late allergic response and were defined as dual responders. Nineteen subjects were single responders, meaning they had an early allergic response only. The dual responders had significantly lower levels of FVC and X5, and significantly higher levels of RV/TLC, R5, F_{res} , LCI, S_{cond} , R_{tot} , R_{ex} and R_{in} during the late phase (4-8 h post-challenge).

Significant correlations were seen between several of the different parameters reflecting resistance, reactance, ventilation heterogeneity and airway obstruction. For example, R5-R20 and S_{acin} correlated significantly at baseline and at all times post-challenge, and LCI correlated to FEV₁ and FVC during the late phase.

Testing different approaches to defining the late allergic response, we found that there was a large but not complete overlap between central and peripheral airway responses during the late phase. Almost one fourth of the subjects had a central but not a peripheral response, and one fourth had a peripheral but not a central response. The latter group would be classified as single responders based on the traditional definition, but did display a dual airway response measured in peripheral airways (Fig. 10).



Figure 10. A peripheral dual response.

Illustrating the peripheral airway response in five subjects that were defined as single responders based on the traditional definition of a late allergic response, i.e. a drop in FEV₁. F_{res} = resonant frequency. Post- β 2 = measurement performed 30 min after inhalation of salbutamol.

Discussion

EBT was measured after four different airway challenges with three principally different mechanisms of action. Our results point towards EBT being influenced mainly by a vascular effect, with or without any underlying inflammation. EBT was elevated after exercise, hyperventilation and methacholine, and during the LAR after an allergen challenge. No increase was seen during the EAR. The time point for measurement of EBT during the EAR of 30 min post-challenge was based on the maximal response seen after the previous airway provocations. The EAR is however more of an isolated bronchoconstriction, while the LAR is associated with an airway inflammatory response, leading to epithelial and endothelial damage, influx of inflammatory cells and hyperemia of the airway mucosa. Cardiac output would however not be affected, in contrast to exercise.

Relations between the increase in EBT and reduced expiratory flow could be due to a common cause, such as a release of inflammatory mediators leading to both bronchoconstriction and vasodilation. It could however also be that the reduction in flow leads to ventilated air residing in the airways for a prolonged time, increasing heat exchange. Mucosal swelling and plasma exudation could however have complex consequences with both a decrease in flow rates and an isolating effect between the airway lumen and the sub-epithelial capillary network, counteracting heat exchange.

EBT post-challenge correlated to the drop in FEV_1 after both exercise and EVH, but not after the MCT or the inhaled allergen challenge. This finding indicates that the elevation in EBT is not due to bronchoconstriction per se, but rather that the temperature increase and the bronchoconstriction have a common cause, i.e. hyperventilation with dehydration of the epithelial lining fluid. It would also indicate that the degree of hyperventilation and/or the pre-established vulnerability of the airways to a certain amount of hyperventilation would determine the resulting bronchoconstriction as well as the increase in tracheobronchial blood flow.

Morris *et al* showed that during exercise in 12 young healthy subjects, tracheobronchial blood flow was increased and correlated to both cardiac output and the minute ventilation, while vascular resistance was decreased, suggestive of vasodilation^[157]. In the same study, both tracheobronchial blood flow and cardiac output returned to pre-exercise values within 10 minutes of rest. However, the

intensity of exercise was only low to moderate. We found that EBT remained elevated for 60 or 45 minutes (I and II, respectively) after high intensity exercise. Despite attempts to standardize the exercise challenge test, there are always variations between each individual test, most likely affecting the extent of the stimulus on the airways and causing results to differ somewhat from study to study. The difference in the duration of increase in tracheobronchial blood flow seen in previous studies compared to the duration of increase in EBT in our studies could however also be an indication that other factors than the tracheobronchial blood flow have significant effects on EBT. One such factor could be the pulmonary blood flow, and EBT could potentially be used to identify patients with peripheral airway inflammation, who possibly would benefit from extra-fine particle ICS. Further research will be needed to explore this concept.

Both α -adrenergic and β -adrenergic receptors are expressed on airway smooth muscle cells as well as airway vascular smooth muscle cells; the α -adrenergic receptors are more numerous on the vascular smooth muscle cells and vice versa^[158, 159]. Brieva *et al* demonstrated that the airway blood flow was higher in subjects with mild asthma compared to healthy controls, and that an α_1 -adrenergic receptor agonist could decrease the blood flow in asthmatics but not in the controls^[160]. In contrast, a β -adrenergic receptor agonist increased the blood flow of controls but did not affect the blood flow in asthmatics. The authors suggest that the latter finding could be explained by a down-regulation of β_2 -receptors on the vascular smooth muscle cells, something that could be restored by two weeks treatment with ICS^[161]. The fact that airway blood flow is higher among asthmatics at baseline could also suggest that there already is vasodilation due to an uncontrolled airway inflammation and that there is limited capacity for further dilation in response to the β -agonist. It could also be secondary to an increased vascularization^[162]. In our study (III), EBT was however increased after MCT in both asthmatics and healthy controls regardless of the response in FEV₁, which is consistent with methacholine increasing tracheobronchial blood flow^[52]. Our asthmatics did however only have mild to moderate asthma, and were all clinically stable at the time of inclusion. If the study was repeated including subjects with severe or uncontrolled asthma, results may have differed with a higher EBT at baseline and no capacity for a further increase after challenges.

Similar to our findings, Couto *et* al found that the increase in EBT after a swimming training session was not dependent on $asthma^{[163]}$. EBT was however only measured 5 min after exercise. Although the elevation of EBT seems to be a physiological response, it is possible that the increase in blood flow after exercise is allowed to persist for a longer time in those subjects whose airways are already primed with an increased vascularization due to long-standing airway inflammation. This would explain our findings of a longer duration of the elevation in EBT in the group of asthmatics with EIB.

The close relationship between EBT and oral temperature raises questions of where in the respiratory tract that most of the heat exchange takes place, primarily influencing the temperature that we measure at the opening of the mouth. There is still controversy over this subject, with different studies claiming that the pulmonary arterial perfusion^[164], the tracheobronchial vascular system^[100] or even the upper airway above the glottis^[165] represents the principal contribution. Most would probably agree though, that the site of heat exchange depends on the minute ventilation. This makes interpretation of EBT in relation to exercise complicated, since minute ventilation would change dramatically from rest before the challenge, to exercise and then back to rest with gradually decreasing ventilation rates as the subject recover.

The immediate increase in CC16 plasma levels after the inhaled allergen challenge supports the hypothesis that CC16 in plasma is a biomarker of airway epithelial dysfunction. CC16 is however always present in plasma, also in the absence of any airway disease. Furthermore, long-term chronic inflammation actually leads to lower circulating levels of $CC16^{[118, 119]}$, and the number of club cells is reduced in small airways of asthmatics^[117]. This implies that an increase in CC16 plasma levels is not only a sign of epithelial dysfunction, but also dependent on other factors, such as the concentration in the epithelial lining fluid, with a greater concentration gradient driving the diffusion over the bronchoalveolar/blood barrier. We aimed to determine if acute inflammation, i.e. an allergic response, had any effect on pulmonary levels of CC16. There was no change in CC16 mRNA 24 h after the allergen challenge, but an increase in BAL levels of the single responders (with higher levels in BAL already at baseline in the dual responders). This could be explained by increased secretion and/or leakage from club cells, further boosting the diffusion over a dysfunctional epithelium and resulting in an increase in plasma CC16. The significantly higher proportion of club cells in brush samples from the dual responders compared to the single responders postchallenge is also interesting in this context, and we hypothesized that epithelial dysfunction could be associated with a disruption of cell-cell and/or cell-matrix junctions.

The correlations between CC16 and F_ENO (II) point towards an epithelial effect during the exercise challenge. A decrease in F_ENO after exercise has been found also in previous studies^[166, 167], and is possibly due to the overall increase in ventilation with a washout effect and/or (in the case of a lower concentration of alveolar NO) a false improvement because of obstructed ventilation of respiratory units that are affected by inflammation to a higher degree. A higher rate of ventilation leads to more dehydration and epithelial involvement, explaining the correlations between the decrease in F_ENO and the increased CC16 levels in plasma.

In paper IV, we present results indicative of a peripheral airway involvement during the LAR. The occurrence of correlations between parameters measured with spirometry, IOS, body plethysmography and IGW vary from baseline to the different phases of the allergic response (EAR, LAR and 23 h post-challenge). At baseline, FEV_1 , most of the IOS parameters and the R_{tot} correlate with each other while there are few correlations with indices of ventilation heterogeneity.

Apart from correlations that can be expected from a basic physiological perspective (such as FVC and RV/TLC), there were three pairs of parameters that correlated with each other at baseline and throughout all the different phases of the allergic response: R5-R20 and Sacin; R5-R20 and Rtot; and FEV1 and R5. R5-R20 is an interesting parameter that has been interpreted in two different ways by different researchers. Some have stated that R5-R20 is an index of peripheral airway resistance^[168], while others regard it as a parameter reflecting ventilation heterogeneity^[169]. Based on our findings, we believe that R5-R20 is a parameter that reflects both peripheral airway resistance (based on the correlations with R_{tot}) and ventilation heterogeneity (because of correlations with Sacin). It is however possible that ventilation heterogeneity is the dominating, or even single, factor behind an increasing R5-R20, seeing as heterogeneous distribution of bronchoconstriction will lead to a higher total resistance compared to the same degree of bronchoconstriction distributed more equally^[78, 79]. The correlations between FEV1 and R5 have been seen in previous studies of both asthmatic children^[170] and adults^[171] before and after bronchodilation. It is explained by the fact that R5 represents the resistance of both distal and proximal airways, the latter of which is also reflected in FEV1. Correlations between R5 and Rtot are also expected, and were seen both at baseline and 23 h post-challenge. The reason for the absence of correlations between R5 and R_{tot} during the EAR and the LAR could be that there is some degree of small airway closure during these phases, leading to an increase in $R_{tot}^{[172]}$ but a partial false improvement in R5 due to inaccessibility of oscillometric pressure impulses to non-ventilated units.

There are of course a few limitations to the studies presented in this thesis. Firstly, the groups are small, generally not allowing for any more advanced statistical analysis of causative relations and further subgroupings. Our findings can however be used as indications of what the methods described can be used for, and what some of the issues might be with interpreting the outcomes. Secondly, in the studies focusing on EBT (I-III) there was limited phenotyping of our subjects; participants could have different degrees of airway inflammation and the anatomical distribution may have differed. One could expect that our subjects constitute a mixture of diversities in their "physiotype" (central airway inflammation only vs. peripheral inflammation only or a combination of the two), inflammation status (low vs. high current inflammation status) and inflammatory phenotype (eosinophilic vs. non-eosinophilic). If one would, for example, select

patients with signs of peripheral inflammation only, more differences between asthmatics and healthy subjects regarding EBT measurements could possibly have been found. However, in everyday clinical practice and especially in a primary care setting, we rarely know beforehand which type of airway inflammation our patients have, limiting the usefulness of a method that requires extensive phenotyping first. Our subjects were all relatively young and most asthmatic subjects had been diagnosed during childhood or adolescence. Furthermore, the majority of asthmatic subjects were atopic. These factors combined make the early-onset allergic asthma the expected leading phenotype in our asthmatic subjects.

Conclusions and future perspectives

There is increasing interest in the peripheral airway inflammation in asthma, but the difficulties associated with trying to assess them in clinical practice constitute a major obstacle. Future studies should address how and if sufficiently simple methods to detect small airway dysfunction can be used in e.g. a primary care or specialist outpatient clinical setting to improve asthma care. The methods presented in this thesis that have shown promise in detecting small airway dysfunction include IOS, IGW, body plethysmography and, from previous studies and in asthmatics with eosinophilic inflammation, F_ENO with estimation of alveolar NO.

IOS is a potentially useful test in the clinical setting, not only for its ability to detect peripheral airway dysfunction, but also because of its applicability in young children^[173] and other patients that are not able to perform spirometry. There are also indications that IOS is more sensitive in detecting early signs of persistent asthma^[174]. Further research will be needed to determine normal reference values and the utility of IOS in studies of long-term treatment effects. IOS and IGW, sharing many of the benefits of IOS, will however undoubtedly play an increasingly important role in our assessment of asthma and other pulmonary diseases in the future.

In our experience and based on findings reported in this thesis, EBT is not a method suitable for separating patients with asthma from those without. However, previous results have shown that EBT could play another role in the clinical setting, as a way to monitor the individual patient with asthma or other inflammatory airway diseases. Ideally, it would predict exacerbations and guide the patient and/or health care provider in adjusting the dose of ICS accordingly. Theoretically, EBT is influenced by peripheral airway inflammation, and our findings of sustained elevation of EBT in asthmatics with exercise-induced bronchoconstriction indicate that EBT could be used to phenotype patients with a pre-established diagnosis of asthma. Future studies should therefore further explore if a higher degree of peripheral airway inflammation could be an indication that the patient needs treatment with extra-fine particle ICS treatment and, based on previous reports^[105], there is indication that this approach will normalize an elevated EBT.

Leakage of CC16 from the airway epithelial lining fluid into plasma has emerged as an interesting biomarker of epithelial damage, as demonstrated in this thesis. Previous studies have however shown that long-term chronic inflammation or toxic exposure can reduce CC16 levels, and circulating levels can be permanently decreased because of genetic variations. These factors combined make interpretation of a single measurement complex. High levels of plasma CC16 would however still indicate acute epithelial damage, especially if the baseline CC16 level is known, and there is a potential of using CC16 to confirm or rule out airway epithelial damage after airway challenges or exposures, even without assessing airway physiology. To follow CC16 plasma levels from year to year could perhaps be a way to monitor the progression of an airway disease, similar to the potential role of EBT measurements.

Epithelial dysfunction is believed to be of importance in asthma development, but knowledge about the effects of different inhaled particles, such as allergen, on the epithelium is limited. We have demonstrated that inhaled allergen induces an increase in plasma CC16, and we hypothesize that the reason for this is increased leakage due to an epithelial dysfunction. If future asthma research aims to find treatments that preserve the airway epithelial integrity, CC16 in plasma could be used as the outcome to evaluate the treatment effect.

The allergen challenge and the ability to experimentally reduce the LAR are often used in clinical trials that aim to find new treatments for asthma. We have demonstrated that the LAR is associated with a significant small airway dysfunction that is at risk of being overlooked if we would use only spirometry as the tool of assessing the response. Future studies could include an alternative method, such as IOS, IGW or body plethysmography, to make sure that dual responders are not incorrectly identified as single responders. This could potentially improve the quality of the clinical trials and increase chances of finding effective therapies targeting the small airways.

Our work may also aid in improving the clinical care of patients with asthma and other pulmonary diseases, as a potential small step towards the implementation of airway assessments that are easy to use, feasible at all ages and providing more of a comprehensive picture of the patient. This will possibly improve the diagnostic accuracy, the awareness of fluctuations in disease activity and the tailoring of appropriate individualized treatment.

In the studies presented in this thesis, we have explored several different methods of assessing the airway response to different stimuli. We have compared the responses of asthmatic and non-asthmatic subjects, and explored the outcomes of different methods assessing the asthmatic airway response. This has hopefully contributed to a deeper understanding of the asthmatic airway response and the ways in which we are trying to measure it.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Astma är ett mycket vanligt tillstånd i befolkningen. Astma drabbar luftvägarna, och innebär att det dels finns en varierande grad av ständigt pågående retning (inflammation) och dels att det kan finnas en tendens hos luftvägarna att reagera lättare på olika typer av påfrestningar. En sådan reaktion innebär att luftvägarna drar sig samman med hjälp av muskler som omsluter luftvägarna, och det blir då trångt i luftvägarna och svårt att andas för personen som drabbas.

Astma kan se väldigt olika ut hos olika personer, och det finns stora variationer i hur svår sjukdomen är. Hos en del ger den knappt märkbara besvär ett fåtal gånger i livet, medan den hos de allra svårast sjuka kan innebära dagliga symtom och begränsningar, och i ovanliga fall till och med luftvägsreaktioner som kan vara dödliga. Det är alltså av största vikt att man inte bara identifierar de personer som har astma, utan också försöker uppskatta hur svår astman är, för att kunna sätta in rätt sorts behandling till de som behöver det. Eftersom symtomen och graden av muskelsammandragning i luftvägarna varierar mycket från period till period kan det vara svårt att ställa diagnosen astma med de lungfunktionsundersökningar som vi har idag. Det finns därför ett behov av att utveckla nya mätmetoder som kan upptäcka astma även då lungfunktionen är normal, det vill säga även då det inte förekommer någon ökad muskelaktivitet i luftvägarna. För att undersöka personer med misstänkt astma och för att studera astma i forskningssammanhang används ofta så kallade luftvägsprovokationer. Detta innebär att man retar luftvägarna för att medvetet framkalla en reaktion. Det finns flera olika typer av luftvägsprovokationer, till exempel ansträngningstest samt inandning av olika retande ämnen.

Ett annat sätt att upptäcka astma kan vara att mäta inflammation i luftvägarna, som förmodligen är mer konstant närvarande. Vid inflammation är immunförsvaret, kroppens försvarssystem mot virus och bakterier, aktiverat. Oftast fyller inflammationen en roll i kampen mot de ämnen som kroppen vill få bort, men ibland förekommer inflammation utan att det utlösts av något ämne som är farligt. Kroppen har då av någon anledning feltolkat signaler och överreagerat. Ett sådant exempel är allergier, till exempel mot pollen eller kvalster. Med en långvarig inflammation riskerar de celler som ska bekämpa främmande ämnen att istället skada kroppens egna vävnader i det område där inflammationen är aktiverad. Det har hittills visat sig svårt att hitta en metod för att mäta inflammation som fungerar

hos alla patienter med astma, eftersom inflammationen kan ta sig olika uttryck hos olika personer. En optimal metod skulle alltså utnyttja en gemensam nämnare hos alla dessa personer. Den skulle kunna användas för att följa graden av inflammation hos en och samma person över tid, för att kunna utvärdera om behandlingen fungerar som den ska och kunna upptäcka eventuella försämringar i sjukdomen i god tid för att då kunna anpassa behandlingen på ett bra sätt.

I inflammation ingår bland annat att blodkärlen vidgas och blodflödet ökar till den del av kroppen där inflammationen uppstår, och därför har man tänkt att det förmodligen också innebär att personer med astma har ett högre blodflöde i kärlen som omger luftvägarna. Att direkt mäta blodflödet är svårt, men däremot kan man indirekt uppskatta detta genom att mäta temperaturen på den luft som värms upp av blodkärlen i lungorna, det vill säga utandningsluften. Metoden har testats ett fåtal gånger, och en del resultat tyder på att temperaturen är högre hos personer hos astma, men det behövs fler studier innan man kan säga säkert att temperaturmätning av utandningsluften kan användas inom sjukvården och av patienter med astma.

Tidigare studier av luftvägarna hos personer med astma har visat att sjukdomens svårighetsgrad och beteende beror på var i luftvägarna inflammationen finns. Hos de som har en inflammation som drabbar mer perifera luftvägar, det vill säga mindre luftvägar som finns längre ut i luftvägsträdet, så verkar astman ge mer symtom och vara mer svårbehandlad. Det finns alltså också ett behov av att identifiera vilka personer med astma som har en mer perifer inflammation. Även här saknas det bra välstuderade metoder som säkert kan användas i detta syfte.

Syftet med denna avhandling var att undersöka hur olika typer av luftvägsprovokationer påverkade temperaturen på utandningsluften och andra sätt att mäta luftvägarnas egenskaper hos personer med astma. Resultaten jämfördes med friska personer utan astma för att kunna se om reaktionerna skiljde sig åt.

Vi har visat att olika typer av luftvägsprovokationer leder till att temperaturen på utandningsluften höjs, oftast under cirka 30 till 60 minuter efteråt, vilket tyder på en reaktion med vidgade blodkärl och ökat blodflöde vilket kvarstår under en begränsad tid. Ett intressant fynd var att denna reaktion förekom i nästan lika stor utsträckning hos personer med astma, det vill säga de som har en inflammation i sina luftvägar, som hos helt friska personer. Detta betyder att ökad temperatur på utandningsluften efter någon form av retning av luftvägarna verkar vara en normal reaktion i kroppen, oberoende av om man har ett sjukdomstillstånd med inflammation i luftvägarna eller ej. Vi kunde dock också visa att reaktionen verkade kvarstå längre hos personer med astma, och att temperaturen ökade under en allergisk reaktion utan annan retning av luftvägarna, vilket tyder på att inflammation kan bidra till ännu större temperaturökning.

Vi har också undersökt vad som händer vid luftvägsprovokationer genom att titta på ett protein som heter CC16 och som finns i luftvägarna. När luftvägarna skadas på något sätt tror man att CC16 kan läcka ut i blodet. Vi såg att nivån av CC16 i blodet mycket riktigt ökade efter både intensiv ansträngning och inandning av allergiframkallande ämnen, något som man tror kan skada luftvägarna både på kort och på längre sikt.

Dessutom har vi studerat andra metoder för att mäta luftvägsreaktionen i de små perifera luftvägarna. Av alla de personer som reagerar med en astmatisk reaktion av att andas in allergiframkallande ämnen så utvecklar cirka hälften även en så kallad sen-reaktion, som är en ny luftvägsreaktion som uppträder efter några timmar. Vi har visat att denna sen-reaktion är förknippad med en sjukdomsprocess i de små luftvägarna, och att det finns en risk att detta missas om man bara använder vanliga etablerade luftvägsundersökningar. Vi har därför föreslagit att definitionen av en sen-reaktion i framtiden ska ändras så att den även innefattar metoder som upptäcker reaktioner i små luftvägar.

Sammanfattningsvis har vi dels demonstrerat hur flera metoder kan användas för att upptäcka och mäta den astmatiska luftvägsreaktionen, och dels bidragit till förståelsen för hur luftvägarna reagerar vid olika typer av retningar. Förhoppningen är att detta ska bidra till att astma och eventuellt även andra luftvägssjukdomar i framtiden blir lättare att identifiera, klassificera och behandla.

Acknowledgements

Many people have helped me along the way towards finishing this thesis. I would like to thank some of them especially.

My supervisor *Ellen Tufvesson*. Thank you for believing in me from the very start and for your continuing support and patience. You have always been a true mentor and the perfect guide to all aspects of the world of science.

My co-supervisor *Leif Bjermer*. Your creativity, passion and endless curiosity are an inspiration to every researcher!

Jonas Olsson, who has worked with me on each and every project, through some long days, early mornings and late nights. Thank you for your company, for always having the patient's perspective first and for never surrendering neither your professionalism, nor your kindheartedness.

Ida Åberg, your sincerity, thoughtfulness and your dedication to maintaining the highest level of both quality and safety in research have been invaluable to me. You also have an impressive ability to organize the seemingly chaotic!

Thank you *Zuzana Diamant*, for your never-ending support and for teaching me not only about allergen challenges, but also about the world of research outside of Sweden and a few things about life as well.

Many thanks to the staff at the research clinic: Louise Qvist, Anna Sikesjö, Tina Olsson, Johan Olsson, Mette Solum, Kerstin Hansson, Jaro Ankerst and Alf Tunsäter. I couldn't possibly count the number of times that I have asked you for help, but I know for certain that each time you have assisted me in the most kind and professional way imaginable.

My research group members during different times: *Linnea Jarenbäck, Julie Weidner, Subhabrata Moitra, Sofia Mogren* and *Cecilia Hagman*. Thank you for creating such a nice and friendly atmosphere, and for great company through long workdays and during numerous events outside of work. Thanks to all the people at BMC, for entertaining discussions about science as well as other things. Many thanks to *Jonas Einarsson* and the rest of the pulmonologists in Lund for inspiring me to take an interest in pulmonary medicine, even though I finally decided to practice it outside of the hospital. *Eva Körner Muhrbeck,* thank you for solving any issue with the utmost efficiency.

To all my friends everywhere, thank you for offering me some much-needed distraction from my work, but above all for giving me the joy and energy that keeps me going. Special thanks go to *David Hydman*, with whom I shared my first unsteady steps as a researcher.

Thanks to all my coworkers at VC Fosietorp, for letting me take the time to finish this thesis and for helping me become a better doctor.

I would also like to extend my sincerest thanks and appreciation to all the people who volunteered as subjects. Without you, all of this would obviously have been impossible.

Johanna and Hugo, thank you for giving all the meaning to my life. I love you. Grandparents, other relatives and parents-in-law, thanks for always being there for me, and for making me realize what matters in life. Kajsa, thank you for being you and never trying to be someone else, you're the best sister anyone could ask for. Last but certainly not least: mom and dad. I have you to thank for everything: what I have and, more importantly, who I am.

References

- 1. GINA: Global Initiative for Asthma. Global Strategy for Asthma Management and Prevention, 2017. Available from: www.ginasthma.org
- 2. Wenzel SE. Complex phenotypes in asthma: current definitions. *Pulm Pharmacol Ther* 2013;26:710-5.
- 3. Cockcroft DW. Allergen-induced asthma. Can Respir J 2014;21:279-82.
- 4. Woodruff PG, Modrek B, Choy DF, Jia G, Abbas AR, Ellwanger A, Koth LL, Arron JR, Fahy JV. T-helper type 2-driven inflammation defines major subphenotypes of asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2009;180:388-95.
- 5. Wenzel SE. Asthma phenotypes: the evolution from clinical to molecular approaches. *Nat Med* 2012;18:716-25.
- Olaguibel JM, Quirce S, Juliá B, Fernández C, Fortuna AM, Molina J, Plaza V; MAGIC Study Group. Measurement of asthma control according to Global Initiative for Asthma guidelines: a comparison with the Asthma Control Questionnaire. *Respir Res* 2012;13:50.
- 7. Barnes PJ. Distribution of receptor targets in the lung. *Proc Am Thorac Soc* 2004;1:345-51.
- Rönmark E, Lundbäck B, Jönsson E, Platts-Mills T. Asthma, type-1-allergy and related conditions in 7- and 8-year old children in Northern Sweden: prevalence rates and risk factor pattern. *Resp Med* 1998;92:316-24.
- 9. Platts-Mills TAE, Vervloet D, Thomas WR, Aalberse RC, Chapman MD. Indoor Allergens and Asthma. Report from the third International Workshop. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 1997;100:1-24.
- Leynaert B, Neukirch C, Kony S, Guénégou A, Bousquet J, Aubier M, Neukirch F. Association between asthma and rhinitis according to atopic sensitization in a population-based study. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2004;113:86-93.
- 11. Bachert C, Vignola AM, Gevaert P, Leynaert B, Van Cauwenberge, Bousquet J. Allergic rhinitis, rhinosinusitis, and asthma: one airway disease. *Immunol Allergy Clin North Am* 2004;24:19-43.
- 12. Aronsson D, Tufvesson E, Ankerst J, Bjermer L. Allergic rhinitis with hyperresponsiveness differ from asthma in degree of peripheral obstruction during methacholine challenge test. *Clin Physiol Funct Imaging* 2008;28:81-5.
- Andersson CK, Tufvesson E, Aronsson D, Bergqvist A, Mori M, Bjermer L, Erjefält JS. Alveolar mast cells shift to an FccRI-expressing phenotype in mild atopic asthma: a novel feature in allergic asthma pathology. *Allergy* 2011;66:1590-7.

- Del Giacco SR, Firinu D, Bjermer L, Carlsen KH. Exercise and asthma: an overview. *Eur Clin Respir J* 2015;2:27984. Doi:10.3402/ecrj.v2.27984.
- 15. Ulrik CS, Backer V. Increased bronchial responsiveness to exercise as a risk factor for symptomatic asthma: findings from a longitudinal population study of children and adolescents. *Eur Respir J* 1996;9:1696-700.
- 16. Ulrik CS, Backer V, Hesse B, Dirksen A. Risk factors for development of asthma in children and adolescents: findings from a longitudinal population study. *Respir Med* 1996;90:623-30.
- 17. Carlsen KH, Anderson SD, Bjermer L, Bonini S, Brusasco V, Canonica W, Cummiskey J, Delgado L, Del Giacco SR, Drobnic F, Haahtela T, Larsson K, Palange P, Popov T, van Cauwenberge P; European Respiratory Society; European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. Exercise-induced asthma, respiratory and allergic disorders in elite athletes: epidemiology, mechanisms and diagnosis: part I of the report from the Joint Task Force of the European Respiratory Society (ERS) and the European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology (EAACI) in cooperation with GA2LEN. *Allergy* 2008;63:387-403.
- 18. Anderson SD, Kippelen P. Airway injury as a mechanism for exercise-induced bronchoconstriction in elite athletes. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2008;122:225-35.
- 19. Webber SE, Salonen RO, Corfield DR, Widdicombe JG. Effects of non-neural mediators and allergen on tracheobronchial blood flow. *Eur Respir J Suppl* 1990;12:638-43.
- 20. Macklem PT, Mead J. Resistance of central and peripheral airways measured by a retrograde catheter. *J Appl Physiol* 1967;22:395-401.
- 21. Andersson CK, Bergqvist A, Mori M, Mauad T, Bjermer L, Erjefält JS. Mast cellassociated alveolar inflammation in patients with atopic uncontrolled asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2011;127:905-12.
- 22. Berry M, Hargadon B, Morgan A, Shelley M, Richter J, Shaw D, Green RH, Brightling C, Wardlaw AJ, Pavord ID. Alveolar nitric oxide in adults with asthma: evidence of distal lung inflammation in refractory asthma. *Eur Respir J* 2005;25:986-91.
- 23. Davis MS, Freed AN. Repetitive hyperphoea causes peripheral airway obstruction and eosinophilia. *Eur Respir J* 1999;14:57-62.
- 24. in't Veen JC, Beekman AJ, Bel EH, Sterk PJ. Recurrent exacerbations in severe asthma are associated with enhanced airway closure during stable episodes. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2000;161:1902-6.
- 25. Bourdin A, Paganin F, Préfaut C, Kieseler D, Godard P, Chanez P. Nitrogen washout slope in poorly controlled asthma. *Allergy* 2006;61:85-9.
- 26. Lehtimäki L, Kankaanranta H, Saarelainen S, Turjanmaa V, Moilanen E. Increased alveolar nitric oxide concentration in asthmatic patients with nocturnal symptoms. *Eur Respir J* 2002;20:841-5.
- 27. Kraft M, Pak J, Martin RJ, Kaminsky D, Irvin CG. Distal lung dysfunction at night in nocturnal asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2001;163:1551-6.

- Beretta E, Tana F, Grasso GS, Bartesaghi M, Novelli L, Pesci A, Miserocchi G. Regional differences in bronchial reactivity assessed by respiratory impedance. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2014;192:23-9.
- 29. Kerkhof M, Postma DS, Shouten JP, de Monchy JG. Allergic sensitization to indoor and outdoor allergens and relevance to bronchial hyperresponsiveness in younger and older subjects. *Allergy* 2003;58:1261-7.
- 30. Rönmark E, Perzanowski M, Platts-Mills T, Lundbäck B. Different sensitization profile for asthma, rhinitis and eczema among 7-8-year-old children: report from the Obstructive Lung Disease in Northern Sweden studies. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* 2003;14:91-9.
- Peat JK, Tovey E, Toelle BG, Haby MM, Gray EJ, Mahmic A, Woolcock AJ. House dust mite allergens. A major risk factor for childhood asthma in Australia. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1996;153:141-6.
- 32. Soto-Quiros M, Avila L, Platts-Mills TA, Hunt JF, Erdman DD, Carper H, Murphy DD, Odio S, James HR, Patrie JT, Hunt W, O'Rourke AK, Davis MD, Steinke JW, Lu X, Kennedy J, Heymann PW. High titers of IgE antibody to dust mite allergen and risk for wheezing among asthmatic children infected with rhinovirus. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2012;129:1499-1505.
- 33. Sears MR, Herbison GP, Holdaway MD, Hewitt CJ, Flannery EM, Silva PA. The relative risks of sensitivity to grass pollen, house dust mite and cat dander in the development of childhood asthma. *Clin Exp Allergy* 1989;19:419-24.
- 34. Driessen MN, Quanjer PH. Pollen deposition in intrathoracic airways. *Eur Respir J* 1991;4:359-63.
- 35. de Blay F, Heymann PW, Chapman MD, Platts-Mills TA. Airborne dust mite allergens: comparisons of group II allergens with group I mite allergen and cat-allergen Fel d I. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 1991;88:919-26.
- 36. Zeidler MR, Goldin JG, Kleerup EC, Kim HJ, Truong DA, Gjertson DW, Kennedy NJ, Newman KB, Tashkin DP, Silverman JM, Corren J. Small airways response to naturalistic cat allergen exposure in subjects with asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2006;118:1075-81.
- 37. Cockcroft DW, Davis BE. Diagnostic and therapeutic value of airway challenges in asthma. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep* 2009;9:247-53.
- O'Byrne PM, Gauvreau GM, Brannan JD. Provoked models of asthma: what have we learnt? *Clin Exp Allergy* 2009;39:181-92.
- 39. Anderson SD, Daviskas E. The mechanism of exercise-induced asthma is... J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;106:453-9.
- 40. Daviskas E, Gonda I, Anderson SD. Local airway heat and vapour losses. Respir Physiol 1991;84:115-32.
- Anderson SD, Daviskas E, Smith CM. Exercise-induced asthma: a difference in opinion regarding the stimulus. Allergy Proc 1989;10:215-26.
- 42. Argyros GJ, Phillips YY, Rayburn DB, Rosenthal RR, Jaeger JJ. Water loss without heat flux in exercise-induced bronchospasm. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1993;147:1419-24.
- 43. Chimenti L, Morici G, Paterno A, Bonanno A, Siena L, Licciardi A, Veca M, Guccione W, Macaluso F, Bonsignore G, Bonsignore MR. Endurance training damages small airway epithelium in mice. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2007;175:442-9.
- 44. Davis MS, Freed AN. Repeated hyperventilation causes peripheral airways inflammation, hyperreactivity, and impaired bronchodilation in dogs. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2001;164:785-9.
- 45. Brannan JD, Gulliksson M, Anderson SD, Chew N, Kumlin M. Evidence of mast cell activation and leukotriene release after mannitol inhalation. *Eur Respir J* 2003;22:491-6.
- Brannan JD, Gulliksson M, Anderson SD, Chew N, Seale JP, Kumlin M. Inhibition of mast cell PGD2 release protects against mannitol-induced airway narrowing. *Eur Respir* J 2006:27:944-50.
- 47. Stickland MK, Rowe BH, Spooner CH, Vandermeer B, Dryden DM. Accuracy of eucapnic hyperpnea or mannitol to diagnose exercise-induced bronchoconstriction: a systematic review. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol* 2011:107:229-34.
- 48. Hull JH, Ansley L, Price OJ, Dickinson JW, Bonini M. Eucapnic Voluntary Hyperpnea: Gold Standard for Diagnosing Exercise-Induced Bronchoconstriction in Athletes? *Sports Med* 2016;46:1083-93.
- 49. White MV. Muscarinic receptors in human airways. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1995;95:1065-8.
- 50. Mak JCW, Barnes PJ. Autoradiographic visualization of muscarinic receptor subtypes in human and guinea pig lung. Am Rev Respir Dis 1990;141:1559-68.
- Ingram RH, Wellman JJ, McFadden ER, Mead J. Relative contribution of large and small airways to flow limitation in normal subjects before and after atropine and isoproterenol. *J Clin Invest* 1977;59:696-703.
- 52. Salonen RO, Webber SE, Widdicombe JG. Effects of neurotransmitters on tracheobronchial blood flow. *Eur Respir J Suppl* 1990;12:630-7.
- 53. O'Byrne PM, Dolovich J, Hargreave PE. Late asthmatic responses. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1987;136:740-51.
- Boulet LP, Gauvreau G, Boulay ME, O'Byrne PM, Cockcroft DW. Allergen-induced early and late asthmatic responses to inhaled seasonal and perennial allergens. *Clin Exp Allergy* 2015;45:1647-53.
- 55. Zuiker RG, Ruddy MK, Morelli N, Mogg R, Rivas VM, van Dyck K, De Lepeleire I, Tanen MR, Boot JD, Kamerling IM, Diamant Z. Kinetics of TH2 biomarkers in sputum of asthmatics following inhaled allergen. *Eur Clin Respir J* 2015;26:2. doi: 10.3402/ecrj.v2.28319
- 56. Van der Pouw Kraan TC, Van der Zee JS, Boeije LC, De Groot ER, Stapel SO, Aarden LA. The role of IL-13 in IgE synthesis by allergic asthma patients. *Clin Exp Immunol* 1998;111:129-35.
- 57. Boulet LP, Gauvreau G, Boulay ME, O'Byrne P, Cockcroft DW, Clinical Investigative Collaboration, Canadian Network of Centers of Excellence AllerGen. The allergen bronchoprovocation model: an important tool for the investigation of new asthma antiinflammatory therapies. *Allergy* 2007;62:1101-10.

- 58. Horváth A, Balásházy I, Farkas A, Sárkány Z, Hofmann W, Czitrovsky A, Dobos E. Quantification of airway deposition of intact and fragmented pollens. *Int J Environ Health Res* 2011;21:427-40.
- Casset A, Purohit A, Birba E, Chenard MP, Uring Lambert B, Bahram S, Meyer P, Pauli G, De Blay F. Bronchial challenge test in asthmatics sensitized to mites: role of particle size in bronchial response. *J Aerosol Med* 2007;20:509-18.
- 60. Rantio-Lehtimaki A, Kauppinen E, Koivikko A. Efficiency of a new bioaerosol sampler in sampling Betula pollen for antigen analyses. *Exp Suppl* 1987;51:382-90.
- 61. Custovic A, Simpson A, Pahdi H, Green RM, Chapman MD, Woodcock A. Distribution, aerodynamic characteristics, and removal of the major cat allergen Fel d 1 in British homes. *Thorax* 1998;53:33-8.
- 62. Celenza A, Fathergill J, Kupek R, Shaw RJ. Thunderstorm associated asthma: A detailed analysis of environmental factors. *BMJ* 1996;312:604-7.
- 63. Nieminen MM, Lahdensuo A, Kellomaeki L, Karvonen J, Muittari A. Methacholine bronchial challenge using a dosimeter with controlled tidal breathing. *Thorax* 1988;43:896-900.
- 64. Boggs PB, Bhat KD, Vekovius WA, Debo MS. Volume-adjusted maximal midexpiratory flow (Iso-volume FEF25-75%): definition of "Significant" responsiveness in healthy, normal subjects. *Ann Allergy* 1982;48:137-8.
- 65. Sutherland ER, Martin RJ, Bowler RP, Zhang Y, Rex MD, Kraft M. Physiologic correlates of distal lung inflammation in asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2004;113:1046-50.
- 66. McNamara JJ, Castile RG, Glass GM, Fredberg JJ. Heterogeneous lung emptying during forced expiration. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 1987;63:1648-57.
- 67. Papi A, Paggiaro P, Nicolini G, Vignola AM, Fabbri LM. Beclomethasone/formoterol vs fluticasone/salmeterol inhaled combination in moderate to severe asthma. *Allergy* 2007;62:1182-8.
- 68. van Aalderen WM, Price D, De Baets FM, Price J. Beclomethasone dipropionate extrafine aerosol versus fluticasone propionate in children with asthma. *Respir Med* 2007;101:1585-93.
- 69. McNulty W, Usmani OS. Techniques of assessing small airways dysfunction. *Eur Clin Respir J* 2014;1:25898 http://dx.doi.org/10.3402/ecrj.v1.25898
- 70. Perez T, Chanez P, Dusser D, Devillier P. Small airway impairment in moderate to severe asthmatics without significant proximal airway obstruction. Respir *Med* 2013;107:1667-74.
- Goldman MD, Saadeh C, Ross D. Clinical applications of forced oscillation to assess peripheral airway function. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2005;148:179-94.
- 72. Pellegrino R, Sterk PJ, Sont JK, Brusasco V. Assessing the effect of deep inhalation on airway calibre: a novel approach to lung function in bronchial asthma and COPD. *Eur Respir J* 1998;12:1219-27.

- 73. Salome CM, Thorpe CW, Diba C, Brown NJ, Berend N, King GG. Airway renarrowing following deep inspiration in asthmatic and non-asthmatic subjects. *Eur Respir J* 2003;22:1-7.
- 74. Thorpe CW, Salome CM, Berend N, King GG. Modeling airway resistance dynamics after tidal and deep inspirations. *J Appl Physiol* 2004;97:1643-53.
- 75. Jensen A, Atileh H, Suki B, Ingenito EP, Lutchen KR. Signal transduction in smooth muscle: selected contribution: airway caliber in healthy and asthmatic subjects: effects of bronchial challenge and deep inspirations. *J Appl Physiol* 2001;91:506-15.
- 76. Goldman MD. Clinical application of forced oscillation. *Pulm Pharmacol Ther* 2001;14:341-50.
- 77. Tgavalekos NT, Musch G, Harris RS, Vidal Melo MF, Winkler T, Schroeder T, Callahan R, Lutchen KR, Venegas JG. Relationship between airway narrowing, patchy ventilation and lung mechanics in asthmatics. *Eur Respir J* 2007;29:1174-81.
- 78. Lutchen KR, Gillis H. Relationship between heterogeneous changes in airway morphometry and lung resistance and elastance. *J Appl Physiol* 1997;83:1192-1201.
- 79. Thorpe CW, Bates JH. Effect of stochastic heterogeneity on lung impedance during acute bronchoconstriction: a model analysis. *J Appl Physiol* 1997;82:1616-25.
- Darling RC, Cournand A, Mansfield JS, Richards DW. Studies on the intrapulmonary mixture of gases. I. Nitrogen elimination from blood and body tissues during high oxygen breathing. *J Clin Invest* 1940;19:591-7.
- 81. Verbanck S, Paiva M. Gas mixing in the airways and airspaces. *Compr Physiol* 2011;1:809-34.
- Robinson PD, Goldman MD, Gustafsson PM. Inert gas washout: theoretical background and clinical utility in respiratory disease. *Respiration* 2009;78:339-55.
- 83. Guy HJ, Prisk GK, Elliott AR, Deutschman RA 3rd, West JB. Inhomogeneity of pulmonary ventilation during sustained microgravity as determined by single-breath washouts. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 1994;76:1719-29.
- 84. Farah CS, King GG, Brown NJ, Peters MJ, Berend N, Salome CM. Ventilation heterogeneity predicts asthma control in adults following inhaled corticosteroid dose titration. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2012;130:61-8.
- 85. Paiva M, Verbanck S, van Muylem A. Diffusion-dependent contribution to the slope of the alveolar plateau. *Respir Physiol* 1988;72:257-70.
- 86. Verbanck S, Schuermans D, Noppen M, Van Muylem A, Paiva M, Vincken W. Evidence of acinar airway involvement in asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999;159:1545-50.
- 87. Verbanck S, Schuermans D, Van Muylem A, Paiva M, Noppen M, Vincken W. Ventilation distribution during histamine provocation. *J Appl Physiol* 1997;83:1907-16.
- 88. Verbanck S, Schuermans D, Noppen M, Vincken W, Paiva M. Methacholine versus histamine: paradoxical response of spirometry and ventilation distribution. *J Appl Physiol* 2001;91:2587-94.
- 89. King GG, Downie SR, Verbanck S, Thorpe CW, Berend N, Salome CM, Thompson B. Effects of methacholine on small airway function measured by forced oscillation

technique and multiple breath nitrogen washout in normal subjects. *Resp Physiol Neurobiol* 2005;148:165-77.

- 90. Salvato G. Quantitative and morphological analysis of the vascular bed in bronchial biopsy specimens from asthmatic and non-asthmatic subjects. *Thorax* 2001;56:902-6.
- 91. Hashimoto M, Tanaka H, Abe S. Quantitative analysis of bronchial wall vascularity in the medium and small airways of patients with asthma and COPD. *Chest* 2005;127:965-72.
- Charan NB, Johnson SR, Lakshminarayan S, Thompson WH, Carvalho P. Nitric oxide and beta-adrenergic agonist-induced bronchial arterial vasodilation. J Appl Physiol (1985) 1997;82:686-92.
- 93. Popov TA, Dunev S, Kralimarkova TZ, Kraeva S, DuBuske LM. Evaluation of a simple, potentially individual device for exhaled breath temperature measurement. *Respir Med* 2007;101:2044-50.
- 94. Paredi P, Kharitonov SA, Barnes PJ. Faster rise of exhaled breath temperature in asthma: a novel marker of airway inflammation? *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2002;165:181-4.
- 95. García G, Bergna M, Uribe E, Yañez A, Soriano JB. Increased exhaled breath temperature in subjects with uncontrolled asthma. *Int J Tuberc Lung Dis* 2013;17:969-72.
- 96. Xepapadaki P, Xatziioannou A, Chatzicharalambous M, Makrinioti H, Papadopoulos NG. Exhaled breath temperature increases during mild exacerbations in children with virus-induced asthma. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* 2010;153:70-4.
- 97. Wojsyk-Banaszak I, Mikoś M, Szczepankiewicz A, Wielebska A, Sobkowiak P, Kamińska A, Bręborowicz A. Evaluation of exhaled breath temperature (EBT) as a marker and predictor of asthma exacerbation in children and adolescents. *J Asthma* 2017;10:1-7.
- Paredi P, Caramori G, Cramer D, Ward S, Ciaccia A, Papi A, Kharitonov SA, Barnes PJ. Slower rise of exhaled breath temperature in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Eur Respir J* 2003;21:439-43.
- 99. Lázár Z, Bikov A, Martinovszky F, Gálffy G, Losonczy G, Horváth I. Exhaled breath temperature in patients with stable and exacerbated COPD. *J Breath Res* 2014;8:046002. doi: 10.1088/1752-7155/8/4/046002.
- 100. Paredi P, Kharitonov SA, Barnes PJ. Correlation of exhaled breath temperature with bronchial blood flow in asthma. *Respir Res* 2005;6:15.
- 101. Piacentini GL, Bodini A, Zerman L, Costella S, Zanolla L, Peroni DG, Boner AL. Relationship between exhaled air temperature and exhaled nitric oxide in childhood asthma. *Eur Respir J* 2002;20:108-11.
- 102. Piacentini GL, Peroni D, Crestani E, Zardini F, Bodini A, Costella S, Boner AL. Exhaled air temperature in asthma: methods and relationship with markers of disease. *Clin Exp Allergy* 2007;37:415-9.
- 103. Peroni DG, Chinellato I, Piazza M, Zardini F, Bodini A, Olivieri F, Boner AL, Piacentini GL. Exhaled breath temperature and exercise-induced bronchoconstriction in asthmatic children. *Pediatr Pulmonol* 2012;47:240-4.

- 104. Pifferi M, Ragazzo V, Previti A, Pioggia G, Ferro M, Macchia P, Piacentini GL, Boner AL. Exhaled air temperature in asthmatic children: a mathematical evaluation. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* 2009;20:164-71.
- 105. Popov TA, Petrova D, Kralimarkova TZ, Ivanov Y, Popova T, Peneva M, Odzhakova T, Ilieva Y, Yakovliev P, Lazarova T, Georgiev O, Hodzhev V, Hodzheva E, Staevska MT, Dimitrov VD. Real life clinical study design supporting the effectiveness of extrafine inhaled beclomethasone/formoterol at the level of small airways of asthmatics. *Pulm Pharmacol Ther* 2013;26:624-9.
- 106. Hamill L, Ferris K, Kapande K, McConaghy L, Douglas I, McGovern V, Shields MD. Exhaled breath temperature measurement and asthma control in children prescribed inhaled corticosteroids: A cross sectional study. *Pediatr Pulmonol* 2016;51:13-21.
- 107. Popov TA, Kralimarkova TZ. Exhaled breath temperature measurement: Applicability in childhood. *Pediatr Pulmonol* 2016;51:91-2.
- 108. Bijnens E, Pieters N, Dewitte H, Cox B, Janssen BG, Saenen N, Dons E, Zeegers MP, Int Panis L, Nawrot TS. Host and environmental predictors of exhaled breath temperature in the elderly. *BMC Public Health* 2013;13:1226.
- 109. Popov TA, Kralimarkova TZ, Dimitrov VD. Measurement of exhaled breath temperature in science and clinical practice. *Breathe* 2012;8:187-92.
- 110. Logie KM, Kusel MM, Sly PD, Hall GL. Exhaled breath temperature in healthy children is influenced by room temperature and lung volumes. *Pediatr Pulmonol* 2011;46:1062-8.
- 111. Barreto M, Piacentini G, Chiossi L, Ruggeri F, Caiazzo I, Campisano M, Martella S, Villa MP. Tidal-breathing measurement of exhaled breath temperature (EBT) in schoolchildren. *Pediatr Pulmonol* 2014;49:1196-204.
- 112. Boers JE, Ambergen AW, Thunnisen FBJM. Number and proliferation of clara cells in normal human airway epithelium. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999;159:1585-91.
- 113. Broeckaert F, Bernard A. Clara cell secretory protein (CC16): characteristics and perspectives as lung peripheral biomarker. *Clin Exp Allergy* 2000;30:469-75.
- 114. Lesur O, Bernard A, Arsalane K, Lauwerys R, Bégin R, Cantin A, Lane D. Clara cell protein (CC-16) induces a phospholipase A2-mediated inhibition of fibroblast migration in vitro. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1995;152:290-7.
- 115. Miele L, Cordella-Miele E, Mukherjee AB. Uteroglobin: structure, molecular biology, and new perspectives on its function as a phospholipase A2 inhibitor. *Endocr Rev* 1987;8:474-90.
- 116. Levin SW, Butler JD, Schumacher UK, Wightman PD, Mukherjee AB. Uteroglobin inhibits phospholipase A2 activity. *Life Sci* 1986;38:1813-9.
- 117. Shijubo N, Itoh Y, Yamaguchi T, Imada A, Hirasawa M, Yamada T, Kawai T, Abe S. Clara cell protein-positive epithelial cells are reduced in small airways of asthmatics. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 1999;160:930-3.
- 118. Gioldassi XM, Papadimitriou H, Mikraki V, Karamanos NK. Clara cell secretory protein: determination of serum levels by an enzyme immunoassay and its importance as an indicator of bronchial asthma in children. *J Pharm Biomed Anal* 2004;34:823-6.

- 119. Shijubo N, Itoh Y, Yamaguchi T, Sugaya F, Hirasawa M, Yamada T, Kawai T, Abe S. Serum levels of clara cell 10-kDa protein are decreased in patients with asthma. *Lung* 1999;177:45-52.
- 120. Candelaria PV, Backer V, Laing IA, Porsbjerg C, Nepper-Christensen S, de Klerk N, Goldblatt J, Le Souëf PN. Association between asthma-related phenotypes and the CC16 A38G polymorphism in an unselected population of young adult Danes. *Immunogenetics* 2005;57:25-32.
- 121. Laing IA, Goldblatt J, Eber E, Hayden CM, Rye PJ, Gibson NA, Palmer LJ, Burton PR, Le Souëf PN. A polymorphism of the CC16 gene is associated with an increased risk of asthma. *J Med Genet* 1998;35:463-7.
- 122. Laing IA, Hermans C, Bernard A, Burton PR, Goldblatt J, Le Souëf PN. Association between plasma CC16 levels, the A38G polymorphism, and asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2000;161:124-7.
- 123. Gao PS, Mao XQ, Kawai M, Enomoto T, Sasaki S, Tanabe O, Yoshimura K, Shaldon SR, Dake Y, Kitano H, Couli P, Shirakawa T, Hopkin JM. Negative association between asthma and variants of CC16(CC10) on chromosome 11q13 in British and Japanese populations. *Hum Genet* 1998;103:57-9.
- 124. Mansur AH, Fryer AA, Hepple M, Strange RC, Spiteri MA. An association study between the Clara cell secretory protein CC16 A38G polymorphism and asthma phenotypes. *Clin Exp Allergy* 2002;32:994-9.
- 125. Sengler C, Heinzmann A, Jerkic SP, Haider A, Sommerfeld C, Niggemann B, Lau S, Forster J, Schuster A, Kamin W, Bauer C, Laing I, LeSouëf P, Wahn U, Deichmann K, Nickel R. Clara cell protein 16 (CC16) gene polymorphism influences the degree of airway responsiveness in asthmatic children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;111:515-9.
- 126. Hermans C, Knoops B, Wiedig M, Arsalane K, Toubeau G, Falmagne P, Bernard A. Clara cell protein as a marker of Clara cell damage and bronchoalveolar blood barrier permeability. *Eur Respir J* 1999;13:1014-21.
- 127. Martin AC, Laing IA, Khoo SK, Zhang G, Rueter K, Teoh L, Taheri S, Hayden CM, Geelhoed GC, Goldblatt J, LeSouëf PN. Acute asthma in children: Relationships among CD14 and CC16 genotypes, plasma levels, and severity. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2006;173:617-22.
- 128. Broeckaert F, Arsalane K, Hermans C, Bergamaschi E, Brustolin A, Mutti A, Bernard A. Serum clara cell protein: a sensitive biomarker of increased lung epithelium permeability caused by ambient ozone. *Environ Health Perspect* 2000;108:533-7.
- 129. Bernard A, Carbonelle S, Michel O, Higuet S, De Burbure C, Buchet JP, Hermans C, Dumont X, Doyle I. Lung hyperpermeability and asthma prevalence in schoolchildren: unexpected associations with the attendance at indoor chlorinated swimming pools. *Occup Environ Med* 2003;60:385-94.
- 130. Lensmar C, Nord M, Gudmundsson GH, Roquet A, Andersson O, Jörnvall H, Eklund A, Grunewald J, Agerberth B. Decreased pulmonary levels of the anti-inflammatory Clara cell 16 kDa protein after induction of airway inflammation in asthmatics. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 2000;57:976-81.

- 131. Palczynski C, Walusiak J, Krakowiak A, Halatek T, Ruta U, Krawczyk-Adamus P, Wittczak T, Swiercz R, Gorski P, Rydzynski K. Glutaraldehyde-induced occupational asthma: BALF components and BALF and serum Clara cell protein (CC16) changes due to specific inhalatory provocation test. *Occup Med (Lond)* 2005;55:572-4.
- 132. Ricciardolo FLM. Multiple roles of nitric oxide in the airways. *Thorax* 2003;58:175-82.
- 133. Aktan F. iNOS-mediated nitric oxide production and its regulation. *Life Sci* 2004;75:639-53.
- Alderton WK, Cooper CE, Knowles RG. Nitric oxide synthases: structure, function and inhibition. *Biochem J* 2001;357:593-615.
- 135. Guo FH, De Raeve HR, Rice TW, Stuehr DJ, Thunnissen FB, Erzurum SC. Continuous nitric oxide synthesis by inducible nitric oxide synthase in normal human airway epithelium in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1995;92:7809-13.
- 136. Guo FH, Comhair SA, Zheng S, Dweik RA, Eissa NT, Thomassen MJ, Calhoun W, Erzurum SC. Molecular mechanisms of increased nitric oxide (NO) in asthma: evidence for transcriptional and post-translational regulation of NO synthesis. *J Immunol* 2000;164:5970-80.
- 137. Redington AE, Meng QH, Springall DR, Evans TJ, Créminon C, Maclouf J, Holgate ST, Howarth PH, Polak JM. Increased expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase and cyclo-oxygenase-2 in the airway epithelium of asthmatic subjects and regulation by corticosteroid treatment. *Thorax* 2001;56:351-7.
- 138. Berry MA, Shaw DE, Green RH, Brightling CE, Wardlaw AJ, Pavord ID. The use of exhaled nitric oxide concentrations to identify eosinophilic airway inflammation: an observational study in adults with asthma. *Clin Exp Allergy* 2005;35:1175-9.
- 139. Warke TJ, Fitch PS, Brown V, Taylor R, Lyons JD, Ennis M, Shields MD. Exhaled nitric oxide correlates with airways eosinophils in childhood asthma. *Thorax* 2002;57:383-7.
- 140. Lemière C, Ernst P, Olivenstein R, Yamauchi Y, Govindaraju K, Ludwig MS, Martin JG, Hamid Q. Airway inflammation assessed by invasive and non-invasive means in severe asthma: eosinophilic and non-eosinophilic phenotypes. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2006;118:1033-9.
- 141. Strunk RC, Szefler SI, Philips BR, Zeiger RS, Chinchilli VM, Larsen G, Hodgdon K, Morgan W, Sorkness CA, Lemanske RF Jr; Childhood Asthma Research and Education Network of the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute. Relationship of exhaled nitric oxide to clinical and inflammatory markers of persistent asthma in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003;112:883-92.
- 142. Dweik RA, Boggs PB, Erzurum SC, Irvin CG, Leigh MW, Lundberg JO, Olin AC, Plummer AC, Taylor DR. An official ATS clinical practice guideline: Interpretation of exhaled nitric oxide levels (FENO) for clinical applications. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2011:184;602-15.
- 143. Horváth I, Barnes PJ, Loukides S, Sterk PJ, Högman M, Olin AC, Amann A, Antus B, Baraldi E, Bikov A, Boots AW, Bos LD, Brinkman P, Bucca C, Carpagnano GE, Corradi M, Cristescu S, de Jongste JC, Dinh-Xuan AT, Dompeling E, Fens N, Fowler S,

Hohlfeld JM, Holz O, Jöbsis Q, Van De Kant K, Knobel HH, Kostikas K, Lehtimäki L, Lundberg J, Montuschi P, Van Muylem A, Pennazza G, Reinhold P, Ricciardolo FLM, Rosias P, Santonico M, van der Schee MP, van Schooten FJ, Spanevello A, Tonia T, Vink TJ. A European Respiratory Society technical standard: exhaled biomarkers in lung disease. *Eur Respir J* 2017;49:1600965; DOI:10.1183/13993003.00965-2016.

- 144. Perez de Llano LA. Nitric oxide (NO) in managing asthma. *Arch Bronchoneumol* 2012;48:35-6.
- 145. Fabbri LM, Romagnoli M, Corbetta L, Casoni G, Busljetic K, Turato G, Ligabue G, Giaccia A, Saetta M, Papi A. Differences in airway inflammation in patients with fixed airflow obstruction due to asthma or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003;167:418-24.
- 146. Brightling CE, Symon FA, Birring SS, Bradding P, Wardlaw AJ, Pavord ID. Comparison of airway immunopathology of eosinophils bronchitis and asthma. *Thorax* 2003;58:528-32.
- 147. Jouaville LF, Annesi-Maesano I, Nguyen LT, Bocage AS, Bedu M, Caillaud D. Interrelationships among asthma, atopy, rhinitis and exhaled nitric oxide in a population-based sample of children. *Clin Exp Allergy* 2003;33:1506-11.
- 148. Tsoukias NM, George SC. A two-compartment model of pulmonary nitric oxide exchange dynamics. *J Appl Physiol* 1998;85:653-66.
- 149. Miller MR, Hankinson J, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Casaburi R, Coates A, Crapo R, Enright P, van der Grinten CP, Gustafsson P, Jensen R, Johnson DC, Macintyre N, McKay R, Navajas D, Pedersen OF, Pellegrino R, Viegi G, Wanger J; ATS/ERS Task Force. Standardisation of spirometry. *Eur Respir J* 2005;26:319-38.
- 150. Crapo RO, Morris AH, Gardner RM. Reference spirometric values using techniques and equipment that meet ATS recommendations. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1981;123:659-64.
- 151. Wanger J, Clausen JL, Coates A, Pedersen OF, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Casaburi R, Crapo R, Enright P, van der Grinten CP, Gustafsson P, Hankinson J, Jensen R, Johnson D, Macintyre N, McKay R, Miller MR, Navajas D, Pellegrino R, Viegi G. Standardization of the measurement of lung volumes. *Eur Respir J* 2005;26:511-22.
- 152. Quanjer PH, Tammeling GJ, Cotes JE, Pedersen OF, Peslin R, Yernault JC. Lung volumes and forced ventilatory flows. Report Working Party Standardization of Lung Function Tests, European Community for Steel and Coal. Official Statement of the European Respiratory Society. *Eur Respir J Suppl* 1993;16:5-40.
- 153. Macintyre N, Crapo RO, Viegi G, Johnson DC, van der Grinten CP, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Casaburi R, Coates A, Enright P, Gustafsson P, Hankinson J, Jensen R, McKay R, Miller MR, Navajas D, Pedersen OF, Pellegrino R, Wanger J. Standardisation of the single-breath determination of carbon monoxide uptake in the lung. *Eur Respir J* 2005;26:720-35.
- 154. Oostveen E, MacLeod D, Lorino H, Farré R, Hantos Z, Desager K, Marchal F; ERS Task Force on Respiratory Impedance Measurements. The forced oscillation technique in clinical practice: methodology, recommendations and future developments. *Eur Respir J* 2003;22:1026-41.

- 155. Robinson PD, Latzin P, Verbanck S, Hall GL, Horsley A, Gappa M, Thamrin C, Arets HG, Aurora P, Fuchs SI, King GG, Lum S, Macleod K, Paiva M, Pillow JJ, Ranganathan S, Ratjen F, Singer F, Sonnappa S, Stocks J, Subbarao P, Thompson BR, Gustafsson PM. Consensus statement for inert gas washout measurement using multiple- and single-breath tests. *Eur Respir J* 2013;41:507-22.
- 156. Jia CE, Zhang HP, Lü Y, Liang R, Jiang YQ, Powell H, Fu JJ, Wang L, Gibson PG, Wang G. The Asthma Control Test and Asthma Control Questionnaire for assessing asthma control: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2013;131:695-703.
- 157. Morris NR, Ceridon ML, Beck KC, Strom NA, Schneider DA, Mendes ES, Wanner A, Johnson BD. Exercise-related change in airway blood flow in humans: relationship to changes in cardiac output and ventilation. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2008;162:204-9.
- 158. Dey RD, Shannon WA, Said SI. Localization of VIP-immunoreactive nerves in airways and pulmonary vessels of dogs, cats and human subjects. *Cell Tissue Res* 1981;220:231-8.
- 159. Carstairs JR, Nimmo AJ, Barnes PJ. Autoradiographic visualization of βadrenoreceptor subtypes in human lung. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 1985;132:541-7.
- 160. Brieva J, Wanner A. Adrenergic airway vascular smooth muscle responsiveness in healthy and asthmatic subjects. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 2001;90:665-9.
- 161. Brieva JL, Danta I, Wanner A. Effect of an inhaled glucocorticosteroid on airway mucosal blood flow in mild asthma. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2000;161:293-6.
- 162. Tanaka H, Yamada G, Saikai T, Hashimoto M, Tanaka S, Suzuki K, Fujii M, Takahashi H, Abe S. Increased airway vascularity in newly diagnosed asthma using a high-magnification bronchovideoscope. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2003;168:1495-9.
- 163. Couto M, Santos P, Silva D, Delgado L, Moreira A. Exhaled breath temperature in elite swimmers: The effect of a training session in adolescents with or without asthma. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol* 2015;26:564-70.
- 164. Serikov VB, Fleming NW. Pulmonary and bronchial circulations: contributions to heat and water exchange in isolated lungs. *J Appl Physiol* 2001;91:1977-85.
- 165. Cole P. Further observations on conditioning of respiratory air. J Laryngol Otol 1953;67:669-81.
- 166. Evjenth B, Hansen TE, Holt J. Exhaled nitric oxide decreases during exercise in nonasthmatic children. *Clin Respir J* 2013;7:121-7.
- 167. García-Río F, Ramírez M, Mediano O, Lores V, Rojo B, Villasante C, Villamor J. Exhaled nitric oxide and airway caliber during exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. *Int J Sports Med* 2006;27:905-10.
- 168. Shi Y, Aledia AS, Galant SP, George SC. Peripheral airway impairment measured by oscillometry predicts loss of asthma control in children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2013;131:718-23.
- Shirai T, Kurosawa H. Clinical application of the forced oscillation technique. *Intern* Med 2016;55:559-66.

- 170. Olaguibel JM, Alvarez-Puebla MJ, Anda M, Gómez B, García BE, Tabar AI, Arroabarren E. Comparative analysis of the bronchodilator response measured by impulse oscillometry (IOS), spirometry and body plethysmography in asthmatic children. *J Investig Allergol Clin Immunol* 2005;15:102-6.
- 171. Nair A, Ward J, Lipworth BJ. Comparison of bronchodilator response in patients with asthma and healthy subjects using spirometry and oscillometry. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol* 2011;107:317-22.
- 172. Islam M, Ulmer W. Diagnostic value of 'closing volume' in comparison to 'airway resistance/lung volume plot'. *Respiration* 1974;31:449-58.
- 173. Galant SP, Nickerson B. Lung function measurement in the assessment of childhood asthma: recent important developments. *Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol* 2010;10:149-54.
- 174. Marotta A, Klinnert MD, Price MR, Larsen GL, Liu AH. Impulse oscillometry provides an effective measure of lung dysfunction in 4-year-old children at risk for persistent asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2003;112:317-22.

Clinical Investigations



Respiration DOI: 10.1159/000335252 Received: April 19, 2011 Accepted after revision: November 15, 2011 Published online: January 31, 2012

Exhaled Breath Temperature Increases after Exercise in Asthmatics and Controls

Henning Svensson David Nilsson Leif Bjermer Ellen Tufvesson

Respiratory Medicine and Allergology, Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lund, Sweden

Key Words

Asthma · Exercise · Exhaled breath · Temperature

Abstract

Background: Exhaled breath temperature (EBT) has been suggested as a marker of airway inflammation in asthma. **Objectives:** The aim of the present study was to investigate EBT in asthmatic subjects compared to healthy controls after an exercise challenge test, and in subjects with exercise-induced bronchoconstriction compared to subjects without, and to compare with body temperatures. Methods: A total of 21 healthy controls and 20 asthmatics were included. Forced expiratory volume in 1 s (FEV₁), EBT and oral, axillary and auricular temperatures were measured before and after an exercise challenge test. **Results:** FEV₁ % predicted (%p) was significantly lower in asthmatic subjects compared to healthy controls at all time points after exercise. The largest drop in FEV1%p correlated with EBT after 5 min. EBT increased markedly 5 min after exercise and remained high for at least 60 min. In asthmatics whose FEV_1 dropped by >10%, EBT was higher after 60 min compared to the remaining asthmatics. EBT correlated with oral temperature at all time points after exercise, with axillary temperature only at 15, 30 and 60 min, and not at all with auricular temperature. Conclusions: EBT is increased after exercise, and elevated EBT correlated with a drop in FEV₁%p. The immediate increase in EBT did not differ between asthmatics and controls but remained elevated in the asthmatics whose FEV_1 dropped by >10%, indicating a different vascular response.

Copyright © 2012 S. Karger AG, Basel

Introduction

Asthma is characterized by an inflammation of the airways, with increased hyperreactivity and vascularization of the bronchial smooth muscle. Several factors, such as allergens, exercise and cold or hot air, may give rise to bronchoconstriction. During bronchoconstriction, the airways narrow and asthmatic patients experience respiratory distress.

During exercise, the respiratory rate increases, leading to an exertion of the airways that may result in bronchial constriction and a decline in lung function, measured as forced expiratory volume in 1 s (FEV₁). Asthmatic patients are reported to respond in this fashion to varying degrees, a condition referred to as exercise-induced asthma (EIA). The presence of EIA in an asthmatic patient indicates that inflammatory processes are active, with in-

H.S. and D.N. contributed equally to the study.

Ellen Tufvesson Respiratory Medicine and Allergology, Department of Clinical Sciences Lund, BMC, D12, Lund University SE–221 84 Lund (Sweden) Tel. +46 46 222 78 28, E-Mail Ellen.Tufvesson@med.lu.se

Fax +41 61 306 12 34 E-Mail karger@karger.ch www.karger.com

KARGER

© 2012 S. Karger AG, Basel 0025–7931/12/0000–0000/\$38.00/0

Accessible online at: www.karger.com/res

Table 1. Subject characteristics

	Controls $(n = 21)$	Asthmatics $(n = 20)$
Male/female, n	13/8	11/9
Age, years	23 (21–25)	22 (21–25.3)
Baseline FEV ₁ %p	107.5 (101.8-114.0)	99.7 (94.8-105.7)
Baseline EBT, °C	33.82 (33.65-34.30)	34.10 (33.82-34.30)
FEV ₁ drop >10%, n	6	7
FEV ₁ maximum		
drop, %	5 (4-13)	8 (5-13)
Taste of blood		
after exercise, n	6	7
Atopy, n	7	16
ICS, n	0	10
Exhaled NO, ppb	18.0 (11.5-23.5)	14.5 (10.3-29.8)

Data are expressed as medians (interquartile range), where appropriate. ICS = Inhaled corticosteroids (400–800 μ g of budesonide/day).

creased activity and concentration of eosinophils in the sputum [1].

In addition, exercise-induced bronchoconstriction (EIB) has been suggested to describe the narrowing of the airways occurring in otherwise healthy persons with no symptoms of asthma. The prevalence of EIB in the nonasthmatic general population is believed to be over 10% [2] and is markedly increased among endurance sports athletes [3, 4]. It is currently unclear what similarities and disparities exist between EIA and EIB [5]. EIA and EIB are usually defined on the basis of a fall of >10% from baseline FEV_1 after a standardized exercise challenge test [6]. The pathogenesis of EIA and EIB remains elusive, although evidence points to dehydration of the airways with eosinophil and mast cell degranulation as central mechanisms behind the phenomenon [7-9], increasing both bronchial muscle constriction and blood vessel dilatation. The latter could be the explanation for an increase in EBT and would possibly be even more pronounced in subjects with concomitant airway inflammation. Prolonged hyperventilation of cold or dry air can cause the dehydration, suggesting an explanation for the high prevalence of the condition among cross-country skiers, cyclists and other endurance sports athletes. Furthermore, exercising in cold air may temporarily decrease the levels of exhaled nitric oxide (NO), reducing its bronchodilating effect [10].

Previous studies have reported that asthmatics present an elevated exhaled breath temperature (EBT) compared to healthy controls [11], and it has been suggested to be a new biomarker in asthma control [12, 13]. The elevation of exhaled NO as an inflammatory marker, seen in asthmatics [14], has previously been shown to correlate with increased EBT [15]. EBT is believed to be affected by the increased vascularization of the airway mucosa shown in asthmatics, leading to increased heat exchange during expiration [16]. The vasodilatation thought to occur in EIA and EIB might lead to further increased heat exchange during expiration. However, research on EBT is currently very limited, and a potential relationship between EIA/EIB and EBT needs further investigation.

By exercising, an inflammatory response of the airways, with vasodilatation and bronchial smooth muscle constriction, is induced in asthmatic subjects. We hypothesized that the EBT of asthmatic subjects would increase more compared to the EBT of healthy controls after exercise due to increased vascularization. The aim of the present study was to investigate how EBT is affected by exercise in asthmatic subjects compared to healthy controls, as well as in those who show signs of EIB compared to those who do not. A secondary aim was to compare EBT with other body temperature measures, to set an increase in EBT in relation to an overall increase in body temperature [17] during exercise.

Methods

Subjects

Twenty subjects with a doctor's diagnosis of mild asthma according to the guidelines of the Global Initiative for Asthma [18] were investigated (table 1). Twenty-one healthy subjects without respiratory symptoms, diagnosed asthma or dyspnea during exercise were used as controls. Subjects with respiratory tract infection (within the previous 2 weeks) or other medical conditions (apart from asthma) affecting their health were excluded from the study. The subjects were not allowed to drink coffee for at least 2 h prior to the study, to conduct any form of exercise on the same day or to use any exhausting means of transportation to get to the laboratory. All asthmatic subjects refrained from using β_2 -agonists, as well as inhaled corticosteroids for at least 48 h before the study. Subjects filled out a form concerning their previous and present health prior to the study. All subjects gave written informed consent, and the study was approved by the Local Ethics Committee of Lund University (LU-357/2008).

Study Design

After at least 15 min of rest, exhaled NO, spirometry, oral temperature, EBT and axillary and auricular temperatures were measured (in the given order). Four ECG leads were used to measure the heart rate throughout the exercise challenge test. The subjects were not allowed to warm up beforehand. The exercise challenge test was divided into 3 phases conducted on a treadmill, as follows: (1) during the first 2 min of running, the speed and level of upward slope were set to increase the heart rate of the subject to



Fig. 1. FEV₁%p in controls and asthmatic subjects before (baseline) and 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45 and 60 min after exercise. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01: significant difference between controls and asthmatics.

approximately 90% of the calculated maximum capacity (defined as 220 beats per min – age in years); (2) the speed and level of upward slope were adjusted to keep the subject's heart rate steady at that level for 4 min, and (3) during the last 2 min, the speed and level of upward slope were increased to push the subject's heart rate above the level of the previous phases and induce maximum exertion. Thereafter, the subjects rested for 60 min, and spirometry, oral temperature, EBT and axillary and auricular temperatures were measured repeatedly as described below. The environmental conditions were a stable temperature of 20–23°C and a relative humidity of 25% throughout the study.

Exhaled NO Measurement

Exhaled NO was measured before exercise by a handheld device (NIOX Mino, Aerocrine, Sweden) according to the American Thoracic Society and European Respiratory Society recommendations [19] with an exhalation flow rate of 50 ml/s.

Lung Function Test

Flow volume spirometry (Jaeger MasterScope, Würzburg, Germany) measuring FEV₁ was performed 3 times before (baseline) and once 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45 and 60 min after the exercise challenge test. FEV1 % predicted (%p) was calculated according to the reference spirometric values of Crapo et al. [20].

EBT Measurement

EBT was measured using an X-halo (Delmedica Investments, Singapore) once before and 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after the exercise challenge test. Subjects were instructed to breathe tidally,



Fig. 2. Correlation between change in FEV_1 %p (ΔFEV_1 %p; defined as lowest FEV_1 %p after exercise – baseline FEV_1 %p) and EBT at 5 min after exercise. \bullet = Healthy controls; \diamondsuit = asthmatic subjects.

inhaling through the nose and exhaling through the mouth into the device. Measurements took 1–5 min to complete. Between measurements, the X-halo was stored in an incubator at 32°C, in order to maintain a stable starting temperature.

Body Temperature Measurement

Oral and axillary temperatures were measured once, and auricular temperature was measured 3 times (the median of each set of measurements was used), before and 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after the exercise challenge test.

Statistical Analyses

GraphPad Prism version 5.0 was used for statistical analysis. The results are expressed as medians (interquartile range). Correlations were calculated by Spearman's correlation test. Comparisons between groups were made by the Mann-Whitney test. Wilcoxon's test was used for analysis of paired measurements. A p value of <0.05 (two tailed) was considered significant.

Power calculation was performed based on two independent groups of 20 evaluable subjects. With an expected standard deviation of 0.5, it was possible to detect a difference of 0.5°C with a power of 87%.

Results

Subjects

All subjects were able to complete the exercise challenge test. FEV_1 dropped more than 10% compared to baseline in 7 asthmatics and 6 healthy controls (table 1). The Asthma Control Test score among the asthmatics



Fig. 3. EBT (**a**) and body temperatures [oral temperature (**b**), axillary temperature (**c**) and auricular temperature (**d**)] before (baseline) and 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after exercise in all subjects. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline; * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to the measurement at 5 min.

was 23 (21–24), and it did not differ between those whose FEV_1 dropped more than 10% after the exercise test and those in whom it did not.

Lung Function

Levels of FEV₁%p were significantly lower in asthmatic subjects compared to healthy controls at baseline (p = 0.020) and 5 (p = 0.0020), 10 (p = 0.0018), 15 (p = 0.0028), 20 (p = 0.0088), 30 (p = 0.011), 45 (p = 0.031) and 60 min (p = 0.034) after exercise (fig. 1).

The fall in FEV₁%p after exercise (defined as lowest FEV₁%p) after exercise – baseline FEV₁%p) correlated negatively with EBT after 5 min [all subjects: p = 0.048, r = -0.31 (fig. 2); asthmatics: p = 0.82, r = 0.053; controls:

p = 0.0049, r = -0.59]. The fall in FEV₁%p did not correlate with EBT measured at other time points or with the change in EBT (difference in EBT compared to baseline) at any time point (either for asthmatics, controls or all subjects together).

No significant difference in FEV_1 %p was seen between male and female subjects or between steroid-treated and non-steroid-treated asthmatic subjects (data not shown).

Exhaled Breath Temperature

EBT was significantly elevated in all subjects 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after the exercise challenge test compared to baseline (p < 0.0001; fig. 3a). The EBT was highest 5 min after exercise and decreased thereafter.



Fig. 4. EBT before (baseline) and 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after exercise in asthmatic subjects whose FEV_1 dropped by >10% compared to asthmatic subjects in whom it did not. * p < 0.05.

EBT measured after 60 min was higher in asthmatic subjects whose FEV_1 dropped by over 10% compared to asthmatic subjects in whom it did not [34.64°C (34.47–34.78) vs. 34.41°C (34.19–34.55); p = 0.032; fig. 4]. This difference was not seen when comparing measurements of EBT taken at other time points. Moreover, EBT was not statistically different when comparing all asthmatic subjects with healthy controls at any time before or after the exercise challenge test (table 2). In addition, no differences were seen when comparing all subjects whose FEV_1 dropped more than 10% compared to baseline at any time after the exercise challenge test to those in whom it did not (table 3).

EBT was higher in asthmatic subjects treated with steroids compared to non-steroid-treated asthmatic subjects at baseline [34.13 °C (34.04–34.42) vs. 33.78 °C (33.52–34.27); p = 0.034] and after 5 min [34.92 °C (34.65–34.95) vs. 34.53 °C (34.28–34.85); p = 0.036]. After 15–60 min, this difference was no longer seen. No significant difference in EBT was seen when comparing male with female subjects.

There was a significant correlation between EBT and oral temperature measured at the same time points, i.e. 5 (p = 0.0020), 15 (p = 0.0024), 30 (p = 0.033), 45 (p = 0.013) and 60 min (p = 0.0083) after the exercise challenge test. However, baseline EBT did not correlate with baseline oral temperature (p = 0.081). EBT also correlated with

Table 2. EBT in healthy controls and asthmatics after exercise

	EBT, °C	р	
	controls (n = 21)	asthmatics (n = 20)	value
Baseline	33.82 (33.65-34.36)	34.10 (33.73-34.35)	0.51
5 min	34.82 (34.61-35.05)	34.75 (34.43-34.92)	0.21
15 min	34.64 (34.41-35.02)	34.82 (34.47-34.93)	0.89
30 min	34.64 (34.29-34.95)	34.72 (34.37-34.87)	0.91
45 min	34.51 (34.41-34.75)	34.58 (34.27-34.79)	0.84
60 min	34.44 (34.10-34.66)	34.47 (34.28–34.67)	0.68

Data are expressed as medians (interquartile range).

Table 3. EBT in subjects with or without a >10% drop in FEV₁ after exercise

	EBT, °C		P ,
	no drop in FEV ₁ >10% (n = 28)	drop in FEV ₁ >10% (n = 13)	value
Baseline	33.96 (33.70-34.27)	34.13 (33.57-34.41)	0.99
5 min	34.75 (34.49-34.95)	34.92 (34.53-35.21)	0.29
15 min	34.64 (34.43-34.87)	34.82 (34.42-35.09)	0.32
30 min	34.53 (34.31-34.84)	34.88 (34.66-34.95)	0.051
45 min	34.44 (34.28-34.71)	34.71 (34.34-34.87)	0.15
60 min	34.44 (34.18-34.60)	34.47 (34.42-34.73)	0.27

Data are expressed as medians (interquartile range).

axillary temperature at 15 (p = 0.0016), 30 (p = 0.0092) and 60 min (p = 0.0024) but not with auricular temperature at any time point.

Body Temperatures

Oral temperature, when compared to baseline, did increase significantly 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after exercise ($p \le 0.0001$ for all; fig. 3b). There was no difference in oral temperature when comparing asthmatic subjects with controls or all subjects whose FEV₁ dropped more than 10% compared to baseline with those in whom it did not. Neither was there any difference specifically between asthmatic subjects whose FEV₁ dropped by over 10% and asthmatic subjects in whom it did not.

Axillary temperature did not change 5–15 min after exercise but decreased significantly 30 (p = 0.047), 45 (p = 0.028) and 60 min (p = 0.035) after exercise compared to baseline (fig. 3c). The axillary temperature was higher in those whose FEV₁ dropped by over 10% compared to those in whom it did not at 45 min [36.9°C (36.8–37.2) vs. 36.7°C (36.5–37.0); p = 0.027] but not at any other time point. There was no difference in axillary temperature when comparing asthmatics with controls or asthmatic subjects whose FEV₁ dropped by over 10% with asthmatic subjects in whom it did not.

Auricular temperature was significantly elevated 5 min after exercise compared to baseline (p = 0.0019) but not at any other time point (fig. 3d). Auricular temperature did not differ between asthmatic subjects and controls, between those whose FEV₁ dropped more than 10% and those in whom it did not, nor specifically between asthmatic subjects whose FEV₁ dropped by over 10% and asthmatic subjects in whom it did not.

Exhaled NO

NO levels were not statistically different in asthmatic subjects compared to healthy controls (table 1), in asthmatic subjects whose FEV_1 dropped by over 10% compared to asthmatic subjects in whom it did not, nor in asthmatic subjects using inhaled corticosteroids compared to those not on inhaled corticosteroids. The levels of NO in exhaled air did not correlate with levels of EBT or the greatest increase in EBT after exercise.

Discussion

This study showed that EBT was markedly increased 5-60 min after exercise and that no corresponding increase in body temperature was seen (measured as axillary and auricular temperature). We also showed that the fall in FEV₁%p after exercise correlated negatively with EBT after 5 min, demonstrating that subjects with a larger fall in FEV₁%p have a higher EBT after exercise. Our primary hypothesis was that asthmatics or even subjects with EIB would be expected to have increased EBT in response to exercise, due to the idea that airways with established inflammation would experience a higher increase in EBT after exercise. Interestingly, this could not be confirmed by this study, as there was no difference between subjects with previously diagnosed asthma and healthy controls, nor between subjects with and without EIB. This suggests that EBT changes related to exercise may reflect a normal physiological response in the airways rather than being due to pathology. While the increase in EBT changes after exercise did not differ between healthy subjects and the entire group of asthmatics, EBT remained higher 60 min after exercise specifically in asthmatics with EIB. This delayed recovery could possibly reflect some degree of inflammation in the airways.

It has previously been hypothesized that dehydration of the airways with increased osmolarity in the mucosal surface liquid leads to mast cell degranulation [21, 22], releasing bronchoconstricting mediators, such as bradykinin and histamine, and activating endothelial nitric oxide synthase [23], which exerts a vasodilating effect. This could explain the increase in EBT after exercise, suggesting that elevated EBT is a potential marker of a temporary effect on the airways, such as bronchoconstriction or swelling due to vasodilatation, rather than of the longterm inflammation of the asthmatic disease.

A particular finding in our study is that some subjects, irrespective of the degree of exercise or exhaustion, reported the sensation of a 'taste of blood' directly after the test. The origin for this sensation is not known, but it is a widely recognized response to vigorous exercise. Among our subjects who were positive for a taste of blood, most reported that the sensation started directly after the exercise and became more manifest after 10-15 min. A greater drop in FEV₁%p was seen in the subgroup positive for the blood taste compared to those negative for it [-11.9%p (-16.3 to -7.2) vs. -4.9%p (-10.5 to -3.4); p =0.013]. Baseline levels of FEV_1 %p were also significantly higher in asthmatic subjects who reported a taste of blood after exercise compared to asthmatic subjects who did not [104.9%p (104.2–114.2) vs. 95.2%p (92.4–101.6); p = 0.032]. In addition, a larger difference in EBT from baseline to directly after the exercise test (at 5 min) was seen in those subjects who reported a taste of blood compared to those who did not [0.99°C (0.77-1.49) vs. 0.65°C (0.39-0.94); p = 0.0088]. The sensation of a taste of blood may therefore be explained by a vascular response with increased blood circulation and increased heat emission through vasodilatation, followed by an increased temperature in the airways. It is known that exercise per se may alter taste sensation; thus subjects reporting a taste of blood may have a much more pronounced response in the entire respiratory tract, including the nose [24].

Our secondary aim was to investigate the relationship between EBT and body temperatures, which are known to be increased after exercise [17]. In fact, there was a substantially greater increase in EBT than body temperature, measured as axillary and auricular temperature. In addition, while EBT and oral temperature were elevated compared to baseline for at least 60 min after exercise, axillary and auricular temperatures were not. EBT correlated considerably with oral temperature but not with axillary or auricular temperature. One explanation could be that EBT and oral temperature most probably also reflect changes in the systemic temperature and are more accurate than axillary or auricular temperature. However, we believe that the elevation of EBT and oral temperature after exercise is primarily related to the airways and/or the oral cavity, as both are part of the respiratory tract and are affected differently than systemic temperature during exercise.

Exhaled NO is currently used as a marker of inflammatory processes in the airways, and previous studies have shown a higher level of NO in exhaled air of asthmatic patients [14]. In this study, no significant differences were found between asthmatic subjects and healthy controls, nor between those on steroid treatment and those not treated with steroids. This could be due to the fact that a population of subjects with mild, well-controlled asthma was used in this study, as confirmed by Asthma Control Test scoring. In addition, there is no consistency of increased NO in various asthmatic phenotypes; in particular, in the group of asthmatics with EIA there is no clear increase in NO. However, our asthmatics had significantly lower levels of FEV₁%p than the controls at baseline and at all time points after the exercise challenge test, showing impaired lung function among the asthmatics.

In this study, we conclude that EBT was increased after exercise. Oral temperature was similarly increased after exercise but not axillary or auricular temperatures. We also found a relationship between a drop in lung function and elevated EBT, as subjects with a larger fall in FEV_1 %p had a higher EBT 5 min after exercise. The level of reduction in lung function after exercise, as well as EBT measured after exercise, were significantly higher in subjects who felt a taste of blood compared to those who did not. Interestingly, there was no difference between subjects with previously diagnosed asthma and healthy controls, nor between subjects with and without EIB. This suggests that EBT in relation to exercise may primarily reflect a normal physiological response in the airways. While the immediate response was the same in asthmatics with EIB, suggesting some relation to persistent inflammation.

Acknowledgement

We thank the staff at the Research Unit, Respiratory Medicine and Allergology, Skånes University Hospital, especially research nurse Jonas Olsson, for methodological and clinical assistance.

Financial Disclosure and Conflicts of Interest

This work was supported by grants from the Swedish Heart and Lung Foundation, Swedish Research Council, Evy and Gunnar Sandberg's Foundation, Crafoord Foundation, Österlund Foundation and Swedish Asthma and Allergy Association's Research Foundation.

The authors report no conflicts of interest. The authors alone are responsible for the content and writing of the paper.

References

- 1 Yoshikawa T, Shoji S, Fujii T, Kanazawa H, Kudoh S, Hirata K, Yoshikawa J: Severity of exercise-induced bronchoconstriction is related to airway eosinophilic inflammation in patients with asthma. Eur Respir J 1998;12: 879–884.
- 2 Gotshall RW: Exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. Drugs 2002;62:1725–1739.
- 3 Carlsen KH, Anderson SD, Bjermer L, Bonini S, Brusasco V, Canonica W, Cummiskey J, Delgado L, Del Giacco SR, Drobnic F, Haahtela T, Larsson K, Palange P, Popov T, van Cauwenberge P; European Respiratory Society; European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology; GA(2)LEN: Treatment of exercise-induced asthma, respiratory and allergic disorders in sports and the relationship to doping: part II of the report from the Joint Task Force of European Respiratory Society (ERS) and European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology (EAA-CI) in cooperation with GA(2)LEN. Allergy 2008;63:492–505.
- 4 Carlsen KH, Anderson SD, Bjermer L, Bonini S, Brusasco V, Canonica W, Cummiskey J, Delgado L, Del Giacco SR, Drobnic F, Haahtela T, Larsson K, Palange P, Popov T, van Cauwenberge P; European Respiratory Society; European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology: Exercise-induced asthma, respiratory and allergic disorders in elite athletes: epidemiology, mechanisms and diagnosis: part I of the report from the Joint Task Force of the European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology (EAACI) in cooperation with GA2LEN. Allergy 2008; 63:387–403.
- 5 Dryden DM, Spooner CH, Stickland MK, Vandermeer B, Tjosvold L, Bialy L, Wong K, Rowe BH: Exercise-induced bronchoconstriction and asthma. Evid Rep Technol Assess (Full Rep) 2010 2010 Jan;189:1–154, v–vi.

- 6 Anderson SD, Holzer K: Exercise-induced asthma: is it the right diagnosis in elite athletes? J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;106:419– 428.
- 7 Weiler JM, Anderson SD, Randolph C, Bonini S, Craig TJ, Pearlman DS, Rundell KW, Silvers WS, Storms WW, Bernstein DI, Blessing-Moore J, Cox L, Khan DA, Lang DM, Nicklas RA, Oppenheimer J, Portnoy JM, Schuller DE, Spector SL, Tilles SA, Wallace D, Henderson W, Schwartz L, Kaufman D, Nsouli T, Shieken L, Rosario N: Pathogenesis, prevalence, diagnosis, and management of exercise-induced bronchoconstriction: a practice parameter. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol 2010;105:S1–S47.
- 8 Zietkowski Z, Skiepko R, Tomasiak-Lozowska MM, Mroczko B, Szmitkowski M, Bodzenta-Lukaszyk A: RANTES in exhaled breath condensate of allergic asthma patients with exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. Respiration 2010;80:463–471.

- 9 Zietkowski Z, Skiepko R, Tomasiak-Lozowska MM, Zietkowska E, Bodzenta-Lukaszyk A: Eotaxin in exhaled breath condensate of allergic asthma patients with exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. Respiration 2011;82:169–176.
- 10 Therminarias A, Oddou MF, Favre-Juvin A, Flore P, Delaire M: Bronchial obstruction and exhaled nitric oxide response during exercise in cold air. Eur Respir J 1998;12:1040– 1045.
- 11 Piacentini GL, Peroni D, Crestani E, Zardini F, Bodini A, Costella S, Boner AL: Exhaled air temperature in asthma: methods and relationship with markers of disease. Clin Exp Allergy 2007;37:415–419.
- 12 Melo RE, Popov TA, Sole D: Exhaled breath temperature, a new biomarker in asthma control: a pilot study. J Bras Pneumol 2010; 36:693–699.

- 13 Piacentini GL, Peroni DG, Bodini A, Corradi M, Boner AL: Exhaled breath temperature as a marker of airway remodelling in asthma: a preliminary study. Allergy 2008; 63:484–485.
- 14 Alving K, Weitzberg E, Lundberg JM: Increased amount of nitric oxide in exhaled air of asthmatics. Eur Respir J 1993;6:1368– 1370.
- 15 Piacentini GL, Bodini A, Zerman L, Costella S, Zanolla L, Peroni DG, Boner AL: Relationship between exhaled air temperature and exhaled nitric oxide in childhood asthma. Eur Respir J 2002;20:108–111.
- 16 Paredi P, Kharitonov SA, Barnes PJ: Correlation of exhaled breath temperature with bronchial blood flow in asthma. Respir Res 2005;6:15.
- 17 Reilly T, Drust B, Gregson W: Thermoregulation in elite athletes. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2006;9:666–671.
- 18 Global Initiative for Asthma: Global strategy for asthma management and prevention. 2011. http://www.ginasthma.com.

- 19 ATS/ERS recommendations for standardized procedures for the online and offline measurement of exhaled lower respiratory nitric oxide and nasal nitric oxide. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:912–930.
- 20 Crapo RO, Morris AH, Gardner RM: Reference spirometric values using techniques and equipment that meet ATS recommendations. Am Rev Respir Dis 1981;123:659–664.
- 21 Brannan JD, Turton JA: The inflammatory basis of exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. Phys Sportsmed 2010;38:67–73.
- 22 Sheppard D, Eschenbacher WL: Respiratory water loss as a stimulus to exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. J Allergy Clin Immunol 1984;73:640–642.
- 23 Michel T, Vanhoutte PM: Cellular signaling and NO production. Pflugers Arch 2010;459: 807–816.
- 24 Havermans RC, Salvy SJ, Jansen A: Singletrial exercise-induced taste and odor aversion learning in humans. Appetite 2009;53: 442–445.



Available online at www.sciencedirect.com

ScienceDirect

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/rmed





Increase of club cell (Clara) protein (CC16) in plasma and urine after exercise challenge in asthmatics and healthy controls, and correlations to exhaled breath temperature and exhaled nitric oxide

Ellen Tufvesson*, Henning Svensson, Jaro Ankerst, Leif Bjermer

Respiratory Medicine and Allergology, Dept. of Clinical Sciences, Lund University, 221 84 Lund, Sweden

Received 11 June 2013; accepted 6 August 2013 Available online 6 September 2013

KEYWORDS	Summary
Asthma;	Exercise is known to affect the airway epithelium through dehydration, followed by a release
CC16;	of mediators, such as club cell (Clara) protein (CC16). The aim of this study was to follow the
Exercise;	CC16 levels at repeated time points in plasma and urine after exercise in asthmatic subjects
Exhaled breath	and controls, and to relate the findings to exhaled breath temperature (EBT) and exhaled nitric
temperature;	oxide (NO).
Plasma;	Twenty-two asthmatics and 18 healthy subjects performed an exercise challenge test on a
Urine	treadmill. Lung function, CC16 in plasma and urine, EBT and fractional exhaled NO were inves-
	tigated before and repeatedly for 60 min after the exercise.
	The increase in CC16 concentration in plasma was seen already one minute after exercise
	(p < 0.001) and increased further after 20 $(p = 0.009)$ until 60 min $(p = 0.001)$. An increase
	in urinary levels of CC16 peaked after 30 min ($p < 0.001$), and declined after 60 min but were
	still higher than baseline ($p = 0.002$). There were no differences in plasma or urine CC16 levels
	between asthmatics and controls, but males had higher plasma levels compared to females
	(p < 0.001) at all time points. EBT peaked at 15 min $(p < 0.001)$ and thereafter declined.
	and FE _{ND} 50 ($p < 0.0001$), alveolar NO concentration ($p = 0.049$) and bronchial flux of NO
	(p = 0.0055) decreased after exercise.
	In conclusion, this study shows that CC16 in plasma increased during 60 min after exercise.
	not synchronized with CC16 levels in urine. CC16 levels in plasma correlated to FBT and

* Corresponding author. Tel.: +46 46 222 78 28.

E-mail address: Ellen.Tufvesson@med.lu.se (E. Tufvesson).

0954-6111/ $\$ - see front matter $\$ 2013 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.rmed.2013.08.004 exhaled NO, reflecting an overall epithelial involvement. There was no difference between asthmatics and healthy controls, showing a physiological rather than pathophysiological response

© 2013 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

Introduction

Exercise is known to affect the airway epithelium, and trigger an exercise-induced bronchoconstriction (EIB) due to the cooling and osmotic effects caused by airway dehydration [1]. The prevalence of asthma and EIB is markedly increased in elite athletes [2], and are most probably due to an epithelial injury arising from breathing poorly conditioned air at high flows for long periods of time [3]. Evaporative water loss from the airway surface, in conditioning the inspired air, is believed to be the stimulus for exerciseinduced bronchoconstriction. An acute effect of this dehydration is the release of mediators which can stimulate smooth muscle contraction or protect the airways [4,5].

An important factor that is involved in this process is club cell (Clara) protein (CC16), a protein secreted primarily from the club cells (Clara) which are found predominantly in the terminal bronchioles [6]. CC16 is suggested to be a protective mediator in the airway inflammatory process [7,8]. In the airways of asthmatics, fewer CC16-positive epithelial cells have been found compared to controls [9]. The number of CC16 containing cells in the respiratory mucosa correlates with levels found in plasma [10], and lower levels of CC16 in serum from asthmatic children [11] and adults [9,12] have been shown accordingly. There are also studies showing polymorphism in the CC16 gene associated with asthma [13–15]. We have previously shown that epithelial stress occurs during exercise by demonstrating that CC16 is increased in urine after exercise [16,17] and eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation [18] in athletes. The levels of CC16 are also known to increase in serum after exercise [19-21]. However, even though CC16 is known to increase both in serum and in urine, a more detailed time kinetic view is lacking. Thus by frequent sampling closely after exercise it might be possible to clarify if the increase in CC16 levels in plasma is due to direct epithelial leakage or increased secretion/ production. Whether the increase in CC16 is due to the osmotic stress and/or the mechanical stress generated within the airways when large quantities of unconditioned air are inhaled remains unknown. However, we know that it is dependent on inspired air conditions and is more abundant in dry compared to humid air [16].

The aim of this study was thus to investigate the epithelial involvement during exercise by repeatedly measure the levels of CC16 in plasma and urine in asthmatic subjects and healthy controls. Levels of CC16 in urine have previously shown very large individual variations, and by using complementary plasma levels we aimed to minimize these variations and possibly detect more distinct differences between asthmatics and healthy controls. With a tight schedule of plasma sampling we wanted to investigate a detailed time kinetic of the CC16 response after exercise.

A secondary aim was to investigate how exercise affects the relation between CC16 involvement, exhaled breath temperature (EBT) and exhaled nitric oxide (NO).

Materials and methods

Subjects

Twenty-two subjects with mild asthma according to Gina guidelines [22] and regular asthma symptoms were investigated (Table 1). Eighteen healthy subjects without respiratory symptoms or diagnosed asthma were used as controls. All subjects were non-smokers without respiratory tract infection within three weeks prior to the investigation. Caffeine was withheld two hours prior to the investigation, strenuous physical exercise was not allowed on the same day, and no form of exhausting mean of transportation to get to the laboratory was allowed. All asthmatic subjects refrained from using β_2 -agonists and inhaled corticosteroids for at least 48 h before the study. No subjects were on anti-leukotriene treatment. The study was approved by the Regional Ethical Review board of Lund, and all subjects gave informed consent.

Study design

At arrival in the clinic, participants emptied their bladder and were asked to drink a glass of water. Thereafter, exhaled NO was measured, spirometry performed and blood sample, temperatures and urine sample were taken. Four ECG leads were used to measure the heart rate throughout the exercise challenge test. The subjects were not allowed to warm up beforehand. The exercise challenge test was divided into three phases (a-c) conducted on a treadmill: a) during the first two minutes of running, speed and level of upward slope were set to increase the heart rate of the subject to approximately 90% of calculated maximum capacity (defined as 220 beats per minute - age in years), b) the speed and level of upward slope were adjusted to keep the subject's heart rate steady at that level for four minutes, c) during the last two minutes, the speed and level of upward slope were increased to push the subject's heart rate above the level of the previous phases, and induce a maximum exertion. Hereafter, the subjects were resting for 60 min while blood and urine samples were taken, spirometry performed and EBT, oral and auricular temperatures were measured repeatedly as described below.

Flow-volume spirometry (Jaeger MasterScope, Wüzburg, Germany) measuring FEV_1 was performed three times before (baseline) and once 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45 and 60 min after the exercise challenge test. $FEV_1\%$ predicted (%p) was calculated according to Crapo [23].

Table 1	Patient cl	haracteristics	and	exhaled	NO	levels	at
baseline a	nd post ex	kercise.					

Patient characteristics	Healthy controls $n = 18$	Asthmatics $n = 22$
Sex, male/female	9/9	12/10
Age, years	25 (22-35)	26 (24-33)
FEV ₁ , l	4.0 (3.3-4.7)	3.8 (2.9–4.5)
FEV ₁ , %p	101 (94–112)	95 (87-109)
Positive exercise test, n	1	9
Fall in FEV1 during test, %	4.6 (0-6.8)	6.1 (3.0-18.8)
Atopy, n	4	12
ICS, n	0	15
Exhaled NO levels		
FE _{NO} 50 baseline, ppb	15.8 (9.5–35.1)	21.8 (15.1–37.3)
FE _{NO} 50 post exercise, ppb	13.1 (7.7–35.9)*	18.8 (11.2–27.7)***
CANO, baseline,	2.7 (2.1–3.6)	3.2 (2.3–5.0)
CANO post exercise, ppb	2.6 (1.8–3.2)	2.6 (1.9–3.3)
J'awNO baseline, nl/s	1.0 (0.3–1.8)	0.9 (0.6–1.5)
J'awNO post exercise, nl/s	0.7 (0.3–1.7)*	0.9 (0.5–1.3)

Data are shown as median (IQR). FEV₁ = forced expiratory volume in 1 s, ICS = inhaled corticosteroids, FE_{N0}50 = fractional exhaled NO at flow 50 ml/s, CANO = alveolar NO concentration, *J'awNO* = bronchial flux of NO, * = flagging statistical difference compared to corresponding baseline (*p < 0.05, ***p < 0.001).

CC16 analysis

Baseline plasma and urine samples were collected just prior to the exercise test. Following completion of the exercise tests, plasma samples were collected after 1, 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45 and 60 min, and urine samples were collected after 30 and 60 min. Because CC16 is also produced in small amounts in the male urogenital tract, the first 100 ml of each male urine collection was discarded in the present study, to minimize contamination [24]. All samples were stored at -80 °C and analysed within two months [21]. CC16 was measured using the Human Clara Cell Protein ELISA kit from BioVendor (Modrice, Czech Republic). All urine samples were corrected for creatinine. Urine levels of creatinine, albumin, immunoglobulin G and protein HC were measured at the Clinical Chemistry at Lund University Hospital, using a COBAS 6000 system.

Exhaled breath temperature

Exhaled breath temperature was measured in a sub fraction of the subjects (n = 23; 16 asthmatics and 7 non-asthmatics; 15 males and 8 females, same FEV₁ %p, exercise response, CC16 levels and NO levels as the total study

population), using an Xhalo (Delmedica Investments, Singapore), before and 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after the exercise challenge test. Subjects were instructed to breathe tidally, inhaling through the nose and exhaling through the mouth into the device. Measurements took 1-5 min to complete.

Oral and auricular temperatures were measured once before and 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after the exercise challenge test.

Exhaled nitric oxide concentration

NO measurements were performed using a NIOX Flex (Aerocrine, AB, Stockholm, Sweden). Patients were comfortably seated; inhaled NO depleted ambient air, and exhaled at different flow rates (50 (giving $FE_{NO}50$), 100, 200 and 300 ml/s) 3–4 times. Alveolar NO concentration (CANO) and bronchial NO flux (*J*'awNO) was approximated by plotting NO-output against exhaled flow (at 100–300 ml/s). The slope and intercept of this linear regression approximated CANO and *J*'awNO, respectively [25,26].

Statistical analyses

All statistical calculations were performed using SPSS 21.0 for Windows (SPSS, Inc., Chicago, IL). CC16 results followed Gaussian distribution (Shapiro–Wilks test) and are therefore presented as mean (SEM), and statistical analyses were done using parametric tests (unpaired and paired *t*-test). All other results and correlations are expressed as median (interquartile range (IQR)), and statistical analyses were done using non-parametric tests (Mann–Whitney test for unpaired data, Wilcoxon's test for paired data and correlations were calculated by Spearman's correlation test). Unpaired tests were used for comparing cases (asthmatics versus healthy, males versus females, etc) and paired tests were used to compare repeated measures of CC16, EBT and exhaled NO. A *p*-value of <0.05 was considered significant.

Results

Exercise test

Nine asthmatics and one control subject had a positive exercise test (defined as a fall in FEV₁ \geq 10%). There were no significant differences between asthmatics and healthy controls (or between asthmatics on ICS treatment compared to those who were not on ICS treatment) regarding age, sex, baseline FEV₁, FEV₁ %p or fall in FEV₁ after the exercise test (Table 1).

CC16 in plasma and urine

There was an increase in CC16 concentration in plasma already one minute after the exercise test compared to baseline (p < 0.001) in all samples (Fig. 1A). These higher levels thereafter remained and increased further after 20 (p = 0.009) until 60 min (p = 0.001). No difference between asthmatics and controls was seen, nor between all subjects who had a positive exercise test (including the healthy control subject with a positive exercise test) and those who did not.



Figure 1 CC16 concentrations in plasma (A, C) and urine (B, D) at baseline (pre) and 1–60 min after exercise challenge in (A, B) in asthmatics (\blacksquare) and healthy controls (\square) and in (C, D) in males (\bigcirc) and females (\bigcirc). CC16 levels in urine were corrected for creatinine levels. * = p < 0.05, ** = p < 0.01 and *** = p < 0.001 show significance compared to baseline, and ††† = p < 0.001 show significant difference between males and females.

There was a homogenous increase also in urinary levels of CC16 at 30 min after the exercise test (p < 0.001), which decreased after 60 min (p < 0.001 compared to 30 min) but was still higher than baseline (p = 0.002). Similar to plasma, there were no differences in urine levels of CC16 between asthmatics and controls (Fig. 1B).

There were no correlations between fall in FEV_1 and CC16 levels in either plasma or urine.

Interestingly, males had significantly higher plasma levels of CC16 compared to females (p < 0.001) at all time points (Fig. 1C). However, there were no differences between males and females in relative increase (values at each time point divided by baseline values) in CC16 levels. No similar differences could be seen in urine levels of CC16 between males and females (Fig. 1D).

Exhaled breath temperature

There was an increase in EBT from baseline to 15 min (p < 0.001). The temperature thereafter declined, but remained higher than baseline for 45 min (Fig. 2A). No difference in EBT was seen between asthmatics and healthy controls, or between males and females, and there was no correlation between fall in FEV₁ and EBT at any time point.

A correlation was seen between CC16 levels in plasma 10–45 min after the test and ΔEBT (=defined as the

difference between baseline EBT and the highest EBT after the exercise challenge), (p = 0.027-0.049; r = 0.48-0.42) (Fig. 2B). In addition, a reverse correlation was seen between all relative CC16 values in plasma from 1 to 60 min and EBT at 60 min after exercise (p = 0.011-0.034, r = -0.56 to -0.46).

Exhaled NO

Overall there was a lowering of exhaled NO levels after exercise. When including all subjects there was a decrease in FE_{NO}50 (p < 0.0001), CANO (p = 0.049) and J'awNO (p = 0.0055) after exercise. After subdivision into healthy controls and asthmatics (Table 1), both groups showed a significant reduction in FE_{NO}50 (healthy controls: p = 0.021 and asthmatics: p = 0.001), and the controls in J'awNO (p = 0.019) and asthmatics closely in CANO (p = 0.058). No significant differences in FE_{NO}50, CANO or J'awNO could be seen between healthy controls and asthmatics.

Correlations between all relative CC16 values in plasma from 5 to 60 min and the differences in FE_{NO}50 from baseline to post-exercise (Δ FE_{NO}50) were seen (*p*-values ranging from 0.004 to 0.041 and r-values ranging from 0.48 to 0.39). Furthermore, CC16 levels in plasma from 10 to 60 min after the test and Δ CANO correlated significantly (*p*-values ranging from 0.004 to 0.023 and r-values ranging from 0.48 to 0.38).



Figure 2 (A) EBT in all subjects baseline (pre) and 15–60 min after exercise challenge. (B) Correlation between Δ EBT (=defined as the difference in EBT from baseline to the highest EBT after exercise challenge) and CC16 concentrations in plasma at 15 min after exercise. ** = p < 0.01 and *** = p < 0.001 show significance compared to baseline.

Discussion

This is the first study comparing plasma to urine response in CC16 after exercise. This study showed that CC16 levels in plasma were increased directly after exercise, and continued to increase during at least 1 h. No difference in CC16 levels could be seen between asthmatics and healthy controls, but males showed higher levels than females. CC16 levels in urine peaked 30 min after exercise, declined close to baseline levels after 60 min, and did not differ between asthmatics and healthy controls or between males and females. In addition, CC16 levels in plasma after exercise correlated to both an increase in EBT and decreases in total exhaled and alveolar NO levels.

No difference in CC16 levels could be seen between asthmatics and healthy controls, which may be due to the response being physiological rather than pathophysiological. CC16 is suggested to be a protective mediator in the airway inflammatory process, but could serve as a protective mechanism during exercise induced by airway epithelial water loss independently of concurrent inflammation, i.e. asthma. Mild asthmatics and healthy control subjects are investigated in this study, and it is possible that more severe asthmatics, assumed to have a greater degree of airway epithelial damage at baseline, would behave differently. Additionally, type of regular sport activity may affect epithelial conditions, and especially swimmers' epithelia and CC16 levels are known to be altered [27,28]. In our study, the majority of the subjects were endurance sport athletes, mostly runners and floorball players, and only one swimmer (healthy control) was included. We therefore believe that our subject population was rather homogenous in the context of epithelial damage.

Possible explanations for a CC16 increase in plasma are leakage through increased permeability in the airway epithelium, increased production/secretion of CC16 in the lung or reduced renal clearance. Most probably, there is a direct exercise induced effect on the epithelium caused by dehydration. It has previously been shown that increased microvascular permeability after exercise is related to the severity of EIB [29]. However, in our study there was no difference between asthmatics and healthy controls, which may suggest that the increase in CC16 in plasma would not only be due to increased leakage over the epithelium.

An interesting finding was the higher levels of CC16 in plasma from males compared to females, while the relative increase of CC16 was the same after exercise. The reason for this is not known, but may be due to an alternative source in males. CC16 is known to be produced in the prostate, but an increase in CC16 levels would then most probably be seen in male's urine which was not the case. A higher relative amount of club cells (Clara) in male lungs, not directly related to lung function within sexes, could explain the larger absolute increase (Fig. 1C).

The increase of CC16 in plasma was in fact larger than directly measured, because a portion of CC16 was excreted in the urine. About 40 ng CC16/ml urine was lost during the first hour, and estimated calculations show that this corresponded to about 2 ng/ml CC16 in plasma (based on about 300 ml urine). The levels of CC16 in Fig. 1A should thereby be elevated about 2 ng/ml during the first part of the curve, giving another pattern of earlier increase going into a stable phase prior to what could directly be measured in plasma.

The portion of CC16 excreted in the urine was the same in males and females. Urinary excretion did therefore not explain the gender differences in plasma levels. Moreover, sputum and BAL levels of CC16 have been measured in another study, revealing no differences between males and females (unpublished data). The amount of CC16 secreted into the airway lumen was therefore most probably not depending on sex. In addition, no difference in EBT was seen between males and females, as shown both in this study and in a previous study [30]. This reflects a sex neutral epithelial effect, at least regarding perfusion.

The urine levels of CC16 displayed large inter-individual differences after exercise, which has been observed also in previous publications [16,18]. Because this could be due to differences in glomerular properties, the urine specimens

from a subfraction of the subjects (n = 13) were also analysed for clinical glomerular markers, such as albumin, immunoglobulin G and protein HC (= alpha - 1 - amicroglobulin). None of these markers differed between males and females, or between asthmatics and healthy controls. All markers were increased 30 min after exercise. Most prominently albumin increases, similarly to CC16, confirming that exercise per se increases glomerular permeability, being the main reason for high CC16 levels in urine [31]. The minor increase in protein HC demonstrates that the effect is not due to changes in tubular reabsorption. Another interesting point is that the molecular weight of CC16 is close to the glomerular threshold for protein filtration. In this study, the relative increase in CC16 was significantly higher than albumin, immunoglobulin G and protein HC and therefore more sensitive to changes in glomerular permeability. This closeness to glomerular threshold may be the explanation for the large interindividual changes in urinary CC16 levels. In addition, the increase in plasma CC16 was thereby not an effect of reduced renal clearance.

EBT has previously been shown to increase after exercise [30,32], which is demonstrated also in this study. In addition, the correlation between CC16 levels in plasma and the increase in EBT after exercise demonstrate a link between epithelial effect and an increase in perfusion. In this study, EBT was measured in only a sub fraction of the subjects (matched for FEV₁ %p, exercise response, CC16 levels and NO levels), but because there was no gender difference in EBT or difference between asthmatics and healthy subjects in EBT (also reported previously [30]), the smaller group of subjects most probably reflect the total study population.

Overall, there were decreases in all exhaled NO parameters after exercise. This has been observed earlier for FE_{NO}50 [33,34], but not investigated for CANO and J'awNO. A possible explanation is the increased ventilation of the airways. Exhaled NO is to a large extent produced by the airway epithelium, and a correlation between Δ FE_{NO}50 and all relative CC16 values in plasma from 5 to 60 min, shown in this study, suggest an overall related epithelial effect. In addition, Δ CANO correlated to the CC16 levels in plasma, which might also be due to the epithelial effect giving rise to a narrowing of the airways thereby impeding the outflow of the alveolar air.

In conclusion, this study shows that CC16 had an increasing pattern in plasma 1-60 min after exercise, together with an increase in urine after 30 min. The increase in plasma may be due to both an altered pulmonary epithelial permeability after intense exercise, as well as increased production/secretion of CC16 from the club cells (Clara). These plasma levels were higher in males compared to females, while the relative increase of CC16 was the same. The large inter-individual variation in urine levels of CC16 was most probably due to individual differences in increased glomerular permeability. In addition, EBT was increased and exhaled NO was decreased following exercise, and correlations to CC16 levels in plasma were most probably reflecting an overall epithelial involvement. There was no difference in CC16 levels between asthmatics and healthy controls, showing a physiological rather than pathophysiological response.

Financial disclosure and conflicts of interest

The authors report no conflicts of interest. The authors alone are responsible for the content and writing of the paper.

Acknowledgement

The authors thank Professor Bengt Rippe, Dept of Nephrology, Lund University, for highly valuable advices and discussions about result interpretation regarding glomerular issues. The authors would also like to thank Jonas Olsson for assistance with collection of data and the rest of the staff at the Research Unit, Respiratory Medicine and Allergology, Skåne University Hospital, for clinical assistance.

This work was supported by grants from the Swedish Heart and Lung Foundation, Swedish Research Council, Evy and Gunnar Sandberg's Foundation, Österlund Foundation and Swedish Asthma and Allergy Association's Research Foundation.

References

- Kippelen P, Anderson SD. Airway injury during high-level exercise. Br J Sports Med 2012 May;46(6):385-90.
- [2] Carlsen KH, Anderson SD, Bjermer L, Bonini S, Brusasco V, Canonica W, et al. Exercise-induced asthma, respiratory and allergic disorders in elite athletes: epidemiology, mechanisms and diagnosis: part I of the report from the Joint Task Force of the European Respiratory Society (ERS) and the European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology (EAACI) in cooperation with GA2LEN. Allergy 2008 Apr;63(4):387–403.
- [3] Anderson SD, Kippelen P. Airway injury as a mechanism for exercise-induced bronchoconstriction in elite athletes. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2008 Aug;122(2):225–35.
- [4] Broeckaert F, Clippe A, Knoops B, Hermans C, Bernard A. Clara cell secretory protein (CC16): features as a peripheral lung biomarker. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2000;923:68–77.
- [5] Hallstrand TS. New insights into pathogenesis of exerciseinduced bronchoconstriction. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol 2012 Feb;12(1):42–8.
- [6] Boers JE, Ambergen AW, Thunnissen FB. Number and proliferation of clara cells in normal human airway epithelium. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999 May;159(5 Pt 1):1585–91.
- [7] Broeckaert F, Bernard A. Clara cell secretory protein (CC16): characteristics and perspectives as lung peripheral biomarker. Clin Exp Allergy 2000 Apr;30(4):469–75.
- [8] Lakind JS, Holgate ST, Ownby DR, Mansur AH, Helms PJ, Pyatt D, et al. A critical review of the use of Clara cell secretory protein (CC16) as a biomarker of acute or chronic pulmonary effects. Biomarkers 2007 Sep;12(5):445–67.
- [9] Shijubo N, Itoh Y, Yamaguchi T, Abe S. Development of an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for Clara cell 10-kDa protein: in pursuit of clinical significance of sera in patients with asthma and sarcoidosis. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2000;923: 268–79.
- [10] Shijubo N, Itoh Y, Yamaguchi T, Imada A, Hirasawa M, Yamada T, et al. Clara cell protein-positive epithelial cells are reduced in small airways of asthmatics. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999 Sep;160(3):930–3.
- [11] Gioldassi XM, Papadimitriou H, Mikraki V, Karamanos NK. Clara cell secretory protein: determination of serum levels by an enzyme immunoassay and its importance as an indicator of

bronchial asthma in children. J Pharm Biomed Anal 2004 Mar 1;34(4):823-6.

- [12] Ye Q, Fujita M, Ouchi H, Inoshima I, Maeyama T, Kuwano K, et al. Serum CC-10 in inflammatory lung diseases. Respiration 2004 Sep;71(5):505–10.
- [13] Candelaria PV, Backer V, Laing IA, Porsbjerg C, Nepper-Christensen S, de KN, et al. Association between asthmarelated phenotypes and the CC16 A38G polymorphism in an unselected population of young adult Danes. Immunogenetics 2005 Apr;57(1-2):25-32.
- [14] Laing IA, Hermans C, Bernard A, Burton PR, Goldblatt J, Le Souef PN. Association between plasma CC16 levels, the A38G polymorphism, and asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000 Jan;161(1):124-7.
- [15] Sengler C, Heinzmann A, Jerkic SP, Haider A, Sommerfeld C, Niggemann B, et al. Clara cell protein 16 (CC16) gene polymorphism influences the degree of airway responsiveness in asthmatic children. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2003 Mar;111(3): 515-9.
- [16] Bolger C, Tufvesson E, Anderson SD, Devereux G, Ayres JG, Bjermer L, et al. Effect of inspired air conditions on exerciseinduced bronchoconstriction and urinary CC16 levels in athletes. J Appl Phys 2011 Oct;111(4):1059–65.
- [17] Romberg K, Bjermer L, Tufvesson E. Exercise but not mannitol provocation increases urinary Clara cell protein (CC16) in elite swimmers. Respir Med 2010 Aug 7.
- [18] Bolger C, Tufvesson E, Sue-Chu M, Devereux G, Ayres JG, Bjermer L, et al. Hyperpnea-induced bronchoconstriction and urinary CC16 levels in athletes. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2011 Jul; 43(7):1207–13.
- [19] Carbonnelle S, Francaux M, Doyle I, Dumont X, de BC, Morel G, et al. Changes in serum pneumoproteins caused by short-term exposures to nitrogen trichloride in indoor chlorinated swimming pools. Biomarkers 2002 Nov;7(6):464–78.
- [20] Chimenti L, Morici G, Paterno A, Santagata R, Bonanno A, Profita M, et al. Bronchial epithelial damage after a halfmarathon in nonasthmatic amateur runners. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 2010 Jun;298(6):L857–62.
- [21] Nanson CJ, Burgess JL, Robin M, Bernard AM. Exercise alters serum pneumoprotein concentrations. Respir Physiol 2001 Sep;127(2–3):259–65.
- [22] Global Initiative for Asthma. Global strategy for asthma management and prevention. http://www.ginasthma.com; 2005.

- [23] Crapo RO, Morris AH, Gardner RM. Reference spirometric values using techniques and equipment that meet ATS recommendations. Am Rev Respir Dis 1981 Jun;123(6):659–64.
- [24] Andersson L, Lundberg PA, Barregard L. Methodological aspects on measurement of Clara cell protein in urine as a biomarker for airway toxicity, compared with serum levels. J Appl Toxicol 2007 Jan;27(1):60–6.
- [25] Tsoukias NM, George SC. A two-compartment model of pulmonary nitric oxide exchange dynamics. J Appl Physiol 1998 Aug;85(2):653-66.
- [26] Tufvesson E, Aronsson D, Ankerst J, George SC, Bjermer L. Peripheral nitric oxide is increased in rhinitic patients with asthma compared to bronchial hyperresponsiveness. Respir Med 2007 Nov;101(11):2321–6.
- [27] Bougault V, Loubaki L, Joubert P, Turmel J, Couture C, Laviolette M, et al. Airway remodeling and inflammation in competitive swimmers training in indoor chlorinated swimming pools. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2012 Feb;129(2):351–8. 358.
- [28] Lagerkvist BJ, Bernard A, Blomberg A, Bergstrom E, Forsberg B, Holmstrom K, et al. Pulmonary epithelial integrity in children: relationship to ambient ozone exposure and swimming pool attendance. Environ Health Perspect 2004 Dec;112(17):1768-71.
- [29] Kanazawa H, Asai K, Hirata K, Yoshikawa J. Vascular involvement in exercise-induced airway narrowing in patients with bronchial asthma. Chest 2002 Jul;122(1):166–70.
- [30] Svensson H, Nilsson D, Bjermer L, Tufvesson E. Exhaled breath temperature increases after exercise in asthmatics and controls. Respiration 2012;84(4):283–90.
- [31] Axelsson J, Rippe A, Rippe B. Transient and sustained increases in glomerular permeability following ANP infusion in rats. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol 2011 Jan;300(1):F24-30.
- [32] Peroni DG, Chinellato I, Piazza M, Zardini F, Bodini A, Olivieri F, et al. Exhaled breath temperature and exerciseinduced bronchoconstriction in asthmatic children. Pediatr Pulmonol 2012 Mar;47(3):240–4.
- [33] Evjenth B, Hansen TE, Holt J. Exhaled nitric oxide decreases during exercise in non-asthmatic children. Clin Respir J 2012 Apr 23.
- [34] Garcia-Rio F, Ramirez M, Mediano O, Lores V, Rojo B, Villasante C, et al. Exhaled nitric oxide and airway caliber during exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. Int J Sports Med 2006 Nov;27(11):905–10.



Respiration DOI: 10.1159/000355088 Received: March 28, 2013 Accepted after revision: August 7, 2013 Published online: December 7, 2013

Exhaled Breath Temperature in Asthmatics and Controls after Eucapnic Voluntary Hyperventilation and a Methacholine Challenge Test

Henning Svensson Leif Bjermer Ellen Tufvesson

Respiratory Medicine and Allergology, Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lund, Sweden

Key Words

Asthma · Eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation · Methacholine · Exhaled breath temperature

Abstract

Background: It has been suggested that exhaled breath temperature (EBT) is increased in asthmatic subjects. Objectives: Our aim was to investigate EBT in asthmatics compared to healthy controls before and after eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation (EVH) and a methacholine challenge test (MCT). Methods: A total of 26 asthmatics and 29 healthy controls were included. Forced expiratory volume in 1 s (FEV₁), EBT and oral, axillary and auricular temperatures were measured before and after EVH and MCT. *Results:* FEV₁ % predicted (%p) was significantly lower in asthmatic subjects compared to healthy controls at all time points. EBT was significantly increased in all subjects 15-30 min after EVH and 5-45 min after MCT. Oral temperature displayed a similar pattern of increase, in contrast to axillary and auricular temperature, and correlated with EBT before and after both of the challenge tests. EBT after 5 min correlated with the largest drop in FEV₁%p after EVH in asthmatic subjects. No significant differences or changes in EBT were found when comparing asthmatics to healthy controls before or after any of the tests. **Conclusions:** EBT is increased after both EVH and MCT, possibly reflecting a vascular response. This is related to both the fall in FEV₁ and to oral temperature, suggesting an effect on the whole respiratory tract including the oral

KARGER

© 2013 S. Karger AG, Basel 0025-7931/13/0000-0000\$38.00/0

E-Mail karger@karger.com www.karger.com/res cavity. No differences in EBT are seen between asthmatics and healthy controls, indicating that the increase in EBT is mainly physiological rather than pathophysiological.

© 2013 S. Karger AG, Basel

l University Libraries 235.241.100 - 2/3/2014 2:12:10 PM

Introduction

Asthma is characterized by inflammation of the airways, with inflammatory cells present as well as airway remodeling, increased vascularization and bronchial hyperresponsiveness (BHR). Provocation testing for detecting BHR in asthmatics has gained importance for diagnosis and for monitoring disease activity, guiding the dosing of inhaled steroids [1].

Exhaled breath temperature (EBT) is a potential biomarker for airway inflammation. It has been shown to relate to disease exacerbations [2–4] as well as to vascular [5] and fibrous remodeling [6] of the airways, and to correlate with levels of exhaled nitric oxide (NO) in childhood and adult asthma [7, 8]. Sub-epithelial blood vessel density is higher in asthmatic subjects than in healthy controls [9], and the hypothesis is that increased blood flow during airway inflammation would result in heating of the ventilated air to a higher temperature [5]. Some studies have shown that EBT is elevated in asthmatics compared to healthy controls [2, 8, 10], but research on the relationship between EBT and BHR is limited. In a previous study, we found that an increase in EBT corre-

Henning Svensson Respiratory Medicine and Allergology Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University S-221 84 Lund (Sweden) E-Mail Henning.Svensson@med.lu.se lated with a decrease in forced expiratory volume in 1 s (FEV₁) in both asthmatics and controls after an exercise challenge test [11]. A similar correlation has been found in asthmatic children [12]. In addition, we found that there was a prolonged increase in EBT after exercise in asthmatics for whom the FEV₁ fell during the test compared to asthmatic subjects for whom it did not fall. This indicates a link between EBT and airway inflammation, but the potential of a clinical implication of EBT is yet to be determined. Increased baseline levels of 8-isoprostane, a marker of oxidative stress, have been found in exhaled breath condensate of asthmatic children with BHR after an exercise challenge test, supporting the notion that persistent airway inflammation is important for exercise-induced bronchoconstriction to occur [13].

Eucapnic voluntary hyperventilation (EVH) is an indirect challenge test, similar to the exercise challenge test, where the inflammatory cells of the airways are triggered to release mediators [14, 15], causing smooth muscle cell constriction and vasodilatation. The triggering factor for this release is believed to be an increased osmolarity of the periciliary fluid covering the respiratory mucosal membrane [16], due to increased loss of water to the air when there is a high rate of ventilation. The specificity of an indirect challenge test is considered high, as, in theory, inflammation is required for a positive result to occur.

Methacholine is believed to act directly on the muscarinic receptors [17] of smooth muscle cells, endothelial cells and mucus-producing cells, inducing bronchial obstruction, vasodilatation and mucus production. The sensitivity of a methacholine challenge test (MCT) is high, while a positive test has a low diagnostic specificity. The presence of inflammation and chronic remodeling of the airways are both believed to increase reactivity to methacholine [18].

The aim of this study was to investigate changes in EBT after EVH and MCT, and to compare it to changes in body temperature. EVH is believed to trigger bronchoconstriction and vasodilatation through the release of inflammatory mediators, similar to an exercise challenge test. Methacholine was used as an additional challenge, reflecting another pathophysiological mechanism. We hypothesized that those subjects who responded to EVH with bronchoconstriction would increase their EBT to a greater extent than those who did not, due to the probable vasodilatation following the release of mediators from airway inflammatory cells. An increase in EBT would also theoretically be seen after MCT, where the pharmacological effect of methacholine acts not only on smooth muscle cells but also induces vasodilatation. A secondary aim

Table 1. Subject characteristics

	Controls (n = 29)	Asthmatics (n = 26)
Males/females, n	16/13	16/10
Age, years	25 (23-26)	24 (22–27)
Baseline FEV ₁ %p	104 (97-107)	95 (90-98)
$FEV_1 drop \ge 10\%$ after EVH, n	6	14
Fall in FEV_1 %p after EVH,		
percentage units	6 (4-9)	10 (6-15)
FEV_1 drop $\geq 20\%$ after MCT, n	7	16
Fall in FEV_1 %p after MCT,		
percentage units	10 (7-20)	21 (13-28)
Atopy, n	7	20
ICS (400–800 μg		
budesonide/day), n	0	20
Exhaled NO, ppb	14.7 (9.9–23.5)	17.1 (14.9–26.4)

Data are expressed as a median (interquartile range), where appropriate. For baseline $FEV_1\%p$ and exhaled NO values, a mean of the two registrations before each test is used for each subject.

was to investigate whether an increase in airway resistance would affect the change in EBT, due to narrowing of the airways.

Materials and Methods

Subjects

Twenty-six subjects with a doctor's diagnosis of asthma according to the guidelines of the Global Initiative for Asthma [19] were investigated (table 1). Twenty-nine healthy subjects with no diagnosis of asthma or any respiratory symptoms were used as controls. All subjects were interviewed concerning their previous and present health, and asthmatic subjects filled out an Asthma Control Test questionnaire. Subjects with respiratory tract infections (within the last 3 weeks) or any other medical conditions (apart from asthma) affecting their health were excluded, as were subjects with a history of smoking. The subjects were not allowed to drink coffee for at least 6 h prior to either challenge test or to conduct any form of exercise on the same day. All asthmatic subjects refrained from using shortacting β 2-agonists for at least 8 h and long-acting β 2-agonists and inhaled corticosteroids (ICS) for at least 24 h prior to any part of the study. All subjects gave written informed consent and the study was approved by the regional Ethics Review Board, Lund.

Study Design

We conducted tests from the 14 July 2011 to the 1 August 2012. Two different respiratory tract provocation tests, EVH and MCT, were performed in random order by all subjects. At least 48 h passed between tests. Prior to each test, and after at least 5 min of rest, exhaled NO, spirometry, EBT and axillary, auricular and oral temperatures were measured (in the given order). Thereafter, the subjects performed a provocation test. Afterwards, measurements of spirometry, EBT, axillary, auricular and oral temperatures were performed repeatedly during a period of rest, as described below. After completing the measurements, 60 min after the provocation test, 400 μ g of salbutamol was inhaled by the subject. After another 15 min of rest, a final set of measurements (spirometry, EBT and body temperatures) was conducted.

Eucapnic Voluntary Hyperventilation

The subjects hyperventilated for 6 min through a mouthpiece connected to a container administering dry hypercapnic air (5% CO_2) via a dry air ventilation device (Aiolos Medical AB, Karlstad, Sweden). The air was at an ambient temperature. A nose clip was used, and the flow was set to $26 \times FEV_1$ (baseline value) l/min. The subjects were supervised at all times and guided by a reservoir balloon attached to the ventilation device, ensuring that the rate and depth of breathing were adequate. The test was considered positive if FEV₁ dropped by $\geq 10\%$ (compared to the baseline value) at any measurement within 30 min of the end of the hyperventilation.

Methacholine Challenge Test

For the MCT, a tidal-volume-triggered device (Aerosol Provocation System, APS; Erich Jaeger GmbH) was used. One inhalation of 9 mg/ml NaCl was performed first as a negative control. Methacholine was then inhaled repeatedly, with a spirometry performed 2 min after each inhalation and the next inhalation following directly thereafter. Five inhalations were administered with increasing doses (50, 150, 300, 600 and 900 µg), resulting in a maximal cumulative dose of 2,000 µg of methacholine. A positive test was defined as a drop of FEV₁ by ≥20% to baseline value, in which case the challenge test was considered completed and measurements were made as described below.

Exhaled NO Measurement

Exhaled NO was measured prior to each of the tests using a NIOX Flex (Aerocrine AB, Stockholm, Sweden) according to recommendations of the American Thoracic Society and European Respiratory Society [20] with an exhalation flow rate of 50 ml/s.

Lung Function Test

Flow volume spirometry (Jaeger MasterScope, Würzburg, Germany) measuring FEV_1 was performed before and 5, 10, 15, 20, 30, 45 and 60 min after the end of each of the provocation tests, and 15 min after inhaling salbutamol. FEV_1 % predicted (%p) was calculated according to the reference spirometric values of Crapo et al. [21].

EBT Measurement

EBT was measured using an X-Halo (Delmedica Investments, Singapore) once before and 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after each of the tests, as well as 15 min after inhaling salbutamol. Subjects were instructed to breathe tidally, inhaling through the nose and exhaling through the mouth into the device. Measurements took 2–6 min to complete.

Body Temperature Measurements

Body temperatures were measured before and 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after each of the provocation tests as well as 15 min after inhaling salbutamol. Oral and axillary temperatures were measured with digital clinical thermometers C402 and C202, respectively (Terumo, Leuven, Belgium). Auricular temperature was measured using a ThermoScan type 6013 (Braun, Kronberg, Germany).

Impulse Oscillometry System

A Jaeger MasterScreen impulse oscillometry system (IOS; Erich Jaeger GmbH) was used to test a subgroup consisting of 22 of the subjects (9 asthmatics and 13 healthy controls). IOS was performed before MCT and after each inhalation during the challenge prior to spirometry, as previously described [22]. Subjects used a nose clip and were instructed to press the palms of their hands against their cheeks in order to decrease the influence of movements of the upper airways on IOS parameters. Oscillometric pressure impulses with a pulse sequence of 5 per second and a frequency spectrum between 5 and 35 Hz were superimposed on tidal breathing for at least 30 s. Airway resistance at 5 Hz (R5) and 20 Hz (R20), reactance at 5 Hz (X5), resonant frequency (Fres) and area of reactance integrated from 5 Hz to Fres (AX) were determined, and R5–R20 was calculated.

Statistical Analyses

GraphPad Prism version 4.0 was used for statistical analysis. The results are expressed as median (interquartile range) where appropriate. Correlations were calculated using Spearman's correlation test. Comparisons between groups were made by using the Mann-Whitney test. Analysis of paired measurements was made by using Wilcoxon's test. A p value of <0.05 (two-tailed) was considered significant. Power calculation was performed based on 2 independent groups of 26 evaluable subjects. With an expected standard deviation of 0.5, it was possible to detect a significant difference with a power of 94%.

Results

Subjects

Twenty subjects (14 asthmatics and 6 controls) had a positive EVH test and 23 (16 asthmatics and 7 controls) had a positive MCT (table 1). Seventeen of the subjects (12 asthmatics and 5 controls) were positive for both challenge tests. There were no significant differences in EBT or Δ EBT (defined as the difference between baseline EBT and the highest EBT after the challenge test) when comparing those who were positive for both challenge tests to those who were positive for one test only or negative for both tests. The Asthma Control Test score among asthmatic subjects was 21.5 (20–23), and it did not differ between subjects who had a positive EVH or MCT and those who did not.

Lung Function

As expected, levels of FEV₁%p were significantly lower in asthmatic subjects than controls at baseline (p = 0.002-0.006) and 5–60 (p = 0.001-0.006) min after both tests, and also after inhaling salbutamol (p = 0.003-0.007).

All subjects (both asthmatics and controls) experienced a drop in the level of FEV_1 after both EVH and MCT (p < 0.001), and FEV_1 increased postsalbutamol



Fig. 1. EBT (**a**), oral temperature (**b**), axillary temperature (**c**) and auricular temperature (**d**) before (baseline) and 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after EVH and postsalbutamol (Post- β 2) in all subjects. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline. + p < 0.05, ++ p < 0.01: significant difference between measurement after 60 min and postsalbutamol.

compared to at both baseline (p < 0.001 after EVH; p = 0.040 after MCT) and 60 min after the challenge tests (p < 0.001). A majority of the subjects had their greatest drop in FEV₁ at 5–10 min after both EVH (n = 34) and MCT (n = 42). FEV₁%p in all subjects was lowest 5 min after EVH [90.5% (83.4–100.2)] and 5 min after MCT [83.4% (74.7–100.4)].

During EVH, FEV₁%p was significantly lower at all time points (except for 45 min) in asthmatic subjects with ICS treatment than in those not treated with ICS. Following MCT, FEV₁%p was lower in asthmatic subjects treated with ICS after 15 min and postsalbutamol, but not at any other time point. There was no difference in FEV₁%p between male and female subjects.

Exhaled-Breath Temperature

EBT was significantly increased compared to baseline following EVH in all subjects after 15 min, and it peaked at 30 min (p < 0.001; fig. 1a). After MCT, EBT was significantly increased in all subjects compared to baseline at 5–45 min (p < 0.001–0.006; fig. 2a). EBT peaked 15 min after MCT. There were no significant differences between asthmatics and healthy controls in EBT or Δ EBT at any time point during the challenge tests (fig. 3) or between subjects with and without a positive challenge test. There were no differences in baseline EBT or Δ EBT between asthmatic subjects with and without ICS treatment, between atopic and nonatopic subjects or between male and female subjects.

EBT Correlation with Lung Function

 Δ FEV₁%p (defined as the maximum decrease in FEV₁%p: baseline FEV₁%p – lowest FEV₁%p after the challenge test) after EVH correlated with EBT measured after 5 min in asthmatic subjects (p = 0.048, r = 0.392), but not in controls (p = 0.641, r = -0.091), all subjects (p = 0.421, r = 0.111; fig. 4a) or when examining into subjects with a positive or negative EVH challenge test (data not shown).

No similar correlation between $\Delta FEV_1\%p$ and EBT 5 min was seen after MCT in the asthmatics, the controls or all subjects (fig. 4b).

There was no correlation between ΔFEV_1 %p and ΔEBT after any of the challenge tests.

Svensson/Bjermer/Tufvesson



Fig. 2. EBT (**a**), oral temperature (**b**), axillary temperature (**c**) and auricular temperature (**d**) before baseline and 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min after MCT and postsalbutamol (Post- β 2) in all subjects. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001: significant difference compared to baseline. + p < 0.05, +++ p < 0.001: significant difference between measurement after 60 min and postsalbutamol.



Fig. 3. EBT in asthmatics and controls before baseline and after 5, 15, 30, 45 and 60 min and postsalbutamol (Post- β 2) after EVH (**a**) and MCT (**b**). \Diamond = Asthmatic subjects; \bullet = healthy controls.

Body Temperatures and Correlations with EBT

Oral temperature displayed an increase after both EVH and MCT, similar to what was seen in EBT. Oral temperature was significantly elevated in all subjects 30 min after EVH (p = 0.003; fig. 1b). After MCT, oral

temperature was elevated compared to baseline after $5-30 \min (p < 0.001-0.046; \text{ fig. 2b}).$

Neither axillary nor auricular temperatures showed a similar pattern of increase after EVH (fig. 1). On the contrary, axillary temperature was decreased and auricular



Fig. 4. Correlation between maximum decrease in $\text{FEV}_1\%p$ ($\Delta \text{FEV}_1\%p$; defined as baseline $\text{FEV}_1\%p$ – lowest $\text{FEV}_1\%p$ after the challenge test) and EBT at 5 min after EVH (**a**) and MCT (**b**). \Diamond = Asthmatic subjects; \bullet = healthy controls; — = correlation in asthmatic subjects; ---- = correlation in controls.



Fig. 5. Correlation between change in EBT (Δ EBT; defined as highest EBT after the challenge test – baseline EBT) and change in oral temperature (Δ oral temperature; defined as highest oral temperature after the challenge test – baseline oral temperature) after EVH (**a**) and MCT (**b**). \Diamond = Asthmatic subjects; • = healthy controls; — = correlation in all subjects.

temperature was not affected. After MCT, auricular temperature was increased at 5 min (p < 0.001) and 15 min (p = 0.013) compared to baseline value (fig. 2d), while axillary temperature instead dropped after 45 min (p = 0.020) and 60 min (p = 0.009; fig. 2c).

EBT correlated with oral temperature at baseline (p = 0.044, r = 0.270), before EVH and 5 min (p = 0.032, r = 0.288), 45 min (p = 0.005, r = 0.372) and 60 min (p = 0.029, r = 0.292) afterwards as well as postsalbutamol (p < 0.001, r = 0.501). EBT and oral temperature also correlated before and after MCT at baseline (p = 0.003, r = 0.390) and after 15–60 min (p = 0.001–0.015, r = 0.325–0.424). Peak oral temperature coincided with peak EBT after both EVH (fig. 1) and MCT (fig. 2).

 ΔEBT and $\Delta oral$ temperature (defined as the difference between baseline oral temperature and maximum

oral temperature after the challenge test) correlated significantly after EVH (p = 0.001, r = 0.428) and MCT (p = 0.014, r = 0.330; fig. 5). No corresponding correlations were seen when comparing Δ EBT to axillary or auricular temperature (data not shown).

Exhaled Nitric Oxide

Baseline levels of exhaled NO did not differ between asthmatic subjects and controls, between atopic subjects and nonatopic subjects, between asthmatic subjects with or without a positive challenge test or between asthmatic subjects with or without ICS treatment. Levels of exhaled NO did not correlate with EBT before or after any of the challenge tests except postsalbutamol after MCT (p = 0.041, r = 0.277). It did not correlate with Δ EBT.

Svensson/Bjermer/Tufvesson

Impulse Oscillometry System

No significant correlations were found between EBT (including Δ EBT) and IOS parameters at any time point, or between EBT and the change in any IOS parameter compared to at baseline.

As expected, increases in R5, R20, R5–R20 and AX, and a decrease in X5, were seen in all subjects when comparing baseline values to those measured after MCT. Fres was increased in controls only. R5–R20%p was significantly higher in asthmatic subjects than in healthy controls after MCT (data not shown), but no other IOS parameters differed at baseline or after MCT.

Discussion

This study showed that EBT increased significantly 15-30 min after EVH and 5-45 min after MCT, and that no difference in EBT between asthmatic subjects and healthy controls could be detected. Levels of FEV₁%p were significantly lower in asthmatic subjects than in controls at all time points; this confirmed that the selection of subjects was adequate. Furthermore, no difference in EBT was seen when comparing subjects with and without BHR after any of the challenge tests.

The increase in EBT seen after EVH and MCT may be a result of increased blood flow following vasodilatation. However, vascular tone alone does not explain the changes in EBT, seeing as EBT decreased from the time point of 60 min to postsalbutamol after both challenge tests, even though salbutamol is known to increase bronchial blood flow [23]. Other factors such as bronchodilation may also affect EBT, possibly masking the effects of increased blood flow on EBT. Similar studies should be undertaken with the aim of assessing the effects of EVH and MCT on markers of inflammation in exhaled breath condensate, including metabolites [24, 25], leukotriene B4 [26] and isoprostanes [27, 28] in patients with asthma. Likewise, it would be worth studying the effects of these challenges on e-nose breathprints [29, 30].

A significant increase in EBT was seen already at 5 min after MCT, in contrast to at 15 min after the end of hyperventilation. Inhalation of methacholine affects vascular tone and increases bronchial blood flow [18], possibly leading to an early response in EBT. Increased blood flow after EVH is dependent on dehydration of the periciliary fluid and on the release of inflammatory mediators, which might delay the reaction somewhat and give rise to a relatively mild response in both EBT and decrease of lung function. EBT was elevated for a longer period of time following MCT compared to EVH. The duration of an elevation of EBT after airway provocation tests might be related to the intensity of the challenge and the airway response. For example, EBT was elevated for an even greater period of time (at least 60 min) following a standardized exercise challenge test [11]. A greater increase in body temperature in general after exercise would not form a satisfactory explanation for this difference, since EBT was elevated independently of the axillary and auricular temperature. The maximum response to exercise (peak EBT) was greater than that after EVH, in spite of the fact that the respective durations of hyperventilation in the two challenge tests are comparable. The increase in cardiac output, with a possible effect on blood flow of the airway mucosa during and after exercise, may provide an explanation for these differences. During EVH, heart rate increases only marginally and blood flow would therefore not be increased to the same extent. Another possibility is that a standardized exercise challenge is a better method of ensuring that ventilation, with subsequent dehydration of the airways, is adequate. While subjects performing EVH may subtly decrease their rate of ventilation to a level perceived as more comfortable, a standardized exercise challenge test performed on a treadmill at approximately 90% of maximum heart rate ensures that the respiratory rate increases considerably.

In this study, we showed that the maximum change in $FEV_1\%p$ correlated with EBT in asthmatic subjects 5 min after EVH, but not in the controls. A similar pattern was seen 5 min after the exercise challenge test [11] in all subjects and in the controls, but not when looking at asthmatics separately. The similarities of correlations between EBT and decrease in lung function support the theory that EVH is equivalent to an exercise challenge test, at least in this perspective. However, while EBT reached its peak after 5 min following the exercise challenge test, maximum median EBT after EVH was seen after 30 min.

The maximum increase in oral temperature correlated with a maximum increase in EBT after both EVH and MCT. Oral temperature displayed the same pattern as EBT after both the provocation tests that we used as well as after exercise, proving that the two temperature measurements are closely related. Although the X-Halo has been validated in previous studies [2, 4], one must take into consideration the possibility that since measurements reflect the plateau of the breath temperatures of several expirations registered during a time period of a few minutes, oral temperature in itself may have some effect on the result. This would be in contrast to the singlebreath method described in other studies [5–8]. Auricular temperature increased 5–15 min after MCT, which may possibly be explained by a spread of heat to the ear through the Eustachian tube. However, peak auricular temperature did not coincide with the peaks of EBT and oral temperature after MCT. Axillary temperature was decreased after EVH and to a lesser extent after MCT. The explanation for this is not known, but it is possible that the time of rest following arrival at the laboratory was insufficient, resulting in an elevated axillary temperature at baseline. However, in this case, baseline axillary temperature before MCT would most probably also have been affected.

In summary, our findings suggest that EBT is directly related to oral but not to axillary or auricular temperature, regardless of the type of challenge test or level of physical activity. We believe that this connection is a result of increased blood flow due to vasodilatation taking place only in the airways and/or the oral cavity, both being part of the respiratory tract.

Some of the controls in our study displayed BHR after one or both of the airway challenge tests. The prevalence of positive methacholine challenge tests in the general population has been reported to range from <10% to >40% in various studies, and normal variations in BHR can be expected even among subjects selected for the absence of known potential causes of a positive challenge test, such as asthma [31]. Similar variations are most probable even for indirect tests of BHR, even though they normally display a higher specificity [32].

Exhaled NO has been shown to correlate with EBT in some studies [7, 8], but this was not one of our findings. We also found no differences in levels of exhaled NO between asthmatics and controls, between asthmatics with and without ICS treatment or between atopic and nonatopic subjects. As seen by the results of the Asthma Control Test, this study used subjects with relatively mild and well-controlled asthma, possibly representing a different phenotype from that used in studies showing elevated levels of NO in asthmatics. The fact that there was a significant difference in FEV₁%p at all times should nevertheless confirm that our selection of asthmatic subjects was representative. EBT has also recently been suggested to correlate with body height [33], but no such correlations were found in our study.

One hypothesis was that airway narrowing, measured as airway resistance by IOS, would affect changes in EBT. However, no such correlations could be seen.

To conclude our findings, we have shown an increase in EBT after both EVH and MCT, reflecting a normal physiological response which is similar in asthmatic subjects and healthy controls. EBT is probably affected by vasodilating agents and increases when lung function declines, although significant correlations between the two are limited. EBT and oral temperature both increase and display significant correlations before and after EVH and MCT, probably reflecting the same processes affecting temperature in the respiratory tract, independently of body temperature in general.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Alexander Darlison for assistance with collection of data and research nurse Anna Sikesjö and the rest of the staff at the Research Unit, Respiratory Medicine and Allergology, Skåne University Hospital, for clinical assistance.

This work was supported by grants from the Swedish Heart and Lung Foundation, Swedish Research Council, Evy and Gunnar Sandberg's Foundation, the Österlund Foundation and the Research Foundation of the Swedish Asthma and Allergy Association.

Financial Disclosure and Conflicts of Interest

The authors report no conflicts of interest. The authors alone are responsible for the content and writing of the paper.

References

- 1 Sont JK, Willems LN, Bel EH, van Krieken JH, Vandenbroucke JP, Sterk PJ: Clinical control and histopathologic outcome of asthma when using airway hyperresponsiveness as an additional guide to long-term treatment. The AMPUL study group. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1999;159:1043–1051.
- 2 Popov TA, Dunev S, Kralimarkova TZ, Kraeva S, DuBuske LM: Evaluation of a simple, potentially individual device for exhaled breath temperature measurement. Respir Med 2007; 101:2044–2050.
- 3 Melo RE, Popov TA, Solé D: Exhaled breath temperature, a new biomarker in asthma control: a pilot study. J Bras Pneumol 2010;36: 693–699.
- 4 Xepapadaki P, Xatziioannou A, Chatzicharalambous M, Makrinioti H, Papadopoulos NG: Exhaled breath temperature increases during mild exacerbations in children with virus-induced asthma. Int Arch Allergy Immunol 2010;153:70–74.
- 5 Paredi P, Kharitonov SA, Barnes PJ: Correlation of exhaled breath temperature with

bronchial blood flow in asthma. Respir Res 2005;6:15.

- 6 Piacentini GL, Peroni DG, Bodini A, Corradi M, Boner AL: Exhaled breath temperature as a marker of airway remodelling in asthma: a preliminary study. Allergy 2008; 63:484–485.
- 7 Piacentini GL, Bodini A, Zerman L, Costella S, Zanolla L, Peroni DG, Boner AL: Relationship between exhaled air temperature and exhaled nitric oxide in childhood asthma. Eur Respir J 2002;20:108–111.

- 8 Paredi P, Kharitonov SA, Barnes PJ: Faster rise of exhaled breath temperature in asthma: a novel marker of airway inflammation? Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2002;165:181–184.
- 9 Tanaka H, Yamada G, Saikai T, Hashimoto M, Tanaka S, Suzuki K, Fujii M, Takahashi H, Abe S: Increased airway vascularity in newly diagnosed asthma using a high-magnification bronchovideoscope. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2003;168:1495–1499.
- 10 Piacentini GL, Peroni D, Crestani E, Zardini F, Bodini A, Costella S, Boner AL: Exhaled air temperature in asthma: methods and relationship with markers of disease. Clin Exp Allergy 2007;37:415–419.
- 11 Svensson H, Nilsson D, Bjermer L, Tufvesson E: Exhaled breath temperature increases after exercise in asthmatics and controls. Respiration 2012;84:283–290.
- 12 Peroni DG, Chinellato I, Piazza M, Zardini F, Bodini A, Olivieri F, Boner AL, Piacentini GL: Exhaled breath temperature and exercise-induced bronchoconstriction in asthmatic children. Pediatr Pulmonol 2012;47:240–244.
- 13 Barreto M, Villa MP, Olita C, Martella S, Ciabattoni G, Montuschi P: 8-Isoprostane in exhaled breath condensate and exercise-induced bronchoconstriction in asthmatic children and adolescents. Chest 2009;135:66–73.
- 14 Zietkowski Z, Skiepko R, Tomasiak-Lozowska MM, Mroczko B, Szmitkowski M, Bodzenta-Lukaszyk A: RANTES in exhaled breath condensate of allergic asthma patients with exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. Respiration 2010;80:463–471.
- 15 Zietkowski Z, Skiepko R, Tomasiak-Lozowska MM, Zietkowska E, Bodzenta-Lukaszyk A: Eotaxin in exhaled breath condensate of allergic asthma patients with exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. Respiration 2011;82: 169–176.

- 16 Anderson SD, Daviskas E: The mechanism of exercise-induced asthma is.... J Allergy Clin Immunol 2000;106:453–459.
- 17 Salonen RO, Webber SE, Widdicombe JG: Effects of neurotransmitters on tracheobronchial blood flow. Eur Respir J Suppl 1990;12: 630–637.
- 18 Ward C, Pais M, Bish R, Reid D, Feltis B, Johns D, Walters E: Airway inflammation, basement membrane thickening and bronchial hyperresponsiveness in asthma. Thorax 2002;57:309–316.
- 19 Global Initiative for Asthma: Global strategy for asthma management and prevention, 2011. http://www.ginasthma.com.
- 20 ATS/ERS recommendations for standardized procedures for the online and offline measurement of exhaled lower respiratory nitric oxide and nasal nitric oxide. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2005;171:912–930.
- 21 Crapo RO, Morris AH, Gardner RM: Reference spirometric values using techniques and equipment that meet ATS recommendations. Am Rev Respir Dis 1981;123:659–664.
- 22 Aronsson D, Tufvesson E, Ankerst J, Bjermer L: Allergic rhinitis with hyper-responsiveness differ from asthma in degree of peripheral obstruction during methacholine challenge test. Clin Physiol Funct Imaging 2008;28:81–85.
- 23 Kumar SD, Emery MJ, Atkins ND, Danta I, Wanner A: Airway mucosal blood flow in bronchial asthma. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1998;158:153–156.
- 24 Montuschi P, Paris D, Melck D, Lucidi V, Ciabattoni G, Raia V, Calabrese C, Bush A, Barnes PJ, Motta A: NMR spectroscopy metabolomic profiling of exhaled breath condensate in patients with stable and unstable cystic fibrosis. Thorax 2012;67:222–228.

- 25 Motta A, Paris D, Melck D, de Laurentiis G, Maniscalco M, Sofia M, Montuschi P: Nuclear magnetic resonance-based metabolomics of exhaled breath condensate: methodological aspects. Eur Respir J 2012;39:498–500.
- 26 Montuschi P: LC/MS/MS analysis of leukotriene B4 and other eicosanoids in exhaled breath condensate for assessing lung inflammation. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci 2009;877:1272–1280.
- 27 Montuschi P, Barnes PJ, Ciabattoni G: Measurement of 8-isoprostane in exhaled breath condensate. Methods Mol Biol 2010;594:73– 84.
- 28 Lucidi V, Ciabattoni G, Bella S, Barnes PJ, Montuschi P: Exhaled 8-isoprostane and prostaglandin E(2) in patients with stable and unstable cystic fibrosis. Free Radic Biol Med 2008;45:913–919.
- 29 Montuschi P, Mores N, Trové A, Mondino C, Barnes PJ: The electronic nose in respiratory medicine. Respiration 2013;85:72–84.
- 30 Bofan M, Mores N, Baron M, Dabrowska M, Valente S, Schmid M, Trové A, Conforto S, Zini G, Cattani P, Fuso L, Mautone A, Mondino C, Pagliari G, D'Alessio T, Montuschi P: Within-day and between-day repeatability of measurements with an electronic nose in patients with COPD. J Breath Res 2013;7: 017103.
- 31 Hewitt DJ: Interpretation of the 'positive' methacholine challenge. Am J Ind Med 2008; 51:769–781.
- 32 Anderson SD, Kippelen P: Assessment and prevention of exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. Br J Sports Med 2012;46:391–396.
- 33 Tavares B, Goncalves I, Gomes S, Jacinto T: Reference values for exhaled breath temperature in healthy subjects aged 17 to 25 years old. Eur Resp J 2012;(suppl 56):3204.